表 題 <u>MRSA</u> におけるダプトマイシンとバンコマイシン交差耐性メカ ニズムの解明 (Elucidation of cross-resistance mechanism to daptomycin and vancomycin in MRSA)

論 文 の 区 分 博士課程

著者名 <u>ティティアナンパコーン カネート</u>

担当指導教員氏名 教授 崔 龍洙

所属自治医科大学大学院医学研究科
人間生物学系人間生物学系専攻生体防御医学専攻分野
微生物・免疫学

2020年1月10日申請の学位論文

CONTENTS

ACKNOWIEDGEMENTS	i
ABSTRACT	iii
LIST OF TABLES	iv
LIST OF FIGURES	V
LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS	vi
CHAPTER I INTRODUCTION	1
CHAPTER II LITERATURE REVIEW	3
1.1. Staphylococcus aureus (S. aureus)	
1.2. <i>S. aureus</i> cell envelop	
1.2.1) Cell wall (CW)	3
1.2.2) Plasma membrane	11
1.3. The emergence of methicillin-resistant <i>S. aureus</i> (MRSA)	
1.4. Antibiotics for treatment of MRSA infection	
1.4.1) Vancomycin (VCM)	
1.4.2) Daptomycin (DAP)	19
1.5. VCM and DAP resistance in MRSA	
1.5.1) VCM resistance	21
1.5.2) DAP nonsusceptibility	
1.5.3) Cross-resistance between DAP and VCM	29
CHAPTER III OBJECTIVES	31
CHAPTER IV MATERIALS AND METHODS	34
4.1 Materials	
4.1.1) Chemicals and reagents	
4.1.2) Bacterial strain	
4.1.3) Primers and plasmid	
4.2 Methods	
4.2.1) Bacterial strains and drug susceptibility test	43
4.2.2) Growth curve and doubling time	43

	4.2.3) Population analysis profiling-area under the curve (PAP-AUC) analysis	44
	4.2.4) DNA extraction and purification	44
	4.2.5) MLST and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) determination by whole	
	genome sequencing	45
	4.2.6) Gene replacement into the chromosome	46
	4.2.7) In vitro induction by stepwise DAP exposure	46
	4.2.8) Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)	47
	4.2.9) Evaluation of membrane surface charge	47
	4.2.10) Determination of L-PG production	48
	4.2.11) RNA extraction and RNA expression analysis	49
	4.2.12) Statistical analysis	49
C	CHAPTER V RESULTS	50
	5.1 Reassessment of VCM and DAP susceptibility	50
	5.2 Comprehensive mutation identification	51
	5.3 Detection of genes reported to be associated with decreased susceptibility to VCM	or
	DAP in S. aureus	59
	5.4 Substitution of mprF with mutated mprF identified in the cross-resistant DNS strat	in
	caused cross-resistance of DS strain to VCM and DAP	63
	5.5 Cross-resistance resulting from mprF mutation was found in in vitro selected muta	ints
		64
	5.6 Cross-resistance and CW thickness	66
	5.7 <i>mprF</i> mutation and membrane surface charge	68
	5.8 mprF mutation and L-PG production	70
	5.9 Transcriptional analysis on representative DNS strains with both single and cross-	
	resistance and their DS counterparts	72
C	CHAPTER VI DISCUSSION	84
~		A4
C	HAPTER VII CUNCLUSIUN	91

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I would like to express my deepest gratitude and appreciation to Professor Longzhu Cui for his guidance supervision, suggestion, knowledge, thinking skill and encouragement throughout the study.

I am also deeply thankful to Assistant Professor Yoshifumi Aiba and Postdoctoral Researcher Xin-Ee Tan for their valuable suggestions on the experiments and comments on my manuscript and thesis.

I would like to thank all members of Bacteriology Laboratory at Jichi Medical University for their help on my experiments and manuscript proofreading. My appreciation also goes to every staff of Graduate School of Medicine, Jichi Medical University for their management of financial support of Special Student Scholarship and Research Assistance Scholarship, Jichi Medical University. Many thanks also go to Dr. Tom Kouki (Division of History and Cell Biology, Jichi Medical University) for technical assistance to operate transmission electron microscopy.

In addition, we greatly appreciate Dr. Yoshitaka Yamamoto from Dokkyomed Koshigaya Hospital, Professor Intetsu Kobayashi from Toho University, Professor Harumi Yano from Tsukuba University, Professor Naohisa Fujita from Kyoto Prefectural University of Medicine, Dr. Go Matsumoto from Shinshu University, Dr. Jun Ogawa and Dr. Susumu Kawanishi from Tsuyama Chuo Hospital, and BEI Resources of the National Institute of Allergy and Infectious Diseases for kindly provided the MRSA isolates in this study.

This work has been supported by, the Japan Agency for Medical Research and Development J-PRIDE (grant No. JP17fm0208028, JP18fm0208028, and JP19fm0208028 to LC), JSPS KAKENHI (Grant No. 18K15149 to KK, 15H05654 and 19K08960 to SW,

17K15691 to YS, 19K15740 to MK and 17K19570 to LC), the Takeda Science Foundation (LC) and Jichi Medical University Young Investigator Award (YA). The funders had no role in the study design, data collection and analysis, decision to publish, or preparation of the manuscript.

Finally, I am much indebted and deeply grateful to my family for their love, understanding, and encouragement throughout my life.

Kanate Thitiananpakorn

ABSTRACT

We first reported a phenomenon of cross-resistance to vancomycin (VCM) and daptomycin (DAP) in methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus (MRSA) in 2006, but mechanisms underlying the cross-resistance remain incompletely understood. Here, we present a follow-up study aimed at clarifying the genetic mechanism of cross-resistance. Using 12 sets of paired DAP-susceptible (DS) and DAP-nonsusceptible (DNS) MRSA isolates from 12 patients who had DAP monotherapy, we (i) assessed susceptibility to VCM and DAP, (ii) compared whole-genome sequences, (iii) investigated the identified mutations of crossresistance, and (iv) determined the impact of altered gene expression and metabolic pathway on the cross-resistance. We found that all 12 DNS strains exhibiting cross-resistance carried mutations in *mprF*, while one DNS strain with resistance to only DAP carried a *lacF* mutation. On the other hand, among the 32 vancomycin-intermediate S. aureus (VISA) strains isolated from patients treated with VCM, 5 out of the 18 strains showing cross-resistance to VCM and DAP carried a *mprF* mutation, while 14 strains resistant to only VCM had no *mprF* mutation. Moreover, substitution of *mprF* in a DS strain with mutated *mprF* resulted in cross-resistance and vice versa. The *mprF* mutation elevated lysyl-phosphatidylglycerol (L-PG) production, positive membrane surface charges, and cell wall (CW) synthetic pathways. These results demonstrated that the mprF mutation contributed to cross-resistance to VCM and DAP in MRSA.

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1: Genes involved in peptidoglycan synthesis	7
Table 2: Genes involved in teichoic acid synthesis	11
Table 3: Genes involved in phospholipid synthesis	15
Table 4: Genes contributed to VCM-resistance in VCM-resistant Staphylococcus aureus	
(VRSA)	22
Table 5: Gene mutations contributed to the development of VISA	25
Table 6: Clinical isolates from the same patient with DAP treatment	35
Table 7: Worldwide VISA collection upon VCM treatment	37
Table 8: Bacterial transformation	38
Table 9: Primers used in this study	39
Table 10: Plasmid used in this study	42
Table 11: Summary of MIC, gene mutation, MLST, doubling time	53
Table 12: Daptomycin and vffancomycin MICs determined by using broth microdilution	1
method	55
Table 13: Summary of MIC and gene mutation of VISA strains	60
Table 14: MICs of DAP and VCM in the <i>mprF</i> substitution of H-set isolates	63
Table 15: Summary of MIC, doubling time and mutations in <i>mprF</i> and <i>lacF</i> on <i>in vitro</i>	
derivatives of the C-1 and K-1 strains	65
Table 16: Representatives of genes differentially expressed between cross-resistant strain	n H-
5 and susceptible strain H-3	74
Table 17: Representatives of genes differentially expressed between daptomycin-	
nonsusceptible strain K-2 and -suscptible strain K-1	80

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1: Schematic model of peptidoglycan synthesis	6
Figure 2: Schematic model of teichoic acid production.	10
Figure 3: Schematic model of phospholipid production	14
Figure 4: Brief history of antibiotic therapies and resistance in S. aureus.	17
Figure 5: Schematic model of inhibition of peptidoglycan synthesis by VCM	19
Figure 6: Schematic model of cell membrane disruption upon DAP exposure	20
Figure 7: Schematic model of <i>vanA</i> operon-mediated VCM resistance in VRSA	22
Figure 8: Schematic model of reduced DAP susceptibility mediated by <i>mprF</i> mutation	29
Figure 9: Population analysis profiles of clinical MRSA isolates in DAP treatment group.	.56
Figure 10: Sequence alignment for <i>lacF</i> of K-1 and its DAP-resistant mutants	57
Figure 11: The location of <i>mprF</i> mutations in DNS strains and VISA strains	58
Figure 12: Comparison of cell-wall size in clinical MRSA isolates	67
Figure 13: Measurement of membrane surface charge	69
Figure 14: Evaluation of membrane L-PG production.	71
Figure 15: Gene expression in contribution to cross-resistance in DNS strain H-5	78
Figure 16: Gene expression in contribution to DAP-nonsusceptibility in DNS strain K-2	83

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation	Definition
ABC transporter	ATP-binding cassette transporter
ACC	acetyl-CoA carboxylase
acetyl-CoA	acetyl-coenzyme A
ACP	Acyl carrier protein
acyl-P	acyl-phosphate
agr	accessory gene regulator
Ala	alanine
AMPs	antimicrobial peptides
BHI	brain-heart infusion
Ca ²⁺	calcium ion
CAMPs	cationic antimicrobial peptides
CCr	cassette chromosome recombinase
cDNA	complementary deoxyribonucleic acid
CDP	cytidine diphosphate
CFU	colony forming unit
CL	cardiolipin
cls	cardiolipin synthease
CLSI	clinical and laboratory standards institute
СМ	cell membrane
CO_2	carbon dioxide
COGs	clusters of orthologous groups
СТР	cystidine triphosphate
CW	cell wall
DAG	diacylglycerol
DAP	daptomycin
dgkB	diacylglycerol kinase
DNS strain	DAP-nonsusceptible strain
DS strain	DAP-susceptible strain
EDTA	ethylenediaminetetraacetic acid
EUCAST	European committee on antimicrobial susceptibility testing
F-6P	fructose-6-phosphate
fabG	β-ketoacyl-ACP reductase
fabI	Enoyl-A ACP reductase
fabZ	β-hydroxyacyl-ACP
FASII	type II fatty acid synthesis
FDA	US Food and Drug Administration
fem	factor essential for methicillin resistance
G3P	glycerol-3-phosphate
Glc1P	glucose-1-phosphate
Glc6P	glucosamine-6-phosphate

Abbreviation	Definition
glmM	phosphoglucosamine-mutase
glmS	glucosamine-F-6P aminotransferase
glmU	UTP-Glc1P uridyltransferase
Glu	glutamic acid
Gly5	pentaglycine
graSR	glycopeptide resistance-associated
GSH	glutathione
gtaB	UTP: α-Glc1P uridyltransferase
GUVs	giant unilamellar vesicles
H_2O_2	hydrogen peroxide
HC1	hydrochloric acid
JMUB	Jichi medical university bacterialbank
KCl	potassium chloride
L-PG	lysyl-phosphatidylglycerol
LTA	lipoteichoic acid
<i>ltaA</i>	glycolipid permease
ltaS	LTA synthase enzyme
Lys	lysine
MAN	<i>N</i> -acetylmannosamine
Mg^{2+}	magnesium ion
MH	Muller-Hinton
MIC	minimum inhibitory concentration
MLST	multi-locus sequence typing
MOPS	3-(N-morpholino) propanesulfonic acid
mprF	multiple peptide resistance factor
mraY	phospho-NAM-pentapeptide translocase
MRSA	methicillin-resistant Staphylococcus aureus
murA	UDP-N-acetylglucosamine transferase
murB	UDP-N-acetylmuramate dehydrogenase
murG	undecaprenyl-PP-NAM-pentapeptide-UDP-NAM transferase
N/A	not available
NAG	<i>N</i> -acetylglucosamine
NAM	<i>N</i> -acetylmuramic acid
NaOAc	sodium acetate
NARSA	network on antimicrobial resistance in Staphylococcus aureus
OD	optical density
PAP-AUC	population analysis profiling-area under the curve
PBP	penicillin-binding protein
PEP-PTS	lactose phosphoenolpyruvate phosphotransferase system
PG	phosphatidylglycerol
PG-P	PG-phosphate
pgcA	α-phosphoglucomutase

Abbreviation	Definition
PL	phospholipid
Poly-GroP	polyglycerolphosphate
PtdOH	phosphatidic acid
rot	repressor of toxins
SCCmec	staphylococcal cassette chromosome mec
SD	standard deviation
SNP	single nucleotide polymorphism
TAs	teichoic acids
tar	teichoic acid ribitol
TCRS	two-component regulatory system
TEM	transmission electron microscopy
TLC	thin-layer chromatography
TMSs	transmembrane segments
TSB	tryptic soy broth
UDP	uridine diphosphate
UDP-Glc	UDP glucose
UDP-GlcNAc	UDP-N-acetyl-glucosamine
UPRT	uracil phosphoribosyltransferase
UTP	uridine triphosphate
VCM	vancomycin
VISA	VCM-intermediate Staphylococcus aureus
vraSR	VCM-resistance-associated sensor/regulator
VRSA	VCM-resistant Staphylococcus aureus
VSSA	VCM-susceptible Staphylococcus aureus
WT	wild type
WTA	wall teichoic acid

CHAPTER I

INTRODUCTION

Infections with methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) are serious clinical problems in all parts of the world causing high morbidity and mortality. MRSA is resistant not only to the β -lactam antibiotics, but also the other classes of antibiotics such as aminoglycosides, tetracyclines, or fluoroquinolones, restricting the available antibacterial agents for MRSA treatment [1-4]. Vancomycin (VCM), a glycopeptide antibiotic exerting bactericidal activity by binding to D-Ala-D-Ala residues of peptidoglycan to inhibit bacterial cell wall (CW) synthesis, is the first-line antibiotic against MRSA infections [5]. Emergence of MRSA with reduced susceptibility to VCM has therefore further limits the scarcely available treatment options [3, 4, 6-8].

Daptomycin (DAP), a cyclic lipopeptide antibiotic with potent bactericidal activity, is frequently used as salvage therapy after failure of VCM treatment [9]. In the presence of calcium, anionic DAP molecule attained its active cationic peptide form which will then insert its lipophilic tail into the negative-charged cell membrane (CM) [10, 11]. The interaction between DAP and CM causes potassium leakage and membrane depolarization that ultimately contribute to cell death [12]. These mean that DAP and VCM differ in not just chemical structure, but also in their bactericidal mechanisms [7, 13]. Nevertheless, MRSA strains with cross-resistance to DAP and VCM have been frequently isolated from patients treated with either DAP or VCM, with the first isolation reported by our group in 2006 [8, 14-16].

Multiple peptide resistance factor (MprF) is known to mediate DAP-nonsusceptibility in *S. aureus* by alteration of net surface charges on CM. Mutation of *mprF* gene causes a gainin-function, in which lysinylation of phosphatidylglycerol (PG) will be enhanced and thus increasing membrane lysyl-PG (L-PG) production [17, 18]. These positively-charged L-PG will then be translocated from the inner membrane to the outer leaflet of CM by flippase domain of MprF protein, causing an increased net positive charge on CM [19]. Eventually, the more positively-charged CM surface will serve as a protective barrier against DAP binding [20, 21]. Besides changes in CM properties, increased thickness of CW is also proposed to cause ineffective binding of DAP to CM [14, 22]. DAP-nonsusceptibility is accompanied by an increased expression of genes involved in CW metabolism, such as *murAB* or *pbp2*, a response similar to those induced by VCM and the other CW-targeting agents [23, 24]. As a salient feature of VCM-intermediate *S. aureus* (VISA), CW thickening could be a potential factor of VCM resistance in DAP-nonsusceptible strain. In fact, mutations in either *walK*, encoded for the sensor protein kinase of a two-component regulatory system, or *vraSR*, involved in cell envelop homeostasis, both of which resulted in CW thickening, is sufficient to cause DAP/VCM cross-resistance [25, 26]. However, phenotypic change in CW thickness was not consistently observable in all DAP-nonsusceptible strains [22, 27]. Consequently, the mechanism(s) conferring resistance of *S. aureus* to the two different classes of antibacterial agents remains largely unknown.

This study clarifies the mechanism of cross-resistance between DAP and VCM in clinically isolated MRSA. A total of 12 sets of DAP-susceptible (DS) and DNS MRSA isolates collected from different hospitals in Japan were compared for their genotypic and phenotypic characteristics. Our results suggested that DAP and VCM cross-resistance was regulated by *mprF* mutation via increased L-PG production, subsequent alteration of membrane surface charge, and CW biosynthetic pathways. This proposed mechanism was supported by transcriptional analysis that revealed an enhanced CW/CM metabolism in cross-resistant strain and was found to contribute more substantially to DAP and VCM cross-resistance than changes in CW thickness.

CHAPTER II

LITERATURE REVIEW

1.1. Staphylococcus aureus (S. aureus)

S. aureus are Gram-positive spherical bacteria (round and grape-like shape) that grow under both aerobic and anaerobic conditions, called facultative anaerobic organism. The bacteria can grow on rich agar medium forming yellowish-orange colonies, which is caused by production of staphyloxanthin pigment following carbohydrate fermentation [28]. A positive catalase test (active bubbling as a result of conversion of hydrogen peroxide (H₂O₂) to water and CO₂) is used to distinguish staphylococci from the other members of Gram-positive cocci. While positive-coagulation, activating the transition of fibrinogen to fibrin, differentiated S. aureus from the other Staphylococcus species [29, 30]. S. aureus normally harmlessly inhabit mucous membrane and skin (ranged from 20 to 50%) and were found on clothing or medical equipment [31]. However, S. aureus is also one of the most common pathogenic bacteria frequently isolated from community- and healthcare-associated infections, causing various diseases such as pneumonia, osteomyelitis, skin infection or sepsis, as well as enterotoxinmediated food poisoning [30, 32]. High prevalence of S. aureus and difficulties in treating staphylococcal infections due to its rapid adaptation against many types of antibiotics lead to the increased rate of morbidity and mortality [33]. Thus, understanding the mechanism of drug resistance are crucial for development of new strategies against resistant bacteria.

1.2. S. aureus cell envelop

1.2.1) Cell wall (CW)

The prokaryotic cells have a simpler structure than eukaryotic cells because they lack many membrane-bound organelles such as ribosome, mitochondria or nucleus [34]. However,

unlike eukaryotic cells, a complex multilayer structure known as CW peptidoglycan, locates outside bacterial CM to support cell structure and protects bacteria from environmental stresses [35]. Different properties of CW between Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria have also been used for bacterial characterization, with a thicker peptidoglycan observed in Gram-positive bacteria [36]. The peptidoglycan (murein) is consists of three important parts; 1) disaccharide units composed of alternating *N*-acetylglucosamine (NAG) and *N*-acetylmuramic acid (NAM) connected with β -1,4 linkage, which serves as backbone for peptidoglycan [37], 2) pentapeptide side chains (L-Ala-D-Glu-L-Lys-D-Ala-D-Ala) cross-linked to L-Lys of another peptide chain at the 4th amino acid (D-Ala) with 3) pentaglycine cross-link, resulting in the cleavage of the terminal D-Ala residue [38].

There are three stages of peptidoglycan biosynthesis (Figure 1). In the first stage, nucleotide sugar-linked precursors (uridine diphosphate-NAM (UDP-NAM) and UDP-NAG) are synthesized in the cytoplasm. glmS (glucosamine-F-6P aminotransferase) catalyzed the conversion of fructose-6-phosphate (F-6P), the substrate from glycolysis pathway, to glucosamine-6-phosphate (Glc6P), which are then used for the generation of uridine UDP-NAG. The latter reaction of which is catalyzed by glmM (phosphoglucosamine-mutase) and glmU (UTP-glucose-1-phosphate uridyltransferase) [39]. The UDP-NAM molecules are generated from UDP-NAG molecules through reactions with two transferase enzymes murA (UDP-NAG transferase) and murB (UDP-N-acetylenolpyruvoylglucosamine reductase) [40]. Finally, the ligase enzymes (MurC - F) catalyzed the construction of pentapeptide by adding L-Ala, D-Glu, L-Lys and dipeptide D-Ala (D-Ala-D-Ala) sequentially to UDP-NAM, generating the Park's nucleotide. The second stage of peptidoglycan biosynthesis which occurs in inner membrane, involved mraY (phospho-NAM-pentapeptide translocase)-catalyzed transferring of Park's nucleotide to lipid carrier undecaprenyl-diphosphate located at CM, forming "lipid I" (NAM-(pentapeptide)-pyrophosphoryl-undecaprenol). The UDP-NAG

synthesized in the first stage is then linked to lipid I by murG (undecaprenyl-PP-NAMpentapeptide-UDP-NAM transferase). generating "lipid II" (NAG-β-(1.4)-NAM-(pentapeptide)-pyrophosphoryl-undecaprenol). These lipid II-molecules are the building block for CW synthesis. Five glycyl-tRNA (glycine residues) were added at the D-Lys position of pentapeptide side chain by *femXAB* (factor essential for methicillin resistance) and the D-Glu position were deaminated by couple enzymes *murT/gatD* before lipid II molecules can be cross-linked to form peptidoglycan polymers [41, 42]. The final stage involved translocation of complete lipid II molecules (peptidoglycan) across cytoplasmic membrane for cross-bridge formation with the other lipid II, as catalyzed by penicillin binding proteins (PBPs), a family of proteins which serve as either mono-functional or bi-functional transglycosylase and/or transpeptidase [43]. Transglycosylase catalyzed the cross-linking between NAM from one peptidoglycan with NAG of other peptidoglycan, with release of lipid carrier; while transpeptidase cross-linked the L-Lys of pentapeptide side chain to D-Ala (4th position) of another pentapeptide chain with pentaglycine (Glv5) bridge following cleavage of the terminal D-Ala residue (5th position) [44-46].



Figure 1: Schematic model of peptidoglycan synthesis.

NAG and NAM are the backbone of peptidoglycan which is the building block for generation of CW. NAG is synthesized from the substrate of glycolysis pathway and converted to NAM as catalyzed by MurAB. Then, Mur ligases (MurC to F) catalyzed the formation of pentapeptide by sequentially added amino acids L-Ala, D-Glu, L-Lys and dipeptide D-Ala (D-Ala-D-Ala) to NAG, generating the Park's nucleotide. MraY-mediated membrane translocation subsequently attached Park's nucleotide to lipid carrier undecaprenyl-diphosphate at CM, yielding lipid I. The following MurG-catalyzed NAG linkage to Park's nucleotide generated lipid II. The five glycine residues are attached to lysine residue of lipid II in a process catalyzed by FemX/A/B proteins. After translocation of pentaglycine-lipid II to outer membrane, penicillin binding proteins (PBPs) generated CW from peptidoglycan units through transglycosylation and transpeptidation. This figure is modified from previous study [47].

Genes	Description
glmS	glucosamine-6-phosphate synthase
0	fructose-6-phosphate \rightarrow glucosamine-6-phosphate
glmM	phosphoglucosamine mutase
	glucosamine-6-phosphate \rightarrow glucosamine-1-phosphate
glmU	glucosamine-1-phosphate acetyltransferase
	glucosamine-1-phosphate \rightarrow UDP- <i>N</i> -acetylglucosamine (UDP-NAG)
murA	UDP-N-acetylglucosamine 1-carboxyvinyltransferase
	UDP-NAG + phosphoenolpyruvate \rightarrow UDP-NAG enolpyruvate
murB	UDP-N-acetylenolpyruvoylglucosamine reductase
	UDP-NAG enolpyruvate + NADPH \rightarrow UDP- <i>N</i> -acetylmuramic acid
	(UDP-NAM)
murC	UDP-N-acetylmuramate-L-alanine ligase
	UDP-NAM + L-Alanine \rightarrow UDP-NAM-L-Alanine
murI	glutamate racemase
	L-Glutamine \rightarrow D-Glutamine
murD	UDP- <i>N</i> -acetylmuramoylalanine-D-glutamate ligase
	UDP-NAM-L-Alanine + D-Glutamine \rightarrow UDP-NAM dipeptide
murE	UDP-N-acetylmuramoyl-L-alanyl-D-glutamate-L-lysine ligase
	UDP-NAM dipeptide + L-lysine \rightarrow UDP-NAM tripeptide
murF	UDP- <i>N</i> -acetylmuramoyl-tripeptide-D-alanyl-D-alanine ligase
	UDP-NAM-tripeptide + D-Ala-D-Ala \rightarrow UDP-NAM pentapeptide
mraY	phospho- <i>N</i> -acetylmuramoyl-pentapeptide transferase
	UDP-NAM pentapeptide + cis -undecaprenyl phosphate \rightarrow lipid l
murG	UDP-NAG-NAM-pentapeptide pyrophosphoryl-undecaprenol NAG
	$\frac{111111 + 0DP-NAG \rightarrow 11111}{11111}$
JemX	lipid II:glycine glycyltransferase
form	aminoacultronaformae
JemA	linid II Chu1 + 2 (chucul tDNA ^{Gly}) - linid II Chu2
form D	aminoacultransforma
Jemb	$\lim_{l \to 0} \operatorname{ducyltransferase} \lim_{l \to 0} \operatorname{ducyltransferase} du$
murT/gatD	linid II isoglutaminul sunthase
mur 1/guiD	linid II-Glv5 \rightarrow linid II(D-isoglutamine-NH ₂)-Glv5-
nhn	transpentidase and transplycosylase
pop	nanspeptidase and nansgryeosylase

Table 1: Genes involved in peptidoglycan synthesis

Teichoic acids (TAs), anionic glycosylated poly(alditolphosphates), also located on CW. TAs served as a surface antigen and are involved in cell division, maintenance of cell shape, cation homeostasis and protection of cells against extreme conditions (salt or temperature) as well as antimicrobial peptides (AMPs) [48, 49]. There are two types of TAs: wall teichoic acids (WTAs) and lipoteichoic acids (LTAs) [48, 50]. The anionic WTAs consist of glycopolymers of ribitol-phosphate repeats that covalently linked to NAM residues in every ninth peptidoglycan (Figure 2) by WTA linkage unit [51]. The WTA synthesis occurs in cytoplasm and is regulated by many *tar* (teichoic acid ribitol) genes [52]. This process is initiated by the synthesis of WTA linkage unit. tagO gene first transferred the NAG residue to undecaprenyl phosphate carrier anchored at inner CM. NAG transferase *tagA* then catalyzed the formation of β -1,4-linked *N*-acetylmannosamine (MAN) and NAG disaccharide complex by transferring MAN to C4 hydroxyl residue of NAG. Following that, phosphoglycerol is attached to C4 hydroxyl residue of MAN in MAN-NAG complex by glycerophosphate transferase *tarBF* genes. Finally, ribitol-repeating units are attached to the glycerol phosphate of the disaccharide linkage unit by polymerase enzyme *tarL* gene [53, 54] and the complete WTAs polymers are translocated to outer cellular membrane by ABC-dependent transporter complex (TarGH) before attached to CW peptidoglycan. The enzymes involved in WTAs linkage to peptidoglycan in S. aureus have not been elucidated.

The ribitol repeat units in WTAs are important for cation binding or phage attachment, as well as protection from antibiotic actions [55-61]. In addition, the negatively-charged phosphate group in the ribitol-repeating units of WTAs allow metal cations binding, which is important for CW rigidity [62]. Previous reports have shown that bacteria lacking WTA have increased mortality rate due to imbalanced ion homeostasis. On the other hand, increased concentration of bound Mg²⁺ in bacteria with enhanced WTA synthesis improved bacterial

survival [63, 64]. Moreover, metal cations binding at WTA increased surface positive charges which then contributed to bacterial resistance against many antibiotics [58-61].

Unlike WTAs, the anionic LTAs is consisted of polyglycerolphosphate (poly-GroP) chain, which are attached to diglucosyl-diacylglycerol (Glu₂-DAG) at CM and extended into the peptidoglycan layer [65]. The process of LTA synthesis takes place in cytoplasm (Figure 2). Firstly, glucose-6-phosphate, a substrate in glycolysis, is converted to glucose-1-phosphate (Glc1P) by PgcA (α -phosphoglucomutase) enzyme. After that, GtaB (UTP: α -glucose-1-phosphate uridyltransferase) enzyme produces UDP-Glc (uridine diphosphate glucose) from Glc1P. Two UDP-Glc moieties will be transferred to diacylglycerol (DAG) at CM by YpfP (glycosyltransferase) enzyme, generating Glc₂-DAG [66], which are then translocated to the outer leaflet of membrane by LtaA (glycolipid permease) [67]. Finally, LTA synthase (LtaS) cleaves GroP subunits from head group of CM phospholipids and adds onto Glc₂-DAG to generate the poly-GroP chains (Figure 2) [68]. LTAs is required for cell division, bacterial invasion, as well as protection from cationic antimicrobial peptides [69-71].



Figure 2: Schematic model of teichoic acid production.

Wall teichoic acids (WTAs) and lipoteichoic acids (LTAs) are located between peptidoglycan contributing to CW rigidity. WTAs is comprised of *N*-acetylmannosamine (MAN)-*N*-acetylglucosamine (NAG) disaccharides attached to undecaprenyl pyrophosphate and anchored with glycerol and polyribitol by a series of enzymes: *tarO/A*, *tarB/F* and *tarL*. Meanwhile, glucose-6-phosphate (G6P) is the precursor for LTA production, from which Glu₂-DAG will be generated and attached with polyglycerophosphate cleaved from CM by LtaS membrane protein.

Gene	Description
Wall teichoid	c acid (WTA)
tarO	undecaprenyl-phosphate N-acetylglucosaminyl 1-phosphate transferase
tarA	<i>N</i> -acetylglucosaminyldiphosphoundecaprenol <i>N</i> -acetyl-β-D- mannosaminyltransferase
tarB	teichoic acid glycerol-phosphate primase
tarF	teichoic acid poly (glycerol phosphate) polymerase
tarL	teichoic acid ribitol-phosphate polymerase
Lipoteichoic acid (LTA)	
pgcA	phosphoglucomutase α -D-glucose 1-phosphate $\rightarrow \alpha$ -D-glucose 6-phosphate
	UTP-glucose-1-phosphate uridylyltransferase
gtaB	α -D-glucose 6-phosphate +H ⁺ + UTP \rightarrow UDP- α -D-glucose +
	diphosphate
	diacylglycerol β-glucosyltransferase
ypfP	2(UDP- α -D-glucose) + 1,2-diacyl- <i>sn</i> -glycerol \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-3-O-(β -
	D-glucopyranosyl)-sn-glycerol (Glc2-DAG)
<i>ltaA</i>	glycolipid permease
	intracellular Glc ₂ -DAG \rightarrow extracellular Glc ₂ -DAG
1+~ C	lipoteichoic acid synthase
nus	phosphatidylglycerol \rightarrow glycerolphosphate

1.2.2) Plasma membrane

The bacterial membrane, which consists of monounsaturated fatty acids and lacks sterols, is different from eukaryotic cells. It is composed of 40% phospholipids (PLs) and 60% proteins. Most proteins are embedded in the membrane for selective transport, secretion of molecule or protection from harmful substrate. The amphipathic PLs consist of a polar head (hydrophilic) that is attached with two non-polar tails (hydrophobic) by ester bond [72]. These PLs bilayer completely surround a bacterial cell to avoid the leakage of intracellular molecules such as DNA and ribosome, and protect the bacterial cell from environmental stresses such as high osmolarity and extreme pH. Besides, PLs bilayer contained many membrane-bound proteins which are involved in energy production through selective permeation of protons. In addition, many antibiotics as well as human immunity targeting CM are associated with PLs properties [73].

There are three types of PLs; PG (phosphatidylglycerol), L-PG (lysyl-PG) and cardiolipin (CL) [74]. The first step of PL synthesis involved acyl-acyl carrier protein (acyl-ACP) elongation via type II fatty acid synthesis (FASII) cycle (Figure 3). Initially, acetyl-CoA is converted into malonyl-CoA by acetyl-CoA carboxylase (ACC). The malonyl-CoA is then covalently linked with ACP by malonyl-CoA:ACP transacylase enzyme *fabD* forming malonyl-ACP. After that, β-ketoacyl-ACP is generated from malonyl-ACP by 3-oxoacyl-ACP synthase. Both malonyl-ACP and β-ketoacyl-ACP will be used for the production of acyl-ACP. a multi-step process catalyzed by fabG (β -ketoacyl-ACP reductase), fabZ (β -hydroxyacyl-ACP) and fabI (enoyl reductase) [75]. Acyl-ACP is subsequently transformed into acylphosphate (acyl-P) by membrane associated protein PlsX. Other than FASII cycle, acyl-P can be generated from extracellular fatty acids by either of the two fatty-acid binding proteins (FakB1 and FakB2) depending on the properties of the fatty acids, with the former specific for saturated fatty acids while the latter is specific for unsaturated fatty acids [76]. Following that, membrane-bound acyl transferase PlsY will catalyzed the acylation of glycerol-3-phosphate (G3P) to 1-acyl-G3P using acyl-P as the substrate [77], and PlsC, another acyltransferase, will transfer a second acyl-ACP to the carbon-2 position of 1-acyl-G3P to form phosphatidic acid (PtdOH) [78]. The synthesis of PtdOH is completed when a long chain acyl-ACP generated from FASII cycle is added to the 2nd position of 1-acyl-G3P [79]. Then, phosphatidate cytidylyltransferase CdsA converts PtdOH and cystidine triphosphate (CTP) to cytidine diphosphate-DAG (CDP-DAG), which are then changed into phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) when CDP-diacylglycerol-G3P 3-phosphatidyltransferase PgsA catalyzes the substitution of cytidine monophosphate in CDP-DAG with G3P [80]. The

phosphatidylglycerophosphatase enzyme PgpP dephosphorylates PG-P into PG, that is the key intermediate for phospholipid production [81]. The generated PG can then be converted to L-PG and CL by MprF and CL synthases (*cls1 & cls2*), respectively (as explained below) [82, 83]. The turnover of PLs turnover is regulated by phosphorylation of DAG to PtdOH by diacylglycerol kinase DgkB, in the process of LTA production [84].

PLs is a selective barrier for ions, proteins and some other molecules, whereby it regulates the bacterial membrane fluidity and hence the penetration of molecules into intracellular compartment. The properties of PLs are dependent on three factors: 1) temperature, 2) carotenoid (in replacement of cholesterol in eukaryotic cell membrane) and 3) saturated or unsaturated fatty acids [85-87]. The structure of PL is more rigid (crystallization) at low temperature and make it difficult for the membrane molecules to move. This reduced cell permeability, causing the cells to be easily broken. In contrast, high temperature increased the distance between PL and ultimately leads to nonselective permeability and loss of membrane structure. On the other hand, the carotenoid which are randomly inserted between PLs rendered CM not too tight during low temperature, while preventing the uptake of unwanted substrates during high temperature [88, 89]. Lastly, fatty acids comprising the tailed part of PLs are made up of saturated/unsaturated fatty acids depending on the presence of double bonds between carbon atoms. Increased amount of unsaturated fatty acids in CM enhances fluidity due to increased distance between PLs. Overall, these factors indicated that the balance of PLs distance is crucial for maintenance of bacterial structure and membrane permeability [90].



Figure 3: Schematic model of phospholipid production.

Acyl-ACPs (acyl-acyl carrier proteins) generating through FASII pathway by using acetyl CoA as substrate is an intermediate substrate for phospholipid synthesis. The synthesis of phosphatidic acid (PtdOH) from Acyl-ACPs or LTA recycle produces phospholipids (PGs) that generate the other kind of phospholipids such as positive-charge PG by *mprF* or cardiolipin (CL) by *cls* or lipoteichoic acid (LTA) by *ltaS*.

accDacetyl-cocnzyme A carboxylase carboxyl transferase acetyl-CoA → malonyl-CoAfabDmalonyl-CoA+acyl carrier protein transacylase malonyl-CoA+holo-[ACP] → malonyl-[ACP]fabII3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 3 malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-CoA → 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] +CO2 + CoAfabF3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 2 malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-ACP → β-ketoacyl-ACPfabG3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase β-ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADPTfabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H2OfabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPTfabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPTfabZfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasegloszacyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphate glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] → 1.acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphateplsXphosphatide cytifunsferase acyl-phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate > 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphatide cytifurnsferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + crP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → thiphosphate → tophosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- <br< th=""><th>Genes</th><th>Description</th></br<>	Genes	Description
acctyl-CoA → malonyl-CoAfabDmalonyl-CoA-acyl carrier protein transacylase malonyl-CoA + holo-[ACP] → malonyl-[ACP]fabH3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 3 malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP → 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] + CO2 + CoAfabF3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 2 malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP → β-ketoacyl-ACPfabG3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase β-ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H ₂ OfabZ6-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabZ6-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabZ6-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabZfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAFakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-phosphate acyltransferaseplsXphosphatid 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate → 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase cdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + cTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidyte cytophosphate (PG-P) + CMPplspphosphatidylelycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylelycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylelycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylelycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphatidylelycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn	accD	acetyl-coenzyme A carboxylase carboxyl transferase
fabDmalonyl CoA-acyl carrier protein transacylase malonyl-CoA + holo-[ACP] → malonyl-[ACP]fabH3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 3 malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-CoA → 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] + CO2 + CoAfabF3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 2 malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP → β-ketoacyl-ACPfabG3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase β-ketoacyl-[aCP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADPHfabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H_2OfabILenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP+fakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl-PO4fakAFakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4 phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphate glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-losphate + glycerol 3-phosphate → 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferase cdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol/glycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-pho		acetyl-CoA → malonyl-CoA
	fabD	malonyl CoA-acyl carrier protein transacylase
		malonyl-CoA + holo-[ACP] \rightarrow malonyl-[ACP]
$ \begin{array}{rll} \mbox{malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-CoA} \rightarrow 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] + CO_2 + CoA \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-CoA \rightarrow 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] + CO_2 + COA \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-ACP \rightarrow \beta-ketoacyl-ACP \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP \rightarrow \beta-ketoacyl-ACP \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADP^+ \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase \\ \hline hydroxyacyl-[ACP] \rightarrow trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H_2O \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase \\ \hline trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow acyl-[ACP] + NADP^+ \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase \\ \hline trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow acyl-[ACP] + NADP^+ \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase \\ \hline trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow acyl-[ACP] + NADP^+ \\ \hline malonyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + phosphate - acyl-PO_4 \rightarrow acyl-PO_4 + FakB-FA \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphate \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphate \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] + phosphate - acyl phosphate \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] = phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate - 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] = n-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH) \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] = phosphatidyl[glycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyl] sploterol \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] = phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate] \rightarrow phosphatidyl[glycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] \\ \hline malonyl-[ACP] = phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] \rightarrow phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-phosphate] - phosphatidyl[glycerol-3-$	fabH	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 3
fabF3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 2 malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP → β-ketoacyl-ACPfabG3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase β-ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPfabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H ₂ OfabJ/Lenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP*fakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid kinase fakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate acyltransferaseplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PIdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferase cdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + cTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatepgsPPposphatidylgycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPppsPphosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPppsPphosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPppsPphosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPppsPPG-P → phosphatidylglycerol (PG)pprospatidylglycerol-1syntase cardiolipin synthase 2(PG) → cardiolipin + glycerol	J	malonyl-[ACP] + acetyl-CoA \rightarrow 3-oxobutanoyl-[ACP] +CO ₂ + CoA
$ \begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	fabF	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] synthase 2
fabG3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase β-ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H ₂ OfabZindextrine-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + H ₂ OfabI/Lenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4 phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphate glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate → 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] → 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphate(PidOH)phosphate phosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-3-phosphate + CTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatepgsACDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate (PG) + phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate → phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate + glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphatepgsPPg-P → phosphatidylglycerol (PG) phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate phosphatidylglycerol 1/2, facyl-sn-glycerol 4-glycerol 1/2, facyl-sn-glycerol 4-glycerol 1/2, facyl-sn-glycerol 3-phosphatephosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatepgsPPg-P 3-phosph	Juor	malonyl-[ACP] + acyl-ACP $\rightarrow \beta$ -ketoacyl-ACP
β-ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH → hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADP'fabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H ₂ Ofab/Lenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP+fakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4 plosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphate1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate phosphateplsXphosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] → 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphateplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] → 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3- phosphateplsACDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphate + diphosphatepgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatase PG-P → phosphatidylglycerol (PG)pmrFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG+Lys-tRNA → lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) → cardiolipin + glycerol	fabG	3-oxoacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase
fabZ3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase hydroxyacyl-[ACP] → trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H2Ofabl/Lenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH → acyl-[ACP] + NADP+fabl/Lfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid (FA) + FakB-acyl-PO4 → acyl-PO4 + FakB-FAfakAfatty acid kinase fakB-FA → FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate → acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] → 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphate(PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferase t 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + cTP → CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase pgsApgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMP phosphatidylglycerolphosphatepgsPphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG-P → phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG-P → phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG+Lys-tRNA → lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) → cardiolipin + glycerol	<i></i>	β -ketoacyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow hydroxyacyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺
	fabZ	3-hydroxyacyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] dehydratase
fabl/Lenoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow acyl-[ACP] + NADP ⁺ fabl/Lfatty acid kinase fatty acid (FA) + FakB-acyl-PO4 \rightarrow acyl-PO4 + FakB-FAfakAfatty acid kinase FakB-FA \rightarrow FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphate glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate Acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol (1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol (1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol (1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol (1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidylglycerol-3-phosphates PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)pmrFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG+		hydroxyacyl-[ACP] \rightarrow trans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + H ₂ O
Irans-2-enoyl-[ACP] + NADPH \rightarrow acyl-[ACP] + NADPfakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid kinase fatty acid kinasefakAfatty acid kinase FakB-FA \rightarrow FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsVacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphateplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferase 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase CDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase ppsApgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphate PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)pmrFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol	fabI/L	enoyl-[acyl-carrier-protein] reductase
fakBfatty acid kinase fatty acid (FA) + FakB-acyl-PO4 \rightarrow acyl-PO4 + FakB-FAfakAfatty acid kinase FakB-FA \rightarrow FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphate (PtdOH)plsC1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphatidate cytidyltransferase 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase plycerol-glycerol-glycerol 3-phosphate 3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatase PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol		$\frac{trans-2-\text{enoyl-}[ACP] + \text{NADPH} \rightarrow \text{acyl-}[ACP] + \text{NADP}}{2}$
Tatty acid (FA) + FakB-acyI-PO4 \rightarrow acyI-PO4 + FakB-FAfakAfatty acid kinase FakB-FA \rightarrow FakB-acyI-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyI-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyI-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyI-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsC1-acyI-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase 1-acyI-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyI-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyI-sn-glycero-3- phosphatidate cytidyItransferaseplsC1.acyI-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyI-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyI-sn-glycero-3- phosphatidate cytidyItransferasecdsA1,2-diacyI-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyI-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecdsACDP-diacyIglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyItransferase plosphatidyIglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidyIglycerolphosphates PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidyIglycerol (PG)pmrFphosphatidyIglycerol lysyItransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyI-phosphatidyI-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol	fakB	fatty acid kinase $f(t) = \frac{1}{2} \int \frac{1}{2} \int$
fakAratty actd kinase FakB-FA \rightarrow FakB-acyl-PO4plsXphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferase t 1.2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase pgsACDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidylglycerophosphatase PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin + glycerol		$\frac{\text{fatty acid (FA) + FakB-acyi-PO_4} \rightarrow \text{acyi-PO_4 + FakB-FA}}{6.44}$
FakB-ACYI-PO4plask acyl-FAC \rightarrow FakB-acyI-PO4plosphate acyltransferaseacyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsYacyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate+ phosphate1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferasecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol+ diphosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsACDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidylglycerophosphatasepgsPphosphatidylglycerophosphatasepG+P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFPG+P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)clscardiolipin synthase2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol	fakA	Tatty acid kinase
plsxphosphate acyltransferase acyl-[ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphateglycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + phosphateplsYacyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3- phosphatidate cytidyltransferasecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphatecDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsACDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerolphosphatepgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatese PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFPG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol		FakB-FA 7 FakB-acyI-PO4
$\frac{deyr[ACF] + phosphate \rightarrow aeyr[phosphate]}{deyr[Phosphate]}$ $\frac{deyr[ACF] + phosphate acyltransferase}{glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase}$ $\frac{plsY}{plosphate} = \frac{1 - acyl - sn - glycerol - 3 - phosphate acyltransferase}{1 - acyl - sn - glycerol - 3 - phosphate acyltransferase}$ $\frac{plsC}{plosC} = \frac{1 - acyl - sn - glycerol - 3 - phosphate acyltransferase}{1 - acyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + acyl - [ACP] \rightarrow 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate (PtdOH) = phosphatidate cytidyltransferase (PtdOH) = phosphatidate cytidyltransferase (PtdOH) = phosphatidate cytidyltransferase (CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP - 1, 2 - diacyl - sn - glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - 3 - phosphate - y - phosphatidyl glycero - (PG)$ $\frac{plsP}{plosP} = \frac{plsP}{plosP} - phosphatidyl - glycero - (L-PG)$ $\frac{cls}{cls} = 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycero - glyce$	plsX	phosphate acylitatisterase $acyl [ACP] + phosphate \rightarrow acyl phosphate$
$plsY = acyl phosphate acyltransferase plsY = acyl phosphate + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate+ phosphate1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferaseplsC = 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferasecdsA = 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol+ diphosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsA = CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrowphosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatasePG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferasePG+Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)cardiolipin synthase2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol$		acyi-[ACF] + phosphate -> acyi phosphate
$\begin{array}{c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c c $	nlsV	gryceror-5-phosphate acylitatisterase acyl phosphate \pm glycerol 3 phosphate $\rightarrow 1$ acyl sn glycero 3 phosphate
$\frac{1 - acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase}{1 - acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate (PtdOH)} \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH)phosphatidate cytidyltransferasecdsA 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol+ diphosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsA CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrowphosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatasePG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferasePG+Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)cardiolipin synthase2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol$	pisi	+ phosphate
$plsC = 1-acyl-sn-glycerol-9-phosphate acylitalisterase plsC = 1-acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl-[ACP] \rightarrow 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate (PtdOH) phosphatidate cytidyltransferase cdsA = 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol+ diphosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsA = CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrowphosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPphosphatidylglycerophosphatasepgsP = phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprF = phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferasePG+Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)cardiolipin synthase2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol$		1-acyl-sn-glycerol-3-phosphate acyltransferase
pisc = 1 deyr sn given s phosphate 1 deyr sn given sn gi	nlsC	$1 - acyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + acyl[ACP] \rightarrow 1 2 - diacyl-sn-glycero-3-$
phosphatic (r tabit)phosphatidate cytidyltransferasecdsA1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol+ diphosphateCDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferasepgsACDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPphosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatasePG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferasePG+Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)cardiolipin synthase2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol	pise	phosphate (PtdOH)
$ \frac{cdsA}{cdsA} = \frac{1,2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + diphosphate}{CDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase}{pgsA} = \frac{CDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase}{CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow}{phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMP} = \frac{pgsP}{pG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerolphosphatase}{PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)} = \frac{pgsP}{pG + Lys + tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)} = \frac{cls}{2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol} = \frac{cls}{2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol} = \frac{cls}{2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol} = \frac{cls}{cls} =$		phosphatidate cytidyltransferase
$\frac{1}{2} + diplosiple of phosphate = 0.17 + 0.017 + 0$	cdsA	1 2-diacyl-sn-glycero-3-phosphate + CTP \rightarrow CDP-1 2-diacyl-sn-glycerol
$\frac{pgsA}{pgsA} = \begin{array}{c} CDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase \\ CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow \\ phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMP \\ \hline phosphatidylglycerophosphatase \\ PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG) \\ \hline mprF = \begin{array}{c} phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase \\ PG+Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG) \\ \hline cls = \begin{array}{c} cls \end{array}$	•••••	+ diphosphate
$\begin{array}{c c} pgsA & CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow \\ phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMP \\ \hline pgsP & phosphatidylglycerophosphatase \\ PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG) \\ \hline mprF & phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase \\ PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG) \\ \hline cls & cardiolipin synthase \\ 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol \end{array}$		CDP-diacylglycerol-glycerol-3-phosphate 3-phosphatidyltransferase
Provide Structurephosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMPpgsPphosphatidylglycerolphosphatase PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)mprFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol	pgsA	CDP-1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + glycerol 3-phosphate \rightarrow
$\frac{pgsP}{pgsP} \qquad \begin{array}{c} phosphatidylglycerophosphatase \\ PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG) \\ \hline mprF \qquad \begin{array}{c} phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase \\ PG + Lys tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG) \\ \hline cls \qquad \begin{array}{c} cls \\ 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol \end{array}$		phosphatidylglycerolphosphate (PG-P) + CMP
$\frac{pgsP}{PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)}$ $\frac{mprF}{PG + Lys + RNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)}$ $\frac{cls}{2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol}$	pgsP	phosphatidylglycerophosphatase
mprFphosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase PG + Lys-tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)clscardiolipin synthase 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol		$PG-P \rightarrow phosphatidylglycerol (PG)$
$\frac{mprF}{PG + Lys tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)}$ $\frac{cls}{2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol}$		phosphatidylglycerol lysyltransferase
$cls \qquad \begin{array}{c} cardiolipin synthase \\ 2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol \end{array}$	mprF	$PG + Lys - tRNA \rightarrow lysyl-phosphatidyl-glycerol (L-PG)$
$2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol$	cls	cardiolipin synthase
		$2(PG) \rightarrow cardiolipin + glycerol$

Table 3: Genes involved in phospholipid synthesis

Genes	Description
dakB	diacylglycerol kinase
идкБ	1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol + ATP \rightarrow PtdOH + ADP

1.3. The emergence of methicillin-resistant S. aureus (MRSA)

 β -lactam is the first antibiotic used for the treatment of S. aureus infection [91, 92]. Penicillin, cephalosporins and carbapenems are the antibiotics characterized as β -lactams. This group of antibiotics contain β -lactam ring that is nitrogen atom in β -carbon (three carbons). All β-lactam antibiotics are selective inhibitors of bacterial CW biosynthesis which covalently bind to nucleophilic serine in different PBPs involved in peptidoglycan cross-link to form acylenzyme complex (PBP-β-lactam complex), thereby causing cytoplasm leakage and eventually cell death [93-95]. Staphylococcal PBPs can be divided two groups depending on their molecular mass: low molecular mass PBPs, monofunctional enzyme involved in transpeptidation; high molecular mass PBPs, bifunctional enzyme catalyzed transglycosylation and transpeptidation [96]. S. aureus carries 4 types of PBPs (PBP1-4) [97]. Different β-lactams may bind either specific or multiple PBPs based on the structure of the antibiotics. For example, the first β -lactam antibiotic (penicillin G or benzylpenicillin) having a similar structure as D-Ala-D-Ala residues in nascent peptidoglycan will bind to the active site serine of PBP1 and PBP3 causing cell lysis and inhibition of cell division, respectively [91, 92]. Methicillin, β lactamase-resistant β -lactam, is a semisynthetic penicillin capable of avoiding bacterial β lactamase activity owing to the replacement of phenol group of penicillin G with methoxy group [97]. Methicillin was first used in the early 1960s and shown to be more stable and effective in killing bacteria compared with penicillin [98].

However, the first methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* (MRSA) was isolated from England soon after the clinical application of methicillin and start to spread to many other countries [99, 100]. MRSA are resistant towards all β-lactams and many other classes of antibiotics [101].

Comparison between methicillin-sensitive *S. aureus* (MSSA) and MRSA by Hartman and Tomasz group identified a new PBP2a that exhibited low affinity for β -lactam binding, while attaining its function as nascent PBP [102, 103]. Multidrug resistance in MRSA is not mediated by plasmid as β -lactamase-mediated destruction of β -lactam ring that rendered β -lactam antibiotics ineffective, but it occurs via horizontal transfer of a foreign methicillin resistance gene *mecA* onto the bacterial chromosome [104, 105]. There are two regulatory genes controlling the expression of *mecA*, namely *mecI* (a repressor) and *mecR1* (a sensor protein) [106]. The *mecA* gene is located on staphylococcal cassette chromosome *mec* (SCC*mec*) that is a group of a distinct mobile genetic element [107]. Moreover, a cassette chromosome recombinase (*ccr*) gene complex and three J regions encoding for antibiotic and heavy metal resistance were co-localized on SCC*mec* and are used for MRSA typing [108]. Nowadays, MRSA have been characterized as one of the ESKAPE pathogens which are difficult-to-treat due to its resistance to many antibiotics, such as cephalosporin (CW inhibitor), tetracycline (protein synthesis inhibitor) or rifampin (inhibition of nucleic acid synthesis) [101]. The timeline summary of antibiotic resistance in *S. aureus* is shown in Figure 4.



Figure 4: Brief history of antibiotic therapies and resistance in *S. aureus*.

PRSA: Penicillin-resistant *S. aureus* / MRSA: Methicillin-resistant *S. aureus* / VISA: VCM intermediate *S. aureus* / VRSA: VCM-resistant *S. aureus* / DNS: DAP-nonsusceptible *S. aureus*

1.4. Antibiotics for treatment of MRSA infection

Daptomycin (DAP) and vancomycin (VCM) have been approved by the US Food and Drug Administration (FDA) to treat MRSA infections [9].

1.4.1) Vancomycin (VCM)

VCM is categorized as the Group I glycopeptide antibiotic that consists of glycans attached with peptides [109, 110]. VCM, derived from *Amycolatopsis orientalis* in 1956 by the Lilly Research Laboratories, was first reported on killing MRSA in 1958 and has continuously been used to treat multidrug-resistant Gram-positive organisms ever since, both aerobic and anaerobic bacteria [5, 111, 112].

VCM is a high molecular mass heptapeptide (1450 Da) made up of five proteinogenic residues (Alanine, Asparagine, Glutamic acid, Leucine and Tyrosine) and two nonproteinogenic amino acid residues (β -hydroxytyrosine and 4-hydroxyphenylglycine,3,5dihydroxyphenylglycine) [113]. The N-terminal leucine residue plays a crucial role in inhibition of CW synthesis by binding to C-terminal dipeptides D-Ala-D-Ala of peptidoglycan precursor with 5 hydrogen bonding, causing weakened CW and enhanced swelling under osmotic pressure (Figure 5) [114, 115]. Moreover, VCM can penetrate bacterial membrane and inhibit RNA synthesis [109, 116].



Figure 5: Schematic model of inhibition of peptidoglycan synthesis by VCM. The peptidoglycan is comprised of NAM-NAG backbone, pentapeptide and five glycine residues. VCM binding at terminal D-Ala-D-Ala of pentapeptide chain inhibit the formation of glycine cross-bridge between peptidoglycan.

1.4.2) Daptomycin (DAP)

DAP ($C_{72}H_{101}N_{17}O_{26}$) was first derived from the soil bacterium *Streptomyces roseosporus* in 1980s [117]. It is a high molecular weight (1620.67 Da) lipopeptide antibiotic that consists of three parts; 1) lipophilic tail, 2) water-soluble hydrophilic core and 3) thirteen amino acids. DAP has a stronger bactericidal activity than glycopeptide antibiotics against aerobic and anaerobic Gram-positive bacteria, such as MRSA and VCM-resistant enterococci, but is not lethal to Gram-negative bacteria. DAP has been approved by FDA and the Ministry of Health, Labor and Welfare to be used for treatment of complicated infections since 2003 in USA and 2011 in Japan [12, 118, 119]. It is known that ionized calcium (Ca^{2+}) is required for DAP killing activity, the binding with which forms DAP micellar structure (octameric complex) that allows interaction of the antibiotic with CM (Figure 6) [11, 120], though the exact mechanism(s) succeeding DAP-CM interactions that finally causes bacterial cell death has not been elucidated [121]. Nonetheless, two theories are currently regarded to be the mechanisms of actions of DAP. Firstly, positively-charged DAP-Ca²⁺ complex directly binds

the negatively-charged PG located on the outer leaflet of CM through electrostatic interaction [10]. Translocation of DAP oligomers into the inner leaflet of CM sequentially formed multifunctional pore-like structure [122, 123] that causes ion leakage. Both PG and CL are essential for the formation of DAP-Ca²⁺ complex pore-like structures [10, 124]. Muraih *et al.* showed that even a single molecule of PG is sufficient for the formation of pore-like structures, whereas the lack of PG failed to induce DAP oligomerization [10, 122]. On the other hand, Zhang *et al.* reported the crucial role of CL in translocation of DAP oligomers into inner leaflet of CM [124]. A second theory suggested that interaction of DAP with PG removed lipid molecules from phospholipid bilayer (lipid extracting effect), thereby altering PLs compositions [125]. Both theories unanimously proposed that DAP disrupts CM properties and causes ion leakage. This in turn results in CM depolarization and finally leads to cell death [123, 125, 126].



Figure 6: Schematic model of cell membrane disruption upon DAP exposure. Pore-like structures formed by DAP in the presence of calcium ion induces efflux of intracellular ions, leading to cell death.

1.5. VCM and DAP resistance in MRSA

Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute (CLSI) and European Committee on Antimicrobial Susceptibility Testing (EUCAST) guidelines define the *in vitro* susceptibility breakpoints for VCM and DAP to be $\leq 2 \mu g/mL \leq 1 \mu g/mL$, respectively [127]. MRSA strains resistant to DAP or VCM have been reported.

1.5.1) VCM resistance

Due to the increased incidence of MRSA infections, VCM has been widely used for the treatment of complicated staphylococcal infections since 1980s [128]. VCM resistance appeared in many forms according to the VCM minimum inhibitory concentration (MIC) of S. aureus, including VCM-intermediate S. aureus (VISA: 4 - 8 ug/mL) and VCM-resistant S. *aureus* (VRSA; \geq 16 µg/mL) [127]. The first VRSA strain was isolated in the United States in 2002 [129]. VRSA exhibits vancomycin resistance following the acquisition of *vanA* operon carried on a plasmid-borne transposon Tn1546 from VCM-resistant enterococci. The function of *vanA* operon is to catalyze the alteration of terminal D-Ala-D-Ala residues of peptidoglycan pentapeptide side chain (target site of VCM) to D-Ala-D-lactate (D-Ala-D-Lac) [130]. The vanA operon is consists of regulator-sensor system (vanR and vanS), and structural genes for D-Ala-D-Lac (vanH, vanA and vanX) and peptidase (vanY and vanZ) synthesis. During VCM exposure, the two-component regulator-sensor system activates transcription of genes responsible for D-Ala-D-Lac synthesis [131]. Structural genes (vanH, vanA, vanX) is essential for VCM resistance. Peptide-bond cleavage at D-Ala-D-Ala by vanX-encoded D,D-dipeptidase provide the substrate for formation of new D-Ala-D-Lac dipeptide. D-Lac amino acid is synthesized by D-lactate hydrogenase, a process regulated by vanH, and ligated by vanA [130]. D,D-carbozylpeptidase encoded by vanY also plays a role in cleaving dipeptide bonds of D-Ala-D-Ala at pentapeptide stem providing precursors for D-Ala-D-Lac synthesis [132].

However, the function of *vanZ* expression in contribution to VCM resistance has not been elucidated (Figure 7).



Figure 7: Schematic model of *vanA* operon-mediated VCM resistance in VRSA. Phosphorylation of *vanR* after sensing of VCM by *vanS* activates the genes responsible for D-Ala-D-Lac synthesis: *vanX* encodes for peptidase that cleaves dipeptide bond of D-Ala-D-Ala, *vanH* encodes for D-lactate dehydrogenase that regulates D-Lac production, and *vanA* which catalyzes the ligation of D-Ala and D-Lac. Cleavage of dipeptide bond in D-Ala-D-Ala of pentapeptide stem is regulated by *vanY*.

Genes	Description
vanR	VCM response regulator
vanS	sensor histidine kinase
vanH	VCM resistance protein
vanA	D-alanine-D-lactate ligase
vanX	D-alanyl-D-alanine dipeptidase

Table 4: Genes contributed to VCM-resistance in VCM-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*

 (VRSA)

vanY	D-alanyl-D-alanine carboxypeptidase	
vanZ	Predicted integral membrane protein	

The emergence of VISA strain was first reported in 1996 in Japan [133] and has subsequently appeared in USA [134], Europe [4] and Asia [135]. In VISA strains, alteration of CW metabolism increased the synthesis of 'false target' (D-Ala-D-Ala) which served to trap the VCM molecules from binding to its lethal target site (division septum), resulting in protection from inhibition of CW synthesis [136]. Reduced VCM susceptibility in VISA strains is attributable to cumulative effects of mutations that contributed to altered CW metabolism, such as increased CW thickness, reduced peptidoglycan cross-linking or reduced rate of autolysis [137-139]. A few two-component regulatory systems (TCRSs), including GraSR, WalKR and VraSR, have been associated with VCM resistance in VISA strains [140, 141]. The interplay between TCRSs and VCM resistance was first reported based on upregulated expression of VCM-resistance-associated sensor/regulator (VraSR) observed in VISA and VRSA strains [142]. Histidine kinase VraS is a sensor for CW inhibitor agents, which upon activation will phosphorylate response regulator VraR to promote the transcription of CW biosynthesis genes such as *pbp2*, *fmtA* or *murZ* [143]. Previous reports showed that point mutation in *vraSR* reduced VCM susceptibility by upregulation of CW biosynthesis genes and increased CW thickness [24, 142, 144].

The glycopeptide-resistance-associated sensor/regulator (GraSR) is involved in capsule biosynthesis, CW signal transduction pathways and resistance against cationic antimicrobial peptides (CAMPs) [140, 145]. Studies have reported that activation of response regulator GraR by sensor kinase GraS upon exposure to CAMPs increased expression of *mprF* or *dlt* operon, both of which are involved increasing the positive charges on cell envelope [146]. Moreover, VISA isolates were found to exhibit upregulation of *graS* gene and VCM-sensitive strain became resistant to VCM when *graS* was overexpressed [147]. Cui *et al.* also showed that transformation of only *vraS* or combination of *vraS-graR* into VSSA Mu50 Ω supported its transition into VISA strain [148].

WalKR is another TCRS crucial for bacterial growth and CW metabolism [80, 149]. Similar to all TCRS, response regulator WalR is phosphorylated by histidine kinase WalK that ultimately activate CW modification [150]. Mutation in either *walK* or *walR* causes an increased CW thickness due to the decreased rate of CW turnover and have hence been associated with the development of VCM resistance [26, 151, 152]. In addition, downregulated expression of genes involved in autolysis (*lytM* and *ssaA*), proteins degradation (*fnbA* and *fnbB*), and cytolysis (*hla* and *hlb*) are observed in *walR*-mutated bacteria compared with those carrying wild-type allele [150, 151, 153]. Despite mutations in TCRSs, many other genes contributing to reduced VCM sensitivity have been reported (Table 5).

Mutated Genes	Impact on VCM resistance	Description	Reference
graRS	- increased VCM sensitivity in strain $\Delta graRS$	respond to CW damage	[140, 154, 155]
	- <i>graS</i> substitution (T136I) reduced VCM susceptibility in VSSA		[155]
vraSR	- <i>vraS</i> mutation (I5N) caused reduced VCM susceptibility in Mu3 (hVISA) or Mu50 (VISA)	Respond to CW damage	[156]
	- introduction of mutated $vraS$ in Mu50 Ω reduced its VCM susceptibility		[148]
walKR	- <i>walKR</i> overexpression reduced VCM susceptibility	CW metabolism, autolysis and cell death	[141, 157]
	- reduced autolysis rate and increased CW thickness in hVISA carrying <i>walKR</i> mutation		[158, 159]
vraFG	- hypersensitivity to VCM in Mu50 lacking <i>vraG</i>	ABC transporter permease	[140]
уусН	 reduced VCM susceptibility in VISA strain (JH6; 8 μg/ml) with loss of function in <i>yycH</i> compared with VISA strain (JH5; 6 μg/ml) 	CW synthesis and autolysis	[139]
pbp4	 increased MIC of VCM in VSSA with <i>pbp4</i>∆ and reduced MIC of VCM in VISA with PBP4 overexpression 	CW remodeling with increased transpeptidase activity	[160]
agr	- the association between loss of <i>agr</i> II or <i>agrC</i> and induction of hVISA upon VCM exposure	attainment of virulence factors	[161]
	- reduced VCM susceptibility in VISA strain (JH6; 8 μg/ml) with loss of function in <i>agrC</i> compared with VISA strain (JH5; 6 μg/ml)		[139]

Table 5: Gene mutations contributed to the development of VISA
Mutated Genes	Impact on VCM resistance	Description	Reference
rpoB	- reduced VCM susceptibility and increased CW thickness in	DNA transcription	[162, 163]
clpP	- increased VCM resistance and increased CW thickness in N315LR5P1 with <i>clpP</i> mutation	proteolytic regulatory protein	[26]
isdE	 reduced VCM susceptibility in VISA strain (JH6; 8 μg/ml) with <i>isdE</i> mutation (A84V) compared with VISA strain (JH5; 6 μg/ml) 	heme-iron transport	[139]
prsA	- reduced VCM susceptibility in VISA strain (JH6; 8 μg/ml) with frameshift mutation of <i>isdE</i> compared with VISA strain (JH5; 6 μg/ml)	chaperone involved in post-translational folding	[139]
mgrA / sarA	increased VCM sensitivity in double deletion in <i>mgrA</i> and <i>sarA</i> with reduced production of autolysins	negative regulators of autolysis	[164]
stpl	 - increased VCM MIC in VCM sensitive strain (ISP794) with <i>stp1</i> mutation (Q12stop) 	serine/threonine phosphatase	[165]
rsbU	- increased VCM MIC in strain carrying <i>rsbU</i> mutation	stress response	[166]
spoVG	- increased VCM resistance in strain Δ <i>spoVG</i>	capsule production	[167]
trfA/trfB	- increased VCM resistance in VSSA RN4220 lacking <i>trfA/trfB</i>	unknown function	[168]

1.5.2) DAP nonsusceptibility

In case of DAP, only the susceptibility breakpoint (<1 μ g/mL) is established since there is no clear distinction between sensitive and resistant MIC values. In 2001, reduced DAP

susceptibility was first reported in *S. aureus* isolated from patients who had received \geq 5 days of DAP treatment in phase 2 and 3 clinical trials (MIC of 4.0 µg/mL). Increased cases of DAP treatment failure are also demonstrated in clinics since 2006 following its approval for clinical uses by FDA in 2003 [169-173]. Multiple mechanisms involving CM and CW alterations have been proposed to be associated with DAP nonsusceptibility in *S. aureus*. These include mutations in genes responsible for phospholipid metabolism, such as *mprF*, *pgsA* and *cls2* [174].

Multiple peptide resistance factor (MprF) is a large membrane protein that consists of two domains: lysinylation and flippase domains (Figure 8). Lysinylation domain regulates the modification of anionic PG in inner leaflet of CM to lysyl-PG (L-PG; positively-charged membrane) via L-lysine addition, while the flippase domain translocates L-PG to outer leaflet of CM [175]. The expression of *mprF* is regulated by GraSR [176]. Previous reports showed that deletion or inactivation of *mprF* gene increased DAP sensitivity in DNS strains [13, 177]. mprF mutation that resulted in MprF gain-in-functions, either increased L-PG pools by lysinvlation domain or enhanced L-PG translocation to outer leaflet of CM by flippase domain, can cause DAP nonsusceptibility [13, 178, 179]. Although the exact underlying mechanisms is still unclear, DAP nonsusceptibility mediated by *mprF* mutation seems to be related more closely with alteration of PG content than changes in surface charge of CM because not all DAP-nonsusceptible isolates carrying mprF mutation showed alteration of membrane surface charges compared with DAP-sensitive strains [177, 180]. In addition, reduced PG content in B. subtilis and Enterococcus or mutation in PG synthesis gene pgsA in S. aureus were shown to contribute to DAP nonsusceptibility [174, 181, 182]. Other than mprF gene, PG can also be modified via production of CL by CL synthetase *cls* gene [183]. CL is involved in respiratory chain, proton uptake and structural integrity [184-186]. There are two *cls* genes in *S. aureus*; *cls1* is expressed during membrane stress response such as low pH or high salt, *cls2* takes role

in cardiolipin synthesis [83, 187]. *cls2* mutation induces a less anionic surface charge in *S. aureus* which then causes reduced DAP susceptibility in those strains [83]. The other gene mutation that affect membrane surface charge is found on *dlt* which catalyzes the D-alanylation of WTAs. Previous reports showed that overexpression of *dlt* operon or *dlt* mutation can cause DAP nonsusceptibility [58, 61].

Membrane fluidity is the movement of PLs in CM that can regulate the passage of molecules across membrane[188]. As aforementioned, viscosity of CM can be affected by many factors, including temperature, phospholipid content or carotenoid expression [189, 190]. Membrane fluidity is also a possible pathway associated with DAP nonsusceptibility. It is hypothesized that alteration of membrane fluidity leads to reduced DAP binding at CM (target site of DAP) [181, 194]. However, contrasting features of membrane fluidity was observed between clinical and laboratory-derived DNS isolates. Clinical DNS isolates showed increased fluidity causing increased distance between PLs. On the other hand, DNS isolates generated *in vitro* showed decreased fluidity and have a more rigid membrane [181, 194, 195]. Moreover, only some DNS isolates showed alteration of membrane fluidity is still unclear [192].



Figure 8: Schematic model of reduced DAP susceptibility mediated by *mprF* mutation. Cationic DAP binds to negatively charged CM through charge-charge interaction. Lysinylation domain of MprF changes negatively-charged PG into positively-charged Lys-PG by addition of lysine. Then, intracellular Lys-PG is translocated to outer leaflet by flippase domain to protect cells from DAP binding.

1.5.3) Cross-resistance between DAP and VCM

Cui *et al.* first reported the emergence of cross-resistance between DAP and VCM in VISA strain Mu50 and associated this phenomenon with increased CW thickness [14]. Since then, cross-resistance has been continuously reported by the other groups [27, 191, 192]. Increased CW thickness seems to be the contributing factor to reduced DAP binding at the CM [14, 192]. Upregulated CW metabolism genes, such as TCRS (*vraSR*), CW metabolism (*pbp2* or *mecA*), peptidoglycan biosynthesis (*lrgAB* or *murAB*) and autolytic enzyme (*lytH*), a similar observation as in VISA strains, are demonstrated in DNS strains compared with DS strains [60, 177, 193]. Besides, many reports showed that DNS strains carrying *walKR* mutation exhibited VCM resistance [17, 60, 194, 195], which leads to the hypothesis that reduced DAP susceptibility mediated by *walKR* mutation is associated with alteration of membrane fluidity [195]. On the other hand, inactivation of CW sensor regulator *vraSR* reverted cross-resistant strains back to DAP and VCM sensitive, coupled with a thinner CW thinner [177, 191]. However, increased CW thickness has been observed in some *S. aureus* which displayed DAP

nonsusceptibility but are sensitive to VCM [27, 59, 174]. Similarly, not all DNS strains showed increased CW thickness [27, 59].

In addition to increased CW thickness, alteration in membrane surface charge (a wellestablished contributor of DAP nonsusceptibility) is somewhat related to DAP and VCM crossresistance. The *tag* gene involved in generation of anionic peptidoglycan is upregulated in DNS strains [59, 60]. Previous reports also showed increased DAP and VCM sensitivity in *S. aureus* following disruption of their negatively-charged WTAs [196, 197]. Not only does surface charges on CW, but also CM charges, are involved in DAP/VCM cross-resistance. The introduction of *rpoB* mutation (RNA polymerase β subunit) into DS strain rendered them DAP/VCM cross-resistance and exhibited phenotypic alteration of membrane surface charges [162]. Nonetheless, some DNS strains did not show alteration of membrane surface charges compared with DS strains [198]. Therefore, the mechanism of cross-resistance between DAP and VCM need to be further investigated to facilitate the generation of new ways against DAP/VCM cross-resistant bacteria.

CHAPTER III

OBJECTIVES

Emergence of MRSA causes a serious problem in the treatment of *S. aureus* infections due to its ability to develop resistance to a wide array of antibiotics. DAP, acting via disruption of bacterial CM, and VCM, functioning as inhibitor of bacterial CW synthesis, are the first choice of antibiotics indicated for treatment of complicated MRSA infections. Unfortunately, these antibiotics have each elicited different resistance mechanisms in bacteria. Alteration in surface charge of bacterial CM associated with DAP nonsusceptibility and increased bacterial CW thickness contributing to VCM resistance have been reported in *S. aureus*. Despite differences in bactericidal modes of action and resistance mechanisms triggered in bacterial cells, cross-resistance to both DAP and VCM in MRSA are increasingly identified and this phenomenon further limits the already scarcely available treatment options. The mechanisms leading to this phenotype remains unknown, therefore, our study aims to determine the possible pathways of DAP/VCM cross-resistance in MRSA. This will facilitate the identification of novel target sites and development of new therapeutic agents, contributing to the management of difficult-to-treat bacterial infections.

Aim 1: To characterize the pattern of drug resistance between single-drug resistance and DAP/VCM cross-resistance

Studies on single resistance of MRSA to DAP and VCM have been extensively documented. However, majority of these studies were limited by the number of isolates included (both clinical or laboratory-derived isolates) and did not focus on DAP/VCM cross-resistance. Our study will be the first attempt to reveal the mechanism of cross-resistance by conducting a systematic genetic study on a reasonable number of paired clinical isolates. Our studied strains can be separated into two groups; DAP treatment group and VCM treatment

group. 12 sets of DS and DNS isolates (each set collected from the same patient in Japan before and after daptomycin treatment), were included in this study. In addition, we also studied on 32 VISA strains collected worldwide from 9 countries, all of which are clinical isolates from patients receiving vancomycin therapy. The DAP and VCM MICs of all isolates will be determined according to the guideline of CLSI and each strain will then be categorized into different groups as follows:

1) DAP/VCM cross-resistance (MICs: $\underline{DAP > 1 \text{ mg/L}}, \underline{VCM > 2 \text{ mg/L}})$

2) DAP nonsusceptiblity (MICs: $\underline{DAP} > 1 \text{ mg/L}$, VCM $\leq 2 \text{ mg/L}$)

3) VCM resistance (MICs: DAP $\leq 1 \text{ mg/L}, \text{VCM} > 2 \text{ mg/L})$

Aim 2: To determine the genetic mutation associated with DAP/VCM cross-resistance

The genetic determinants of DAP/VCM cross-resistance has not been clarified. Whole genome sequences of paired DS and DNS MRSA strains in each of the 12 sets of patients' isolates were compared to identify point mutation(s) in DNS strains. Then, mutation in the gene(s) of interest presumably involved in DAP/VCM cross-resistance will be transformed into DAP-sensitive strains. Furthermore, mutated gene(s) carried by resistant strains will be reverted to wild-type gene(s). Drug resistance pattern of all generated mutants will be determined to confirm the role of each selected mutations on DAP/VCM cross-resistance. If the transformed mutated gene(s) does play an important role in drug resistance, the sensitive strains introduced with mutated gene(s) will be rendered DAP/VCM cross-resistance.

Aim 3: To elucidate the possible pathway(s) in contribution of DAP/VCM crossresistance

To consolidate our findings, genetic determinant(s) that contribute to bacterial resistance will be verified phenotypically. In case of phenotypic experiments, the thickness of

Jichi Medical Univ.

CW and the property of CM are investigated. Increased CW thickness was previously reported to reduce bacterial susceptibility towards VCM. Hence, we will measure the size of CW of each isolate. On the other hand, alteration of membrane surface charge is involved in DAP nonsusceptibility and this property will also be measured. Not only the phenotypic changes, but differential gene expression of paired DS and DNS strains from single-drug resistant or cross-resistance group will be determined to clarify the pathway(s) associated with single-drug resistance and DAP/VCM cross-resistance.

CHAPTER IV

MATERIALS AND METHODS

4.1 Materials

4.1.1) Chemicals and reagents Acidic-phenol saturated Anhydrotetracycline Brain-heart infusion (BHI) Chloroform Cytochrome *c* Daptomycin DNase I Recombinant, RNase-free DNeasy blood and tissue kit **EDTA** Etest strip (DAP and VCM) Ethanol Gateway BP clonase II Enzyme mix **HCl KCl** Lysostaphin Methanol Miseq reagent kit version 3 Molybdenum blue MOPS Muller-Hinton (MH) NaOAc Nextera Mate Pair Library Prep kit Nextera XT DNA Library Prep Kit Ninhydrin PicoGreen dsDNA detection kit PrimeScriptTM Double Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit Ribo-Zero rRNA Removal Kit RNeasy Mini Kit, Part 2 Tris-base Tryptic soy (TS) Vancomycin

FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan Sigma-Aldrich, USA Becton Dickinson Co., Ltd., USA FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan Sigma-Aldrich, USA Pfizer Inc., USA Roche, Germany Qiagen GmhH, German Invitrogen, CA BioMérieux, USA Kanto Chemical Co. Inc., Japan Thermo Scientific, Wilmington, DE Kanto Chemical Co. Inc., Japan FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan Sigma-Aldrich, USA Kanto Chemical Co. Inc., Japan Illumina, Inc., USA Merck, USA DOJINDO, Japan Becton Dickinson Co., Ltd., USA Kanto Chemical Co. Inc., Japan Illumina, Inc., USA Illumina, USA FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan Invitrogen, CA

Takara, Japan

Illumina, USA Qiagen, German Sigma-Aldrich, USA Becton Dickinson Co., Ltd., USA Sigma-Aldrich, USA Jichi Medical Univ.

4.1.2) Bacterial strain

The list of bacterial MRSA isolates used in this study are displayed in **Table 6** for DAP treatment group and **Table 7** for VCM treatment group. In addition, the bacteria used for experiment of transformation are listed in **Table 8**.

Patient	Strain	Collected	DAP Exposure	DAP MIC from original source		JMUB ^a	Reference
		Source		DAP (µg/mL)	Methods		
А	A-1	Wound	-	0.25	VITEK2	JMUB480	[199]
	A-2	Wound	7 days	4	VITEK2	JMUB481	[199]
В	B-1	Purulent	-	0.5	VITEK2	JMUB483	[199]
	B-2	Purulent	14 days	4	VITEK2	JMUB484	[199]
С	C-1	Purulent	-	0.25	VITEK2	JMUB486	[199]
	C-2	Purulent	15 days	0.25	VITEK2	JMUB487	[199]
	C-3	Purulent	26 days	4	VITEK2	JMUB488	[199]
	C-4	Purulent	33 days	4	VITEK2	JMUB489	[199]
D	D-1	Purulent	-	0.25	VITEK2	JMUB491	[199]
	D-2	Purulent	24 days	4	VITEK2	JMUB492	[199]
Е	E-1	Blood	-	0.5	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB473	This study
	E-2	Wound	21 days	>1	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB474	This study
F	F-1	Sputum	-	0.5	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB475	This study
	F-2	Brain abscess	45 days	>1	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB476	This study
G	G-1	Wound	-	0.5	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB477	This study
	G-2	Wound	7 months	>1	WalkAway40 puls	JMUB478	This study
Н	H-1	N/A ^b	-	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB611	This study
	H-2	N/A ^b	5 days	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB612	This study
	Н-3	N/A ^b	27 days	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB613	This study

Table 6: Clinical isolates from the same patient with DAP treatment

Patient	Strain	Collected	DAP Exposure	DAP MIC from	DAP MIC from original source		Reference
		Source		DAP (µg/mL)	Methods		
	H-4	N/A ^b	2 months	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB614	This study
	H-5	N/A ^b	3 months	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB615	This study
Ι	I-1	Blood	-	0.5	BMD^{c}	JMUB1250	This study
	I-2	Blood	-	1	BMD^{c}	JMUB1251	This study
	I-3	Blood	2 month	>2	BMD^{c}	JMUB1252	This study
J	J-1	Blood	-	ND	N/A ^b	JMUB1276	This study
	J-2	Blood	51 days	>1	BMD^{c}	JMUB1277	This study
	J-3	Blood	N/A ^b	2	BMD^{c}	JMUB1278	This study
	J-4	Blood	N/A ^b	2	BMD^{c}	JMUB1279	This study
K	K-1	Blood	-	0.5	WalkAway40SI	JMUB1358	This study
	K-2	Blood	6 days	>1	WalkAway40SI	JMUB1359	This study
L	L-1	Blood	-	1	WalkAway40SI	JMUB1360	This study
	L-2	Blood	-	>1	WalkAway40SI	JMUB1361	This study
	L-3	Blood	13 days	<0.5	WalkAway40SI	JMUB1363	This study

^a Jichi Medical University bacterialbank ^b not available

^c broth microdilution method

-: Before DAP treatment

Jichi Medical Univ.

Stuain Nama	Voor	Country	Cada	MI ST ^a (ST)	Reference or
Stram Ivame	rear	Country	Coue	$\mathbf{WILSI} \ (\mathbf{SI})$	Source
NJ (HIP5836)	1997	USA	NRS4	5	[7]
HIP07256	1999	USA	NRS19	5	[7]
LIM2	1995	France	NRS36	247	[7]
HIP09740	2000	USA	NRS51	5	[200]
BR15	1998	Brazil	NRS54	239	[7]
HIP10540	2000	USA	NRS73	8	[200]
P1V44	1999	Belgium	NRS272	247	[200]
99/3759-V	1999	UK	NRS39	247	[7]
AMC11094	1997	Korea	NRS49	5	[7]
LY-1999-03	1998	Oman	NRS65	372	[200]
C2000001227	2000	USA	NRS76	5	[200]
NRS118	2002	USA	NRS118	247	[200]
NRS126	2000	USA	NRS126	5	[200]
98141	1998	France	N/A ^b	247	[7]
MI (HIP5827)	1997	USA	NRS3	5	[7]
SA MER	1998	France	NARSA	5	[200]
SA MER-S6	1998	France	NRS12	5	[200]
SA MER-S20	1998	France	NRS14	5	[200]
HIP06297 (PC)	1998	USA	NRS17	5	[7]
HIP08926	2000	USA	NRS23	5	[200]
HIP09143	2000	USA	NRS24	5	[200]
HIP12864	2003	USA	NRS402	5	[200]
HIP13057	2004	USA	NRS403	5	[200]
HIP13036	2004	USA	NRS404	5	[200]

 Table 7: Worldwide VISA collection upon VCM treatment

Strain Name	Year	Country	Code	MLST ^a (ST)	Reference or Source
Mu50 (ATCC700699)	1996	Japan	NRS1	5	[7]
HIP06854	1998	USA	NRS18	5	[200]
HIP09313	2000	USA	NRS26	8	[200]
HIP09662	2000	USA	NRS28	8	[200]
LY-1999-01	1998	Oman	NRS63	372	[200]
99/3700-W	1999	UK	N/A ^b	239	[200]
28160	1998	South Africa	N/A ^b	247	[7]
BR5	1999	Brazil	NRS56	239	[7]

^a Multi-locus sequence typing ^b not available

"NARSA Catlog Number" refers to strain identification according to the Network on Antimicrobial Resistance in *Staphyloccocus aureus* (NARSA) (<u>http://www.narsa.net)</u>

Table 8:	Bacterial	transformation
----------	-----------	----------------

Strain	Description
S. aureus-transformed strains	
H-3_ <i>mprF</i> (L291I)	allelic replacement with MprF (L291I) from H5 into H3-DS strain
H-5_ <i>mprF</i> (WT)	allelic replacement with wild type MprF from H1 into H5-DNS strain
<i>E. coli</i> strain	
DH5 a	Gene amplification, Amp ^S

WT: wild type

4.1.3) Primers and plasmid

The primers for sequence confirmation and gene substitution, including plasmids used in this study are listed on Table 9 and Table 10.

	5	
Target gene and region	Primer	Oligonucleotide sequence (5'-3')
Primer for sequence co	nfirmation	
mprF	mprF-F1	CCA TAT TGT TCT GTT TGA GAT AG
	mprF-F2	GTT TTG TAG GAT TGT ACT GCA
	mprF-F3	CAA TTT TAT TAA TCA CAG TGG C
	mprF-F4	GAT CAA CAC ATG CCT TTA TAT C
	mprF-R1	CAA TAA AGG ACA TGA ATG ATA C
	mprF-R2	ACA GAT GTA TGC ATT TCA ATC
	mprF-R3	GCG CTT TAG ATA AGT ATT CTT C
	mprF-R4	CGA CTT AAC TTA AGC TCA TTT C
agrA	agrA-F	GCA GAA TTA AGA ACT CGA ATT
	agrA-R	TGC ATT TGC TAG TTA TCT TGT
pbp2	pbp2-F	ACA CAA GTT GTT AAA GAT G
	pbp2-R	AAC TTG TTG GTC TTT ATT CTT G
clfB	clfB-F	GGT CAA ATG TAG TCT TTT CTA AC
	clfB-R	CTA ATC TAG AAA TTG AAA TGG AG
arlS	arlS-F	GTG AAG TAG AAA CAA ATG TCG
	arlS-R	ATA AAC TGA CAA GCG GTT TA
lacF	lacF-F	TAC ATT TAC TTA AGT GCT GGT G
	lacF-R	CAC GTA TGC AAT TAA TAG AAA G
hisF	hisF-F	AGC TTA ATG CTA GAA GTG ATT G
	hisF-R	GAT TAT CTT GTA AAA TTG CTG G

Table 9: Primers used in this study

Target gene and region	Primer	Oligonucleotide sequence (5'-3')
F1_0571	602762_F1-F	GGT GTT AAA GTT ACT TTG CAA
	602762_F1-R	TCT AAA CAG AAA AAA CCA GG
F1_0943	985260_F1-F	CAA AAA TTG ATG GAT GGT AC
	985260_F1-R	ACC TAG TCG TTC TAA AAC ATC T
F1_0110	2497349_F1-F1	CTT GTC TAA GGT TCA TAC CTC TA
	2497349_F1-F2	GAT TAT TTT CAT GTA GGA TTC
	2497349_F1-F3	TGG TAT GTA TAT CGT CGT ATT C
	2497349_F1-R1	CAT TAA TGG CAT CTT TAG GA
	2497349_F1-R2	TTT GTG TTA AGA CGT GTA ACC
	2497349_F1-R3	TTA GTA CAG CAT TAA CCA CTG T
626772_G1	626772_G1-F	GTA AAA CAT AAA TCT CAA AGG C
	626772_G1-R	CCA TCT TCT GGA TAA CAA AT
1286339_C1	1286339_C1-F	CTT TAG TAC GCT GTA ATC CAT T
	1286339_C1-R	GTT CCT ACA AAA ACT TAA TGG T
347486^347487_C1	347486^347487_C1-F	ACT TTG CAA ATA GCT TGT GTA
	347486^347487_C1-R	CGA TTA ATT GAC CAG ACT ATT AT
611436_K3	611436_K3-F	CTT GTA TCA ACA TGG TAC ATT AG
	611436_K3-R	ACC TGT TCC TAA TAT CGC TAA
356035_B1	356035_B1-F	GCC TCT TTT AAT TAT GCG TAT A
	356035_B1-R	CTT CAC GAA TAA CCA TGT AAC
B1_0504	553881_B1-F	AGC TGC AAG AAC TTA TAA TTT G
	553881_B1-R	ACT TTA AAA TGA ACT AAG CTC G
H1_0704	699807_H1-F	GCG TAC GAT TAT GTA TTT TTA AC
	699807_H1-R	TTA AAT GAC TTT TTG CAC CT
H1_2608	2641320_H1-F	AGA AAA GAT AAT CGC TGA TTA C
	2641320_H1-R	CGC ATG ATA ATT TAA TGC TAC

Target gene and region	Primer	Oligonucleotide sequence (5'-3')
306457^306458_C1	306457^306458_C1-F	GTG AGA ATC ATT GTC AAT TAG A
	306457^306458_C1-R	TTT ATC TAA ACC GTC TTG TCC
2284224_C1	2284224_C1-F	CAC TAA AAA ATC CAT TAA CTG G
	2284224_C1-R	CTT TTT GTC CTT CTC TTG TTA C
B1_1709	1840742^1840743_B1-F	TGT CTG AAT AAA TCG ATA AGG T
	1840742^1840743_B1-R	CGT TGA TCT ACG AAT CAT AAA
1394139_C1	1394139_C1-F	GAA TCA TAA TAG GTA CTT CTT GG
	1394139_C1-R	TAA GCA ATG TTT AGT TGC CT
255186_D1	255186_D1-F	GAT GAT TGT CCT TCA GCT TA
	255186_D1-R	AAA CAT CAT TTC TGT CTT ACC T
472436_D1	472436_D1-F	TCC ATA GCC TTT GAA GAT AA
	472436_D1-R	AAT TCG GTA AAG GAT TTG T
Primer for gene substitut	tion	
M13M3	pKOR1 plasmid	GTA AAA CGA CGG CCA GT
M13RV		CAG GAA ACA GCT ATG AC
Forward	pKOR1-lacF	GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTTCTTAAATATATGTTACGTG
Reverse		GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTCAAGTATACATTGAACAAGG
<i>lacF</i> -extra	pKOR1-lacF-Chromosome	ACT TGA GAA TAA GAT GAC AG
Forward	pKOR1- <i>mprF</i>	GGGGACCACTTTGTACAAGAAAGCTGGGTAAATATTCTTATCTGTACCG
Reverse		GGGGACAAGTTTGTACAAAAAAGCAGGCTAACACTTAAGATTCATCCAC
mprF-extra	pKOR1- <i>mprF</i> - Chromosome	GTT AGG CGA CTT AAC TTA A

KANATE THITIANANPAKORN

Table 10: Plasmid used in this study

Plasmid	Description	Reference
pKOR1	E. coli-S. aureus shuttle vector for allele replacement	[201]

4.2 Methods

4.2.1) Bacterial strains and drug susceptibility test

The bacterial isolates used in this study included 12 pairs of DS and DNS strains, each collected from the same patient before and after DAP treatment (Table 6), and 32 VISA strains isolated from patients receiving VCM therapy (Table 7). All bacteria were kept in a final concentration of 40% glycerol at -80°C. Unless otherwise stated, the bacterial glycerol stocks were revived through cultivation in MH broth (Becton Dickinson, USA) at 37°C with constant agitation.

Two methods of drug susceptibility tests were employed in this study: Etest for determining DAP and VCM MIC for all studied strains, and broth microdilution for determining sensitivity toward DAP and VCM. Etests were performed following the guidelines of the Clinical and Laboratory Standard Institute. Briefly, each bacterial culture with 0.5 McFarland turbidity was streaked onto an MH agar plate, and DAP and VCM Etest strips (bioMerieux, France) were placed on the bacterial lawn. The inhibition zone break points for each isolate were read after 48 h. For the broth microdilution method, the ranges of DAP (0.5, 1, 1.5, 1.75, 2, 2.25, 2.5, and 3 mg/L) and VCM (0.5, 1, 1.5, 2, 2.25, 2.5, 3 and 4 mg/L) were tested against each bacterial culture. According to their susceptibility profile, each strain was classified as single DAP- or VCM-resistance or DAP/VCM cross-resistance.

4.2.2) Growth curve and doubling time

Growth kinetics of bacterial strains in DAP treatment group were determined. Overnight bacterial culture was adjusted to an optical density (OD) at 600 nm (OD₆₀₀) of 0.3. Following that, the OD-adjusted culture was diluted 1: 1000 with fresh brain-heart infusion broth (BHI; Becton Dickinson, USA) yielding a final concentration of 10^5 CFU/mL. Bacterial suspensions were then incubated at 37° C with continuous agitation at 25 rpm in a temperature gradient rocking incubator (TVS126MB; ADVANTEC, Japan). The bacterial density at OD_{600} was recorded every 5 min over a period of 24 h. Growth curve was then generated by plotting OD measurements against time gave a growth curve and doubling time of bacteria were then determined with equation described previously [7, 202].

4.2.3) Population analysis profiling-area under the curve (PAP-AUC) analysis

PAP-AUC is adapted from previous studies to confirm the DAP and VCM MICs of clinical MRSA isolates [7, 203]. Briefly, an overnight culture of MRSA strain was adjusted to OD_{600} of 0.3 and serially diluted 10-fold over a range of 10^{-3} to 10^{-10} . Then, 100 µL of each dilution was spread on drug-free MH agar, MH agar with DAP (0.5-3.0 µg/mL) and MH agar with VCM (0.5-4.0 µg/mL). After 48 h, the number of bacterial colonies were calculated and plotted semi-logarithmically.

4.2.4) DNA extraction and purification

20 mL of *S. aureus* overnight culture grown in tryptic soy broth (TSB; Becton Dickinson, USA) at 37°C was harvested by centrifugation at 7,000 rpm for 10 min at 4°C. The pellet was resuspended with digestion buffer (989 μ L of TE buffer (pH 8.0) and 20 μ g/mL of lysostaphin (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) and 5 unit of achromopeptidase (FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan) and 100 μ g of RNase A (Sigma-Aldrich, USA). After incubation at 37°C for 1 h. 88 μ L of 10% SDS and 7 μ L of protease K solution (Qiagen, German) were added and the mixture was incubated at 56°C for 2 h. Equal volume of tris-saturated phenol (pH 8.0) was then added and the solution was mixed well by inverting the tube for 5 min. Subsequently, the mixture was centrifuged at 8,000 rpm for 10 min. The aqueous phase (top layer) was transferred into new tube and an equal volume of a 24: 1 chloroform: isoamyl alcohol (vol/vol) was added. After inverting the tube for 5 min, the sample was centrifuged at 8,000 rpm for 10 min and the upper aqueous phase was transferred into new tube. The DNA was precipitated by adding 1/25

volumes of 5 M NaCl and 2.5 volumes of cold absolute ethanol, and pelleted by centrifugation at 8,000 rpm for 10 min at 4°C. The supernatant was removed and the pellet was washed by 500 μ L of 80% ethanol. Finally, the DNA pellet was air-dried briefly and resuspended in an appropriate volume of TE buffer. The extracted DNA was purified by DNeasy Blood and Tissue Kit (Qiagen GmhH, German) according to the manufacturer's instructions and the DNA concentration was measured by Nanodrop Lite spectrophotometer (Thermo Scientific, DE) and PicoGreen dsDNA detection Kit (Invitrogen, CA).

4.2.5) MLST and single nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) determination by

whole genome sequencing

Each DS strain was used as reference sequences for comparison. The integrative analysis of genomic DNA sequence was performed without size selection using Nextera Mate Pair Library Prep Kit. Standard protocols and MiSeq instrument (2 x 301 bp) with the MiSeq reagent kit version 3 (Illumina, USA), indicating in coverage of an average raw genome, were investigated. The quality score of 30 (QC30) was used as a benchmark for quality trimming in FASTQ toolkit version 2.0.0. Quality-trimmed sequences were then assembled by using the Velvet de novo assembly version 1.2.10 algorithm.

For DNS strains, library preparation was performed with the Nextera XT DNA sample preparation and index kits. The prepared DNA-libraries were sequenced using the MiSeq platform (Illumina, USA) with 300-bp paired end reads. The genetic background of clinical MRSA isolates is characterized by multilocus sequence typing (MLST), containing the sequences of ~450-bp internal fragment of housekeeping genes (*arcC*, *aroE*, *glp*, *gmk*, *pta*, *tpi*, and *yqiL*) and checked on the "Center for Genomic Epidemiology" (CGE) website (<u>https://cge.cbs.dtu.dk/services/MLST/</u>). On the other hand, other gene mutations were identified by mapping the sequenced genomes against corresponding reference sequences by using CLC Genomics Workbench software (CLC bio, Denmark). The single nucleotide

polymorphisms (SNPs) and deletion or insertion mutations were identified and verified by PCR and Sanger sequencing with ABI3130x1 genetic analyzer (Applied Biosystems, USA).

4.2.6) Gene replacement into the chromosome

To investigate the effect of *mprF* (L291I) mutation, identified in DNS isolates of H patient, on drug susceptibility, gene replacement was performed using pKOR1 plasmid [26, 148]. In brief, *mprF* genes were amplified from each H-1 (DS) and H-5 (DNS) strain with primer sets listed in Table 9. The PCR fragments were individually cloned into pKOR1 plasmid using Gateway BP clonase II Enzyme mix (Thermo Scientific, DE) and recombinant plasmids were selected through CcdB-based positive selection system in *Escherichia coli* DH5*a*. The plasmid carrying wild-type *mprF* gene was then introduced into DNS strain H-5, while the mutated *mprF* gene was transformed into DS strain H-3. This was achieved by electroporation using NEPA21 electroporator (NEPA Gene, Japan) following the parameters reported previously [204]. Chromosomal gene replacement involved single-crossover plasmid integration at 43°C followed by overnight incubation in drug-free medium at 37°C to eliminate plasmid. Anhydrotetracycline was used to select for non-plasmid-carrying mutants. The presence of gene mutations was confirmed by PCR and targeted gene sequencing with ABI3130x1 genetic analyzer (Applied Biosystems, USA).

4.2.7) In vitro induction by stepwise DAP exposure

Overnight bacterial cultures (C-1 and K-1 strains) were streaked onto MH agar supplemented with 50 mg/L calcium and a range of concentrations of DAP (0.5-4 mg/L). After incubation at 37°C for 2 days, the colonies that grown on MH agar containing the highest concentration of DAP were picked and then streaked again onto fresh MH agar containing DAP at different concentrations. The colonies that can grow on 4 mg/L DAP were further

investigated for their DAP and VCM MICs, along with presence of *mprF* or *lacF* mutation by Sanger sequencing.

4.2.8) Transmission electron microscopy (TEM)

CW thickness of all bacterial isolates form DAP treatment group was determined using TEM [138, 205]. *S. aureus* was grown overnight in 4 mL of BHI medium with shaking at 37° C. 4 mL of bacterial suspension was then inoculated into new 4 mL of BHI and further cultured at 37° C to an OD₆₂₀ of 1.0. 1.5 mL of bacterial culture was centrifuged at 10,000 rpm for 1 min at 4°C to harvest the cells. The bacterial pellet was washed 2 times with 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) by centrifugation at 10,000 rpm for 1 min at 4°C. Bacterial precipitation was finally fixed overnight in cold 2.5% glutaraldehyde (vol/vol) in cold 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) and washed 2 times in 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4). After fixation with cold 2% osmium tetroxide in 0.1 M phosphate buffer (pH 7.4) for 2 h and dehydration through an ascending series of ethanol, the fixed bacteria was embedded in EPON epoxy resin mixture and then cut with an ultra-thin sectioning. The sections were then stained with 2% uranyl acetate and Reynolds lead citrate, and were ready for visualization with a Hitachi H-7600 TEM. Thirty cells of each bacterial strain were examined for CW thickness measurement at nearly equatorial cut surfaces. The results were presented as mean \pm standard deviations (SD).

4.2.9) Evaluation of membrane surface charge

Cytochrome *c* binding assay was performed as described previously [196] to measure membrane surface charges of bacterial isolates from DAP treatment group and transformed mutants carrying wild-type or mutated *mprF* gene. In brief, overnight bacterial cultures in MH broth were harvested and washed twice with 20 mM MOPS buffer (3-(N-morpholino) propanesulfonic acid; pH 7.0). Thereafter, the cells resuspended in the same buffer were adjusted to an OD_{600} of 7.0. The bacterial suspension was incubated at room temperature in 0.5 mg/mL cytochrome c (95% purity; Sigma-Aldrich Chemie GmbH, Germany) for 10 min before centrifuged at 6,000 x g for 10 min. The supernatant was collected for determination of the amount of unbound cytochrome c with spectrophotometry at an OD₄₁₀. Cytochrome c binding values in each DNS strain were determined from three-independent studies with normalization to DS strains of the same set.

4.2.10) Determination of L-PG production

PLs extraction from clinical MRSA isolates was adapted from Bligh-Dyer procedure [206]. Briefly, cells were harvested from overnight cultures of bacterial isolation from DAP treatment group grown in 20 ml of TSB broth for 12 h by centrifugation at 3,000 g for 15 min at 4°C. The pellet was then washed with normal saline and bacterial density was adjusted to an OD_{600} of 20. After centrifugation at 3,000 g for 10 min at 4°C, the bacterial pellet was directly digested with a mixture of chloroform/methanol/water (1.75: 3.5: 1.4; v/v/v) by vortexing. After that, 1.75 ml of chloroform and 1.6 ml 0.85% KCl were sequentially added to the mixture and vortexed well. The lower phase after centrifugation (1,000 rpm for 10 min) was then collected and washed with authentic upper phase that was prepared using dH₂O in place of sample, together with the same ratio of chloroform/methanol/water. The extracted organic layers were concentrated by evaporation before separation with thin layer chromatography (TLC) using Silica 60 WF₂₅₄S thin layer chromatography (TLC; Silica-Gel 60-W-F254s, Merck, USA). The plates were developed with chloroform/methanol/water (65: 25: 4; v/v/v). L-PG was visualized by ninhydrin spray (FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan), while total PLs were detected with Molybdenum Blue (Merck, USA). The L-PG production in ninhydrin and total PLs in each sample was quantified by ImageJ software (Rasband, 1997 - 2014). The L-PG levels in relative to total PLs of DNS strains were calculated from three independent studies by comparing with DS strains of the same set.

4.2.11) RNA extraction and RNA expression analysis

Overnight bacterial cultures (H-3/H-5 and K-1/K-2) diluted 1: 100 in 10 mL of MH broth was incubated at 37°C until an OD₆₀₀ of 0.8. The bacterial pellet was harvested and resuspended with 6 mL of pre-cooled $T_{10}E_{10}$ buffer (10 mM Tris-HCl, 10 mM EDTA; pH 8.0), followed by addition of 10 µg/mL lysostaphin (Sigma-Aldrich, USA) for complete bacterial lysis. Following that, 7 mL of acidic-phenol saturated with 20 mM NaOAc (pH 4.8) (FUJIFILM Wako Pure Chemicals, Japan) and 600 µL of 3 M NaOAc (pH 4.8) were added. The mixture was subjected to 3 cycles of 20 min freezing at -80°C and 5 min thawing at 65°C. Bacterial RNA was then extracted by phenol-chloroform method and ethanol precipitation. The RNA pellet was dissolved with DNase I Recombinant, RNase-free (Roche, Germany) and purified by RNeasy Mini Kit, Part 2 (Qiagen, German) before re-extraction with phenolchloroform and ethanol precipitation. Finally, ribosomal RNAs in total RNA preparations were depleted by Ribo-Zero rRNA Removal Kit (Illumina, USA). The extracted RNAs were first converted into complementary DNA (cDNA) and subsequently be made double-stranded DNA (dsDNA) by PrimeScriptTM Double Strand cDNA Synthesis Kit (Takara, Japan). The generated dsDNAs were the used as template for cDNA library preparation using Nextera XT DNA Library Prep Kit (Illumina, USA) as previously described. The fold change of RNA expression between DS and DNS strain was determined by CLC bio (Denmark).

4.2.12) Statistical analysis

Student's *t* test was employed for all statistical analyses.

CHAPTER V

RESULTS

5.1 Reassessment of VCM and DAP susceptibility

This study began with analysis and validation of VCM and DAP susceptibilities for all paired isolates collected from 12 patients from whom DNS MRSA strains were generated during DAP monotherapy (Table 6). DAP and VCM susceptibility tests on the 13 DNS strains could classify the DNS strains into two different resistance groups, judged by minimum inhibitory concentrations (MICs) and population analysis profiles, namely, resistance to both DAP and VCM (termed as cross-resistance) and resistance to only DAP (termed as single resistance) (Table 11). Among the 13 DNS strains, 12 strains that belonged to the cross-resistance group showed MICs of 1.5 to 3.0 mg/L for DAP and 1.5 to 3.0 mg/L for VCM, which increased by 3.0 to 8.0 and 1.33 to 2.0 times, respectively, when compared to the corresponding DS parent strains. One strain, K-2, showed resistance to only DAP with a MIC of 2.0 mg/L but had no change in VCM susceptibility compared to its parent strain K-1 (Table 11). These resistant patterns were also confirmed by analysis of a resistant subpopulation against DAP and VCM (Figure 9) and determination of MICs with a broth microdilution method (Table 12). In addition, almost all DNS strains had increased doubling time compared to their DS counterpart, but there were two exceptions (D-2 and G-2) (Table 11).

5.2 Comprehensive mutation identification

To determine genomic alterations regarding reduced susceptibilities to DAP and VCM between DS and DNS isolates, whole-genome sequences of 12 pairs of DS and DNS MRSA strains from 12 patients were determined. Comparative genome analysis found that all DNS strains with reduced susceptibility to either DAP and VCM (cross-resistance) or DAP only (single resistance) carried at least one non-synonymous mutation. All mutations identified in DNS strains were validated using PCR-based sequencing and are listed in Table 11. Interestingly, all DNS strains with cross-resistance to DAP and VCM carried mutations on the *mprF* gene encoding an L-PG synthetase, which is known to synthesize positively charged lipid L-PG and subsequently translocate it from the inner membrane leaflet to the outer membrane leaflet. On the other hand, the DNS strain K-2 that is only resistant to DAP had an insertion mutation in *lacF*, which encodes a conserved ATP-binding domain homologous to ABC transporters known in bacteriocin immunity systems [207]. The *lacF* of K-1 differed from that of K-2 for the presence of one thymine deletion at position 42 (Figure 10B), indicating that the restoration of LacF function is responsible to the reduced susceptibility of K-2 to DAP.

For the *mprF* mutation, 10 types of point mutations were identified in this study, most of which were located on the lysinylation domain of MprF. Among those, three mutations, *mprF*(L291I), *mprF*(W424R), and *mprF*(L776S), were identified for the first time in this study (Figure 11). In addition, as shown in Table 11, DNS strains D-2 and G-2 showed intergenic region mutations besides the *mprF* mutation. Three out of eleven cross-resistant DNS strains had additional mutations that resulted in amino acid substitutions of B1_1709(N31_fs) in DNS strain B-2, *agrA*(T210I) and F1_0943(A363T) in DNS strain F-2, L1_0548(T134I) in DNS strain L-2, and *hisF*(G207_del) and H1_0704(C241Y) in DNS strains H-5. The mutations of *hisF*(G207_del) and H1_0704(C241Y) could also be found in DS strain H-3, indicating that these mutations are not involved in the mechanism of the cross-resistance. In summary, *mprF* mutations were commonly found in the MRSA isolates with cross-resistance to VCM and DAP that were isolated from patients who had DAP monotherapy.

Jichi Medical Univ.

	G4 •	DAP	MIC ^a	VCM	MIC	Doubling	MIGT	Mutation in:	
Patient	Strain	mg/L	Ratio	mg/L	Ratio	Time (min)	MLSI	mprF	Others
Cross-re	sistance g	roup (to	DAP and `	VCM)					
А	A-1	0.38	1.00	1.5	1.00	26.6	764	_ ^b	-
	A-2	1.5	3.95	2	1.33	27.0	764	T345I	-
В	B-1	0.19	1.00	1.5	1.00	30.0	764	-	-
	B-2	1.5	7.89	2	1.33	30.7	764	L776S	B1_1709 (N31_fs) ^c
С	C-1	0.5	1.00	2	1.00	29.5	764	-	-
	C-3	1.5	3.00	3	1.50	30.2	764	A475P	-
	C-4	3	6.00	3	1.50	30.9	764	L459_H466 del	-
D	D-1	0.25	1.00	1.5	1.00	32.8	1	-	-
	D-2	2	8.00	2	1.33	27.6	1	L826F	ir-1, ir-2 ^d
Е	E-1	0.25	1.00	1	1.00	32.6	764	-	-
	E-2	1.5	6.00	1.5	1.50	36.2	764	L826F	-
F	F-1	0.25	1.00	0.75	1.00	33.3	764	-	-
	F-2	2	8.00	1.5	2.00	36.5	764	L826F	<i>agrA</i> (T210I), F1_0943(A363T)
G	G-1	0.5	1.00	1	1.00	32.2	2809	-	-
	G-2	1.5	3.00	1.5	1.50	31.4	2809	T345A	ir
Н	H-1	0.75	1.00	2	1.00	27.1	5	-	-
	H-3	0.5	0.67	2	1.00	25.9	5	-	<i>hisF</i> (G207_del), H1_0704(C241Y)
	H-5	3	4.00	3	1.50	26.6	5	L291I	<i>hisF</i> (G207_del), H1_0704(C241Y)
Ι	I-2	0.75	1.00	2	1.00	27.0	NT	-	-
	I-3	3	4.00	3	1.50	33.8	NT	W424R	-
J	J-1	0.38	1.00	1.5	1.00	27.1	764	-	-
	J-3	1.5	3.95	2	1.33	30.1	764	L341S	-

 Table 11: Summary of MIC, gene mutation, MLST and doubling time

Patient	Strain	DAP MIC ^a		VCM MIC		Doubling	MIST	Mutation in:	
		mg/L	Ratio	mg/L	Ratio	Time (min)	NILSI	mprF	Others
L	L-1	0.25	1.00	1.5	1.00	26.5	380	-	-
	L-2	2	8.00	2	1.33	29.9	380	S337L	L1_0548(T134I)
DAP single-resistant strains (to DAP)									
Κ	K-1	0.38	1	1.5	1	24.7	764	-	<i>lacF</i> (trunc) ^f
	K-2	2	5.26	1.5	1.00	27.1	764	-	<i>lacF</i> (H41)

a) MIC ratio of DNS strain to its parent DS strain; b) no mutation; c) fs: frameshift; d) ir: intergenic region; e) not determined; f) truncated at position 42

D-44	C4	MICs (mg/L)									
Patient	Strain	DAP	VCM								
Cross-res	Cross-resistance group (to DAP & VCM)										
٨	A-1	1	1								
A	A-2	>3	2								
P	B-1	1	1								
D	B-2	>3	1.5								
	C-1	1	1.5								
С	C-3	>3	2.25								
	C-4	>3	2.25								
Л	D- 1	< 0.5	1								
D	D-2	3	1.5								
Б	E-1	1	1								
\mathbf{L}	E-2	>3	1.5								
F	F-1	1	1								
I,	F-2	>3	2								
G	G-1	0.5	1								
U	G-2	2.5	1.5								
	H-1	1	2								
Н	H-3	1	2								
	$\begin{array}{ccccc} F & F-1 & 1 \\ F-2 & >3 \\ G & G-1 & 0.5 \\ G-2 & 2.5 \\ H-1 & 1 \\ H & H-3 & 1 \\ H-5 & >3 \end{array}$	2.25									
т	I-2	1	2								
1	I-3	>3	>4								
т	J-1	1	1.5								
J	J-3	>3	2								
т	L-1	1	1.5								
L	L-2	>3	4								
Single-res	sistance gi	roup (to E	DAP)								
	K-1	1	1.5								
K	K-2	2	1.5								

Table 12: Daptomycin and vancomycin MICsdetermined by using broth microdilution method

DAP: Daptomycin; VCM: Vancomycin



Figure 9: Population analysis profiles of clinical MRSA isolates in DAP treatment group. The bacteria were spread on MH agar in the presence of DAP (0.5 to 3 mg/L) or VCM (0.5 to 4.0 mg/L) to observe the distribution of resistant subpopulations in DAP and VCM. The number of CFU per mL was determined after 48-h incubation and plotted on the graph. All DNS strains displayed alterations in DAP susceptibility when compared with their DS strain (left graph). However, there is the same pattern of VCM susceptibility in DNS strain K-2, but not in the other sets.

Α				
	K-1	1	ΔΤGΔΔΤΔGΔGΔΔGΔGTCCΔΔΤΤΔΤΤΔGGTTTTGΔΔΔΤΤGTTGCΔTTGCΔ	60
	K-2	1	ΔΤGΔΔΤΔGΔGΔΔGΔΔGTCCΔΔTTATTAGGTTTTGΔΔΔTTGTTGCΔTTGCΔ	60
	K-1 DNS#1	1	ATGAATAGAGAAGAAGTCCAATTATTAGGTTTTGAAATTGTTGCATTGCAGGGGATGCA	60
	K-1 DNS#2	1	ATGAATAGAGAAGAAGTCCAATTATTAGGTTTTGAAATTGTTGCATTGCAGGGGATGCA	60
		-		
	K-1	61	CGTTCTAAGTTTTTAGAAGCATTGACAGCAGCTCAAGCTGGAGATTTTGCAAAAGCAGAT	120
	K-2	61	CGTTCTAAGTTTTTAGAAGCATTGACAGCAGCTCAAGCTGGAGATTTTGCAAAAGCAGAT	120
	K-1_DNS#1	61	CGTTCTAAGTTTTTAGAAGCATTGACAGCAGCTCAAGCTGGAGATTTTGCAAAAGCAGAT	120
	K-1_DNS#2	61	CGTTCTAAGTTTTTAGAAGCATTGACAGCAGCTCAAGCTGGAGATTTTGCAAAAGCAGAT	120
			Stop codon	
	K-1	121	-CATT-GATTGAAGAAGGAAACAATTGCATTGCTGAAGCGCATAGAGCACAAACAA	178
	K-2	121	-CATTTGATTGAAGAAGGAAACAATTGCATTGCTGAAGCGCATAGAGCACAAACAA	179
	K-1_DNS#1	121	GCATT-GATTGAAGAAGGAAACAATTGCATTGCTGAAGCGCATAGAGCACAAACAA	179
	K-1_DNS#2	121	GCATT-GATTGAAGAAGGAAACAATTGCATTGCTGAAGCGCATAGAGCACAAACAA	179
	K-1 :	179	GTTAGCTAAAGAAGCGCAAGGTGATGATATTGCATACAGTGTAACGATGATGCATGGTCA	238
	K-2	180	GTTAGCTAAAGAAGCGCAAGGTGATGATATTGCATACAGTGTAACGATGATGCATGGTCA	239
	K-1_DNS#1	180	GTTAGCTAAAGAAGCGCAAGGTGATGATATTGCATACAGTGTAACGATGATGCATGGTCA	239
	K-1_DNS#2	180	GTTAGCTAAAGAAGCGCAAGGTGATGATATTGCATACAGTGTAACGATGATGCATGGTCA	239
	K-1	239	AGACCATTTAATGACAACAATTTTACTGAAAGATTTAATGAAGCATTTATTAGAATTTTA	298
	K-2	240	AGACCATTTAATGACAACAATTTTACTGAAAGATTTAATGAAGCATTTATTAGAATTTTA	299
	K-1_DNS#1	240	AGACCATTTAATGACAACAATTTTACTGAAAGATTTAATGAAGCATTTATTAGAATTTTA	299
	K-1_DNS#2	240	AGACCATTTAATGACAACAATTTTACTGAAAGATTTAATGAAGCATTTATTAGAATTTTA	299
	K 1	200		211
		299		212
	Γ−∠ . V_1 DNC#1	200		212
	$K-1_DNS#1$	200		312
	K-1_DN3#2 .	996	I AAAAUAUUU I UA	512
R				
D	K-1	1	ΜΝΡΕΕΥΟΙ Ι GEETVAFAGDARSKELEAL ΤΑΔΟΔΟΟΕΔΚΑΔΗ *	41
	K-2	1	MNREEVOLI GEETVAFAGDARSKELEALTAAQAGDEAKADH TEEGNNCTAFAHRAOTSL	60
	K-1 DNS#1	1	MNREEVOLI GEETVAFAGDARSKELEALTAAQAGDEAKADALTEEGNNCTAEAHRAOTSL	60
	K = 1 DNS#2	1	MNREEVOLI GEETVAFAGDARSKELEALTAAQAGDEAKADALTEEGNNCTAEAHRAOTSL	60
		-		00
	K-1	41		41
	K-2	61	LAKEAQGDDIAYSVTMMHGQDHLMTTILLKDLMKHLLEFYKRG	103
	K-1_DNS#1	61	LAKEAQGDDIAYSVTMMHGQDHLMTTILLKDLMKHLLEFYKRG	103
	K-1_DNS#2	61	LAKEAQGDDIAYSVTMMHGQDHLMTTILLKDLMKHLLEFYKRG	103

Figure 10: Sequence alignment for *lacF* of K-1 and its DAP-resistant mutants. The *lacF* of K-1 had a premature stop codon at position 121 (A) results in the LacF truncation at position at 42 (B) when compared to K-2, K-1_DNS#1, and K-1_DNS#2.



Figure 11: The location of *mprF* mutations in DNS strains and VISA strains. Most DNS (black text) and VISA (red text) isolates in this experiment carried *mprF* mutations on the lysinylation domain. The underlined mutations refer to newly discovered *mprF* mutations. The MprF structure is modified from previous studies [13].

5.3 Detection of genes reported to be associated with decreased susceptibility to VCM or DAP in *S. aureus*

Many genes have been reported to be associated with conversion of vancomycinsusceptible S. aureus to VISA, including walK, clpP, graSR, vraSR, msrR, and rpoB [26, 158, 200]. Some genes were also reported to reduce DAP susceptibility in MRSA [158, 162]. Therefore, we examined the sequences of these genes for all strains, but no differences were found between any pair of DS and DNS strains. The phenomenon of DAP and VCM crossresistance was first reported in VISA strains in 2016 [14], and afterward, it became recognized in clinical practice during the VCM therapy. We first investigated and characterized the pattern of DAP and VCM susceptibilities for 32 VISA strains isolated from patients worldwide who received VCM therapy without exposing to DAP. We found that 14 strains were resistant to only VCM and 18 strains were resistant to both VCM and DAP (cross-resistance) (Table 13). All 32 strains were examined for single-nucleotide polymorphisms (SNPs) associated with VCM resistance as shown on Table 13. In the current study, we determined whole sequences of mprF for all strains using PCR and Sanger sequencing methods, and the results were combined with our previous results on the SNPs of *walK*, *clpP*, *graSR*, *vraSR*, *msrR*, and *rpoB* and are listed in Table 13. We found point mutations in *mprF* in 5 out of 18 DNS VISA strains with cross-resistance, but not in any of the 14 strains with resistance to only VCM. No other mutations found in genes or intergenic region of DNS strains from DAP monotherapy patients were found in the VISA isolates. These results suggested that there is a high prevalence of cross-resistance among the VISA strains and that *mprF* mutations play a role in conferring cross-resistance to VCM and DAP in some VISA strains that were generated during the prolonged VCM chemotherapy.

KANATE THITIANANPAKORN

Cture in Name	Etest N	AIC	Gene Mutations ^a								
Strain Name	DAP	VCM	mprF	walK	clpP	graS	graR	vraS	vraR	msrR	rpoB
Cross-resistance	group (1	to VCM an	d DAP)			-					<u> </u>
MI (HIP5827)	1.5	6	-	V494L ²⁶			-		-		$R140S^{200}$
SA MER	2	3	T345I	-	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND
SA MER-S6	4	3	T345I	-	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	ND
SA MER-S20	4	6	T345I	-	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	-
HIP06297 (PC)	2	4	-	A567D ²⁶	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	$Q468L^{200}$
HIP08926	2	3	-	R222I, T492K ²⁶	ND	L26F, 159L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	ND	-	ND
HIP09143	1.5	3	-	-	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	ND
HIP12864	2	4	S295P	-	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	P519L ²⁰⁰
HIP13057	1.5	4	-	R282C ²⁶	ND	ND	E15K ²⁶	-	ND	-	$H481Y^{200}$
HIP13036	1.5	6	-	-	ND	ND	-	T104A ²⁶	ND	-	-
Mu50	1.5	6	-	-	-	-	N197S ²⁶	I5N ²⁶	-	E146K ²⁰⁰	$H481Y^{200}$
HIP06854	1.5	6	-	T492K ²⁶	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND
HIP09313	2	4	T646A	L10F, S437T ²⁶	R152H ²⁶	ND	ND	P327S ²⁶	E59D ²⁶	ND	ND
HIP09662	1.5	3	-	Ins 433N, Ins 434D ²⁶	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	E59D ²⁶	-	D471N, S486L ²⁰⁰
LY-1999-01	1.5	4	-	N48K, R222K, A468T ²⁶	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	ND	E59D ²⁶	K321R ²⁰⁰	R406S ²⁰⁰
99/3700-W	1.5	3	-	R222K, V366M, A468T ²⁶	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	-	-	-

 Table 13: Summary of MIC and gene mutation of VISA strains

	Etest N	ЛIС				Gene Mutations ^a					
Strain Name	(mg/L))									
	DAP	VCM	mprF	walK	clpP	graS	graR	vraS	vraR	msrR	rpoB
28160	1.5	3	-	ND	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	ND	E59D ²⁶	ND	S529L ²⁰⁰
BR5	1.5	3	-	R222K, V366M, A468T ²⁶	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	E59D ²⁶	ND	I527M ²⁶
Single-resistanc	e group ((to VCM)									
NJ (HIP5836)	0.75	4	-	I28T, 1341V ²⁶	-	-	S79F ²⁶	A260V ²⁶	-	-	H481Y ²⁰⁰
HIP07256	1	3	-	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND
LIM2	1	3	-	ND	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	E59D ²⁶	ND	H481N, S529L ²⁰⁰
HIP09740	0.75	3	-	V380I ²⁶	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	$H481D^{200}$
BR15	1	3	-	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND	ND
						L26F,					
HIP10540	1	4	-	-	ND	159L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	ND	-	$A477V^{200}$
P1V44	0.75	3	-	-	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	ND	-	H481N, S529L ²⁰⁰
99/3759-V	0.75	3	-	V156Q ²⁶	M1V ²⁶	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	ND	E59D, H481N, S539L ²⁶	ND	H481N, S529L ²⁰⁰
AMC11094	0.75	3	-	ND	ND	ND	-	-	A113V ²⁶	-	-
LY-1999-03	1	4	-	N48K, R222K, A468T ²⁶	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	-	E59D ²⁶	K312R ²⁶	-
Strain Name	Etest MIC (mg/L)						Gene Mutatio	ons ^a			
-------------	---------------------	-----	------	---------------------	------	---------------------------------------	---------------------	---------------------	--------------------	------	--------------------------------
	DAP	VCM	mprF	walK	clpP	graS	graR	vraS	vraR	msrR	rpoB
C2000001227	1	4	-	A243T ²⁶	ND	ND	-	A314V ²⁶	ND	-	-
NRS118	1	4	-	F330S ²⁶	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	H481N, S529L ²⁰⁰
NRS126	0.5	3	-	-	ND	ND	-	-	ND	-	H481N ²⁰⁰
98141	0.75	3	-	-	ND	L26F, I59L, T224I ²⁶	D148Q ²⁶	ND	E59D ²⁶	ND	H481N, S529L ²⁰⁰

a) *mprF* mutation was determined in this study, and the other gene mutations were detected in the previous studies (references were indicated); -: no mutation; ND: Not determined.

5.4 Substitution of *mprF* with mutated *mprF* identified in the cross-resistant DNS strain caused cross-resistance of DS strain to VCM and DAP

To confirm the role of *mprF* mutations in DAP and VCM cross-resistance, a newly identified *mprF* mutation (*mprF*(L291I)) of DNS strain H-5 was cloned and introduced into its counterpart DS strain H-3 to substitute *mprF* for H-3. The H-3 strain (an isogenic strain of H-1 and H-5), isolated in between H-1 and H-5 during DAP therapy, was chosen for *mprF* substitution to eliminate the confounding effect of other gene mutations (*hisF* and H1_0704), which cannot be found in DS strain H-1 (Table 11). The MIC test showed that the H-3 strain carrying *mprF*(L291I) increased the MICs of both DAP and VCM from 0.5 and 2 to 3.0 mg/L, showing cross-resistance to the same levels of the H-5 strain; vice versa, replacement of *mprF*(L291I) of H-5 with *mprF* of H-3 resulted in decreased MICs of both DAP and VCM from 3 to 0.5 and 2 mg/L, respectively, for the H-5 strain (Table 14). These results demonstrated that *mprF* mutations are a direct cause of raising cross-resistance to DAP and VCM in the MRSA H-5 strain.

Strain	mprF gene	Drug suscepti	bility (mg/L)			
Stram	mpri gene	DAP	VCM			
Clinical isolates						
H-1	Parental strain	0.75	2			
H-3 ^b	<i>mprF</i> (WT ^a)	0.5	2			
H-5 ^b	<i>mprF</i> (L291I)	3	3			
Constructed mutan	t strain					
H-5 <i>mprF</i> (WT)	L291I > WT	0.5	2			
H-3 mprF(L2911)	$WT^a > L291I$	3	3			

Table 14: MICs of DAP and '	VCM in the <i>mprF</i>	substitution of H-	-set isolates
-----------------------------	------------------------	--------------------	---------------

^a wild type

^b additional mutations of H1 0704 (C241Y) and *hisF* (618insTGG)

5.5 Cross-resistance resulting from *mprF* mutation was found in *in vitro* selected mutants

The clinical DNS strains from patients who had DAP monotherapy exhibited crossresistance to DAP and VCM due to *mprF* mutations. The mutation position in *mprF* differed among patients, as shown in the above results (Table 11, Figure 11) and the findings of Kanesaka *et al* [199]. To understand whether this is also the case for *in vitro* selected DNS mutants with cross-resistance, we generated DNS with cross-resistance to DAP and VCM *in vitro* by exposing DS MRSA to DAP with gradually increasing concentrations and examined mutations for *mprF* and *lacF*. The two DNS mutants were obtained from DS strain C-1 (DAP MIC, 0.5 mg/L) by stepwise selection on Mueller Hinton (MH) agar containing increasing DAP concentrations from 0.5 to 4 mg/L. These mutants could grow in the presence of 4 mg/L DAP. We found that these two mutants reduced susceptibility to both DAP and VCM (crossresistance), increasing the MICs of DAP from 0.5 to 3 and 6 mg/L and VCM from 2 to 3 and 4 mg/L, and are accompanied by *mprF* mutations, *mprF*(T472K) for the mutant C-1_DNS #1 and *mprF*(R50L) for mutant C-1_DNS #2, respectively (Table 15).

The DNS strain K-2 with resistance to only DAP associated with a *lacF* mutation that has not been previously reported (Table 11). To valuate this mutation, a similar stepwise DAP selection was performed on its DS counterpart strain K-1, and two DAP-resistant mutants (K-1_DNS#1 and K-1_DNS#2) were generated. Interestingly, these two *in vitro* selected mutants showed decreased susceptibility to both DAP and VCM (cross-resistance), increasing the MICs of DAP from 0.38 to 6 mg/L and VCM from 1.5 to 3 mg/L; it was also accompanied by a *mprF* mutation in addition to the restoration of LacF as seen in K-2 strain (Table 15 and Figure 10B). These results, together with the above study on clinical DNS strains, demonstrated that the phenomenon of cross-resistance to DAP and VCM in MRSA is strongly associated with *mprF* mutations.

Table 15: Summary of MIC, doubling time	e and mutations in <i>mprF</i> and <i>lacF</i> on <i>in vitro</i>
derivatives of the C-1 and K-1 strains	
Etest MIC	

Strain	(mg/L)		Doubling	Mutation in		
	DAP	VCM	l'ime (min)	mprF	lacF	
Clinical isolat	tes from l	Patient C				
C-1	0.5	2	29.5	-	-	
C-3	1.5	3	30.2	A475P	-	
C-4	3	3	30.9	L459_H466 del	-	
<u>In vitro deriva</u>	atives of (C <mark>-1 strain</mark>				
C-1_DNS #1	3	3	30.8	T472K	-	
C-1_DNS #2	6	4	28.0	R50L	-	
Clinical isolat	tes from l	Patient K				
K-1	0.38	1.5	24.7	-	trunc*	
K-2	2	1.5	27.1	-	H41	
<u>In vitro deriva</u>	atives of l	K-1 strain				
K-1_DNS #1	6	3	54.6	T472K	H41A	
K-1_DNS #2	6	3	35.4	T472K	H41A	
•	DUG D		. • 1 1			

- : no mutation; DNS: Daptomycin-nonsusceptible strain; *: truncated at position 42.

5.6 Cross-resistance and CW thickness

Thickened CW is known as a phenotypic determinant for VCM resistance in VISA [7, 208]. Although not consistently reported, alteration of CW structure and/or changes in expression of genes involved in CW metabolic pathways have also been associated with DAP-nonsusceptibility [22, 27]. Therefore, alteration of CW structure might be one of the mechanisms involved in DAP and VCM cross-resistance. In order to test this hypothesis, the CW thicknesses of 30 cells from each strain were measured by transmission electron microscopy (TEM) for all DNS isolates. The results showed that only one strain in the cross-resistance group (I-3) carrying a *mprF* mutation (*mprF*(W424R)) displayed significantly increased CW thickness (25.55 \pm 2.92 nm) compared with I-2 sensitive strain (22.11 \pm 1.83 nm) (Figure 12A). The other 11 DNS strains in the cross-resistance group did not exhibit CW thickness compared with their corresponding parental strains (Figure 12A).

There was also no difference in CW thickness between DS isolate K-1 (21.50 ± 1.82 nm) and DNS isolate K-2 (21.15 ± 1.75 nm) exhibiting resistance to only DAP due to a *lacF* mutation (Figure 12B). Our results indicated that CW thickening did not appear to be the main mechanism of cross-resistance associated with *mprF* mutations or single-drug resistance associated with *lacF* mutations.



 $21.50 \pm 1.82 \quad 21.15 \pm 1.75$

Figure 12: Comparison of cell-wall size in clinical MRSA isolates

The comparison of CW properties between DS and DNS strains in cross-resistance (A) and DAP-single resistance (B). An OD₆₂₀ of 1.0 in each bacterium was washed 2 times with 0.1 M Phosphate buffer before analysis of the thickness of CW by TEM. There is no difference in CW thickness in most DNS strains. Data represent the means for 30 cells in each strain (nm) \pm standard deviation (SD):

** P<0.01 indicate statistical significant relative to the parent strain (*t*-test; parametric tests)

5.7 mprF mutation and membrane surface charge

The mprF mutation had been previously reported in MRSA with reduced DAP susceptibility. MprF is a membrane-bound enzyme that adds lysine to phosphatidylglycerol in the cytoplasmic membrane. This modification changes the net charge of the bacterial CM to alter membrane permeability, which confers resistance to cationic antibiotics [13, 198]. To determine whether *mprF* mutations identified in this study resulted in such alterations, we carried out a cytochrome c binding assay on all DNS strains to examine the alteration of membrane surface charges. A cationic cytochrome c can bind a negatively charged membrane and, hence, has been widely employed to determine the relative surface charges of the cell envelope [178]. Our results showed that all strains carrying a *mprF* mutation had significantly reduced cytochrome c binding when compared to their parental strains, indicating that all mprF mutations identified in this study caused increased positive membrane surface charge (Figure 13A). Similarly, increased positive membrane surface charge was observed when the *mprF* of DS strain H-3 was replaced with mutated mprF, while replacement of mutated mprF in DNS strain H-5 with that of its wild-type counterpart reduced the positive membrane surface charge (Figure 13C). The DNS strain with resistance to only DAP carrying a *lacF* mutation did not exhibit reduced negative charges (Figure 13B). These results suggest that increased positive membrane surface charge is one mechanism causing mprF mutation-mediated DAP/VCM cross-resistance in MRSA.



Figure 13: Measurement of membrane surface charge

Cell surface charge of DS (White bar) DNS (Grey bar) strains in cross-resistance group of clinical MRSA isolates (A) DAP-single resistance of clinical isolates (B) and construction of *mprF* gene (C). Overnight bacteria were incubated with 0.5 mg/ml cytochrome c solution for 10 min and calculated the percentage of cytochrome c bound compared with DS strains. Significant reduction of cytochrome c binding can be observed in cross-resistance group and bacterial construction containing *mprF* mutation but not in single-DAP resistance. Data represent the means of three independent experiments for each strain \pm standard deviation (SD):

* P<0.05; ** P<0.01 indicate statistical significant relative to the parent strain (*t*-test; parametric tests)

5.8 mprF mutation and L-PG production

The increased cationic phospholipid L-PG production in cytoplasmic membranes has been reported to decrease DAP susceptibility in MRSA [209]. To understand whether the *mprF* mutations found in this study are implicated with L-PG production, we set out to determine membrane L-PG levels for all DNS and DS strains using TLC assay. Altered L-PG production of DNS strains over corresponding DS strains was calculated in relative values (percentages) and is summarized in Figure 14. As shown in Figure 14A and C, all DNS strains with crossresistance (carrying a *mprF* mutation) showed increased L-PG production, which is correlated with increased positive membrane surface charges. Although a more than 50% increase in L-PG production can be found in most DNS strains, four strains (B-2, F-2, J-3, and L-2) harboring *mprF* mutations at different locations displayed only a marginal increase (10% or 20%) and showed a comparably lower level of change in membrane charge as determined by a cytochrome *c* assay (Figure 14A). These results suggested that increased L-PG production regulated by *mprF* mutation altered bacterial membrane surface charges to become more positive, thereby contributing to cross-resistance.

In addition, we found that the K-2 strain with resistance to only DAP that carries *lacF* mutation had decreased L-PG production compared to its DS counterpart, in agreement with the aforementioned increase in negative membrane charge (Figure 14B). This indicated that membrane charge alterations are not involved in *lacF* mutation-mediated DAP resistance.



Figure 14: Evaluation of membrane L-PG production

The lipid extraction (10 μ L) was spotted on Silica gel plates and the L-PG inner membrane was detected by ninhydrin spray. Cross-resistance group (A) and replacement with *mprF* mutation into H-3-DS strain (C) showed increased L-PG production compared with single-drug resistance (B). Data represent the means of three independent experiments for each strain \pm standard deviation (SD):

* P<0.05; ** P<0.01 indicate statistical significant relative to the parent strain (*t*-test; parametric tests)

5.9 Transcriptional analysis on representative DNS strains with both single and crossresistance and their DS counterparts

In the above results, the association of mprF mutation and altered membrane metabolic pathways with DAP and VCM cross-resistance was clearly demonstrated; however, the impact of the *mprF* mutations found in this study on metabolic regulations toward the resistance remains to be clarified. To this end, a representative pair of DS and cross-resistant DNS strains, H-3 and H-5, isolated from patient H were selected to analyze genome-scale gene expression profiles by RNA-sequencing. The mprF(L291I) mutation found in H-5 genome is the only difference between H-5 and H-3 and is considered to be responsible for cross-resistance to DAP and VCM. Its contribution to the cross-resistance was also verified by gene substitution experiments (see elsewhere above). A total of 103 genes differentially expressed more than fourfold between H-3 and H-5 were found (Table 16). Among them, 61 genes were upregulated (59.22%) and 42 genes were downregulated (40.78%). These genes could be roughly classified into four functional categories: metabolism (27.18%), information storage and processing (13.59%), cellular process and signaling (6.80%), and the others (52.43%). As shown in Table 16, a number of genes involved in fructose-6-phosphate (F-6P) synthesis are found to be upregulated in DNS strain H-5, such as gatA (5.2-fold), tal (8.4-fold), and pmi (4.8-fold). The genes mainly altered in expression were highlighted on the map of metabolic pathways of fatty acid and peptidoglycan synthesis (Figure 15). The F-6P biosynthesis pathway is associated with mevalonate pathway, which is essential for isoprenoid membrane lipid synthesis using acetyl-coenzyme A (acetyl-CoA) as a precursor [210-212]. In concordance with the above results, an exceptionally high upregulation of *hlb-2* (113.8-fold) was found. The *hlb-2* gene encodes phospholipase C, which is known to be deeply involved in the metabolism of glycerophospholipid, a main component of biological membranes. In addition, there were some other upregulated genes involved in fatty acid metabolism, such as fadA (4.3-fold) and plsY Jichi Medical Univ.

(4.6-fold). On the other hand, the downregulation of the narH gene in nitrogen metabolism (-4.9-fold) was also found. This presumably caused the accumulation of nitrate inside cells and helped stabilize the membrane potential in DNS strain H-5, thereby preventing membrane depolarization during DAP treatment [193, 213, 214]. The accumulation of intracellular nitrate will in turn induce a nitrosative stress on cells, resulting in the upregulation of pyrimidine metabolism and increased uracil production that is a precursor for fatty acid metabolism [214]. Accordingly, the *pvrR* gene involved in pyrimidine metabolism was upregulated in DNS strain H-5 with a 4.1-fold. It was also noted that 7 out of 61 upregulated genes in DNS strain H-5 were involved in CW metabolism. Uridine diphosphate-N-acetylglucosamine (UDP-NAG) and UDP-N-acevlmuramic acid (UDP-NAM) serves as backbone for peptidoglycan [37]. Upregulation of nagD (6.6-fold) will supply NAG production from conversion of glucosamine-6phosphate, together with increased UDP pool by up-regulation of pyrR (4.1-fold) and pmi (4.8fold) genes and down-regulation of psuG (-5.1-fold) gene. In addition, all 4 of these genes are associated with staphylococcal "cell wall stimulon" such as spsA (4.3-fold), ssaA (5.9-fold), relP (5.8-fold) and sasA (5.9-fold) [24, 215, 216]. Thus, cross-resistance mechanism by mprF mutation come from changes in CW/CM metabolism.

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (H-5/H-3)
Metabolis	<u>m</u>		
[C] Energ	y produc	ction and conversion	
SA0910	qoxD	Cytochrome aa3 quinol oxidase, subunit IV	5.6
SA1451		Luciferase family oxidoreductase, group 1	4.3
SA1988		Zinc-binding alcohol dehydrogenase family protein	4.0
SA2184	narH	Nitrate reductase, beta subunit	- 4.9
[E] Amino	o acid tra	insport and metabolism	
SA1216		Oligoendopeptidase F (Peptidase family M3)	4.7
SA1980		Alanine racemase	4.3
SA0668	pabA	Glutamine amidotransferase of anthranilate synthase or aminodeoxychorismate synthase	- 9.3
SA2319	sdaAB	L-serine dehydratase, iron-sulfur-dependent, beta subunit	- 4.8
[F] Nucleo	otide trai	nsport and metabolism	
SA1041	pyrR	Hypoxanthine phosphoribosyltransferase	4.1
[G] Carbo	hydrate	transport and metabolism	
SA0236	gatA	PTS system, fructose subfamily, IIA component	5.2
SA1599	tal	Transaldolase/Fructose-6-phosphate aldolase	8.4
SA1656	hit	Diadenosine tetraphosphate (Ap4A) hydrolase	7.5
SA2362		Ergot alkaloid biosynthesis protein, AFUA_2G17970 family	5.3
SA2435	pmi	Mannose-6-phosphate isomerase, class I	4.8
SA0903		Acyltransferase family	- 4.6
SA1758	sak	Staphylokinase/Streptokinase family	- 6.1
[H] Coenz	yme trai	nsport and metabolism	
SA1412	hemN	Putative oxygen-independent coproporphyrinogen III oxidase	- 4.5
SA2390	panD	Aspartate 1-decarboxylase	- 4.5
[I] Lipid t	ransport	and metabolism	
SA0223	fadA	Acetyl-CoA C-acyltransferase	4.3
[P] Inorga	nic ion t	ransport and metabolism	
SA0333	fepC	FTR1 family protein (Iron permease FTR1 family)	4.0
SA1977	htsC	Proposed F420-0 ABC transporter, permease protein	4.1

Table 16: Representatives of genes differentially expressed between cross-resistant strain H-5 and susceptible strain H-3

1

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (H-5/H-3)
SA0951	potB	Putative 2-aminoethylphosphonate ABC transporter	- 5.1
SA0110	sirB	Proposed F420-0 ABC transporter, permease protein	- 11.9
SA1212	opp-2D	Nickel import ATP-binding protein NikD	- 6.0
SA1219	pstA	Phosphate ABC transporter, permease protein PstA	- 4.0
[Q] Secon	dary met	abolites biosynthesis, transport and catabolism	
SA1419		Malonyl-acyl carrier protein O-methyltransferase BioC (Methyltransferase domain)	6.1
SA0181		Pyrimidine utilization protein B	- 4.2
SA0301	psuG	CRISPR-associated endonuclease Cas1	- 5.1
Information	on storag	e and processing	
[J] Transl	ation, rib	osomal structure and biogenesis	
SA1067	rpmB	Ribosomal protein bL28	4.0
SA1116	rpsO	Ribosomal protein uS15	5.6
SA1459	dtd	D-tyrosyl-tRNA(Tyr) deacylase	5.8
SA1918		tRNA threonylcarbamoyl adenosine modification protein	5.6
[K] Trans	cription		
SA1191	glcT	GTP cyclohydrolase II (PRD domain)	11.1
SA1351	argR	arginine repressor	7.9
SA1851	rex	Transcriptional regulator	6.0
SA1998	lacR	CRISPR locus-related DNA-binding protein	4.0
SA2089	sarR	Staphylococcal accessory regulator family (MarR family)	4.0
SA0559		Ribosomal-protein-alanine acetyltransferase	- 6.0
[L] Replic	ation, ree	combination and repair	
SA0987	rnhC	Ribonuclease HIII	5.0
SA1180	sbcD	Exonuclease SbcCD, D subunit (DNA repair)	4.7
SA1305	hup	Integration host factor, beta subunit	4.9
SA1489	tag	DNA-3-methyladenine glycosylase I	4.6
<u>Cellular p</u>	rocess an	nd signaling	
[M] Cell w	all / mem	ibrane / envelop biogenesis	
SA2291	fnbA	LPXTG cell wall anchor domain	- 6.0
[O] Post-t	ranslatio	nal modification, protein turnover and chaperones	
SA1179		Multicomponent Na+:H+ antiporter	- 6.0
SA1627	splF	Peptidase Do (Trypsin-like peptidase domain)	- 4.1

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (H-5/H-3)
SA1629	splC	Periplasmic serine peptidase DegS	- 4.0
SA1631	splA	Periplasmic serine peptidase DegS	- 6.1
[T] Signal	transdu	ction mechanisms	
SA2153		LytTr DNA-binding domain	4.2
[U] Intrac	ellular t	rafficking, secretion and vesicular transport	
SA0825	spsA	Signal peptidase I	4.3
Poorly cha	aracteriz	zed	
[S] Functi	on unkn	own	
SA0275	essB	type VII secretion protein EssB	6.0
SA0355		Abi-like protein (CAAX protease)	4.3
SA0513		HAD hydrolase, TIGR02253 family	4.6
SA0544	hemQ	Chlorite dismutase (heme-binding protein)	11.3
SA0649		Domain of unknown function (DUF296)	5.6
SA0664			4.8
SA0772		CsbD family protein	5.7
SA0914		Domain of unknown function (DUF5011)	7.9
SA1167		Cof-like hydrolase (haloacid dehalogenase-like hydrolase)	7.1
SA1187	<i>plsY</i>	acyl-phosphate glycerol 3-phosphate acyltransferase	4.6
SA1752	hlb-1	β-hemolysin	5.2
SA1811	hlb-2	a phospholipase C toward sphingomyelins	113.8
SA2093	ssaA	CHAP domain-containing protein	5.9
SA2101		Protein of unknown function (DUF1641)	4.2
SA2297	relP	RelA/SpoT family protein	5.8
SA2443	asp3	Accessory Sec system protein Asp3	4.3
SA2447	sasA	Signal peptidase I	4.3
SA0091	plc	Phosphatidylinositol-specific phospholipase C, X domain	- 6.0
SA0753		L-lysine exporter	- 4.5
SA0798		Disulfide oxidoreductase	- 6.1
SA0830		MSEP-CTERM protein	- 4.6
SA1209		Cof-like hydrolase (haloacid dehalogenase-like hydrolase)	- 4.1
SA1497	engB	Ribosome biogenesis GTP-binding protein YsxC	- 4.6
SA1613		Putative membrane protein insertion efficiency factor	- 4.5

RESULTS / 77

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (H-5/H-3)
SA1756		Amidase	- 9.1
SA1784		dUTPase	- 6.0
SA2163		Protein of unknown function (DUF2871)	- 6.0
SA2225		Putative phosphoesterase (Calcineurin-like phosphoesterase)	- 9.1
SA2450		JNK-interacting protein leucine zipper II	- 6.1
<u>Unknown</u>			
SA0279	esaE	Domain of unknown function (DUF5081)	5.9
SA0743	vwb	Coagulase	4.6
SA0790	nagD	Predicted sugar phosphatases of the HAD superfamily	6.6
SA0806		U-34 5-methylaminomethyl-2-thiouridine biosynthesis protein	4.0
SA1161		Cell division protein FtsL	4.3
SA1304		Heptaprenyl diphosphate synthase (HEPPP synthase) subunit 1	4.4
SA2118		Protein of unknown function (DUF3397)	4.0
SA2139		Formate dehydrogenase, alpha subunit	4.3
SA2331		YozE SAM-like fold	5.3
SA2491		Short repeat of unknown function (DUF308)	4.5
SAS066	agrD	Cyclic lactone autoinducer peptide	6.6
SA0047		Phenylacetic acid degradation protein paaN	- 15.3
SA0203		Staphylococcus tandem lipoproteins (Csa1 family)	- 4.5
SA0382	ssl1	Exotoxin	- 4.6
SA1791		DnaD domain protein	- 4.6
SA2000		Conserved hypothetical protein	- 4.5
Mobile an	nd extrac	chromosomal element functions	
		Terminase large subunit	8.1
		Conserved phage-associated protein	7.2
		Phage major capsid protein, HK97	11.8
	ear	Putative phage terminase, small subunit, P27 family	- 4.7
		Phi ETA orf 18-like protein	- 4.5
		Phage tail tape measure protein, TP901 family, core region	- 4.1
		Oxidoreductase (Phage antirepressor protein KilAC domain)	- 4.6
		Phage DNA-binding protein	- 6.6
		Phage protein	- 6.9



Figure 15: Gene expression in contribution to cross-resistance in DNS strain H-5. Increased gene expression in fatty acid and peptidoglycan via carbohydrate metabolism (galactitol, ribose, or mannose) was observed. The red arrows refer to gene upregulation. The blue arrows refer to gene downregulation.

Unlike the effects of *mprF* mutations on DAP and VCM cross-resistance, which are clearly identified in the current study, the regulatory function of a *lacF* mutation on DAP single resistance in the K-2 strain is still unclear, prompting us to perform RNA-Seq analysis. The gene expression profiles of K-1 and K-2 strains are shown in Table 17 and Figure 16. There are 37 (68.52%) upregulated and 17 (31.48%) downregulated genes with a difference of \pm 4-fold change between the DS (K-1) and DNS (K-2) strains. Fifty percent of the differentially expressed genes are involved in metabolic functions such as amino acid or carbohydrate transport and metabolism, energy production, and conversion or translation process. This is followed by 11.11% of genes associated with defense mechanism and 7.40% with CW, CM, and envelop metabolisms.

Most of the upregulated genes play a role in carbohydrate metabolism, especially lactose and galactose metabolism, with six genes in the *lac* operon (*lacABCDEG*) increasing from 15- to 75-fold. However, the significance of *lac* operon overexpression in DAPnonsusceptibility is still unclear and requires further investigation. Nonetheless, expression changes in genes associated with the alteration of CM properties (established DAPnonsusceptibility mechanism) were identified, including downregulated expression of lactate dehydrogenase (*lctE*; -14.81-fold) and increased expression of acylphosphatase (*acyP*; 4.85fold) and D-methionine transport system permease (*metI*; 9.63-fold). These reported gene expression changes can increase pyruvate metabolism and subsequently synthesize fatty acid via acetyl-CoA. As shown in the results, the *fabZ* gene involved in fatty acid synthesis was upregulated (5.84-fold). Last, but not the least, alteration of cellular defense mechanisms was found in the K-2 isolate, as supported by expression changes in glutathione (GSH) metabolism gene *gpxA2* (6.78-fold) and oligopeptide ABC transporter gene *opp-4D* (-4.10-fold).

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (K-2/K-1)
Metabolism			
[C] Energy p	roductio	on and conversion	
SA1236	acyP	Carbamoyltransferase HypF	4.8
SA0232	lctE	L-lactate dehydrogenase	- 14.8
[E] Amino ac	id trans	port and metabolism	
SA0347	metI	Cystathionine beta-lyases/cystathionine gamma-synthases	9.6
SA1239	brnQ3	Component of the transport system	4.2
SA2081		Urea transporter	8.8
[G] Carbohy	drate tra	insport and metabolism	
SA0208	malF	Putative 2-aminoethylphosphonate ABC transporter	5.0
SA0209		Maltose ABC transporter, permease protein	10.9
SA0318	ulaA	PTS ascorbate transporter subunit IIC	4.3
SA1991	lacG	6-phospho-beta-galactosidase	74.2
SA1992	lacE	PTS system, lactose-specific IIC component	44.6
SA1994	lacD	tagatose 1,6-diphosphate aldolase	24.5
SA1995	lacC	tagatose-6-phosphate kinase	18.7
SA1996	lacB	D-galactose 6-phosphate degradation	24.3
SA1997	<i>lacA</i>	D-galactose 6-phosphate degradation	51.5
SA2167	scrA	PTS system lactose-specific IIBC component	6.9
SAS020		catalytic activity (Phosphoglycerate mutase family protein)	4.2
[H] Coenzym	e transp	ort and metabolism	
SA2215	bioD	Dethiobiotin synthase	- 5.1
[I] Lipid tran	isport an	ıd metabolism	
SA1901	fabZ	beta-hydroxyacyl-(acyl-carrier-protein) dehydratase FabZ	5.8
[P] Inorganic	ion trai	nsport and metabolism	
SA0417		Neurotransmitter:sodium symporter activity	5.8
Information	storage a	and processing	
[J] Translatio	on, ribos	omal structure and biogenesis	
SA0009	serS	Serine-tRNA ligase	4.4

Table 17: Representatives of genes differentially expressed between daptomycinnonsusceptible strain K-2 and -suscptible strain K-1

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (K-2/K-1)
SA0652		Cys-tRNA(Pro) deacylase	5.8
[K] Transcrij	ption		
SA1665		Cro/Cl family transcriptional regulator	- 5.2
[L] Replication	on, recon	nbination and repair	
SA0538	ung	Uracil-DNA glycosylase	- 4.5
[M] Cell wall	/ memb	rane / envelop biogenesis	
SA0205		M23/M37 peptidase domain-containing protein	4.8
[O] Post-tran	slational	modification, protein turnover and chaperones	
SA1121		Predicted Zn-dependent peptidases	4.2
SA1543		Peroxiredoxin	5.8
SA2370		Putative flavoprotein monooxygenase	8.6
SA2414	gpxA2	Putative glutathione peroxidase Gpx7	6.8
		Protease subunit of ATP-dependent Clp proteases	7.7
[V] Defense n	nechanis	m	
SA0135	phnE1	Phosphonate ABC transporter	- 9.3
SA0851	opp-4D	Oligopeptide ABC transporter	- 4.1
SA1156		ABC transporter, ATP-binding protein	4.8
Poorly chara	cterized		
[R] General fu	unction pr	rediction only	
SA0683	queF	NADPH-dependent 7-cyano-7-deazaguanine reductase	5.8
[S] Function	unknowi	n	
SA1136		energy coupling factor transporter S component ThiW	4.4
SA2301		DedA family protein	4.9
SA1292		MazG nucleotide pyrophosphohydrolase	- 4.1
<u>Unknown</u>			
SA0211		Inositol 2-dehydrogenase	5.9
SA0400	lpl4	Staphylococcus tandem lipoproteins	4.8
SA0403	lpl3	Staphylococcus tandem lipoproteins	5.8
SA0489	mrnC	Correct processing of 23S rRNA precursor	7.8
SA0561		Putative cytosolic protein (YwhD)	6.8
SA0710		Probable autolysin LDP	- 7.3
SA1317		Uncharacterized Protein	- 4.6

N315 locus tag	Gene	Function	Fold change (K-2/K-1)
SA2372		Uncharacterized protein	- 4.1
SA2454		Acetyltransferase (GNAT) domain	- 4.1
Mobile and e	extrachr	omosomal element functions	
SA0195		Phage holin	6.3
		Phage-like protein	5.1
SA1793		beta-lactamase superfamily domain protein (Phage)	- 4.1
		Phage	- 7.3
		Phage packaging	- 6.2



Figure 16: Gene expression in contribution to DAP-nonsusceptibility in DNS strain K-2. Acetyl-CoA, precursor for fatty acid metabolism, is produced via carbohydrate (lactose, tagatose, and sucrose) and cysteine methionine metabolism or acetate metabolism. The red arrows refer to gene upregulation. The blue arrows refer to gene downregulation.

CHAPTER VI

DISCUSSION

The current study was conducted with the aim of clarifying the mechanism(s) of DAP and VCM cross-resistance in MRSA. DAP and VCM are two different classes of antibiotics exhibiting distinct modes of bactericidal actions, thus triggering different resistance mechanisms in bacterial strains. Nevertheless, MRSA strains with reduced susceptibility to both DAP and VCM, a phenomenon known as DAP and VCM cross-resistance, have been reported [14-16]. Owing to the fact that DAP and VCM are primary treatment options for MRSA infections, understanding the regulatory pathways leading to cross-resistance is crucial to facilitate the identification of novel target sites and the development of new therapeutic agents, contributing to the management of difficult-to-treat bacterial infections.

Our results suggested that *mprF* mutations are major determinants of DAP and VCM cross-resistance in MRSA during DAP therapy but have only partial contribution during the course of VCM chemotherapy (Table 11 and 13). *mprF* mutation-mediated DAP and VCM cross-resistance was demonstrated in a gene replacement assay whereby introduction of *mprF* mutation from DNS strain H-5 to DS strain H-3 resulted in increased DAP and VCM MICs of DS strain H-3 (Table 14). MprF plays a role in protecting bacteria against cationic antimicrobial peptides (CAMPs), including DAP, by altering bacterial membrane surface charges. Principally, MprF regulates the transition of phospholipid PG to L-PG by the addition of a lysine residue, causing an increased positive charge in CM, which is repulsive toward cationic antibiotics [13, 16, 198]. Accordingly, cells lacking the *mprF* gene showed increased sensitivity toward many positively charged antibiotics, including CAMPs, DAP, or VCM [16, 217]. This evidence supported that cross-resistance to DAP and VCM in MRSA is associated

with *mprF* mutations. However, while mutation in the lysinylation domain of MprF alone was sufficient to cause DAP-nonsusceptibility [21, 218], DAP and VCM cross-resistance was not constantly linked to *mprF* mutation. Instead, other gene mutations were reported to be responsible for DAP and VCM cross-resistance in laboratory mutants (RNA polymerase *rpoB*) and clinical isolates (cardiolipin biosynthesis *cls* or PG production *pgsA*) [162, 174, 191, 219, 220]. In our study, we showed that *mprF* mutation is the sole contributor to DAP and VCM cross-resistance and that most mutations identified in the *mprF* gene of DAP and VCM cross-resistant DNS and VISA strains are located on the lysinylation domain (Figure 11). Moreover, the mutation in the lysinylation domain is not just limited to clinical isolates of DAP and VCM cross-resistant strains, since laboratory-derived DAP and VCM cross-resistance group (strain C-1) or single-drug-resistance group (strain K-1) also carried *mprF* mutations in the lysinylation domain (Table 15).

Despite having a pronounced association with DAP-selected cross-resistant strains, involvement of *mprF* mutations in the DAP and VCM cross-resistance during VCM exposure is less evident. Regardless, glycopeptide-resistant bacterial isolates exhibiting DAP and VCM cross-resistance phenotype can be observed in previous [14, 221] and current studies (Table 13). This indicated that the *mprF* mutation is not a universal factor of DAP and VCM cross-resistance. VISA strains display thickened CW to allow increased binding of VCM to false targets in peptidoglycan (affinity trapping), thereby contributing to their reduced VCM susceptibility [8, 14]. Similar to VCM, the target site of DAP is located in the CM. DAP molecules need to penetrate the CW, the primary barrier of bacterial defense mechanism, before reaching their lethal targets. Therefore, one possible pathway leading to DAP-nonsusceptibility in VISA strains may be increased CW thickness [7, 208]. CW thickening could also explain the reduced DAP susceptibility in DAP-selected DAP/VCM cross-resistant

strains, as reduced DAP binding at CM was observed in DNS strains of *Enterococcus* [222, 223]. However, as shown by our TEM analysis, only one DNS strain (I-3; Figure 12) has thickened CW. Neither the remaining 11 sets of DNS strains from the DAP/VCM cross-resistance group carrying *mprF* mutation nor DNS strain with only DAP-nonsusceptibility carrying *lacF* mutation showed increased thickness of CW, albeit previous report on alteration of CW sizes between DS and DNS strains in patients A, B, and C [199].

Nonetheless, similar to previous observations [7, 22, 208], changes in the expression of CW-related genes have been identified in both DNS and VISA strains with cross-resistance to DAP and VCM. Many genes responsible for F-6P generation, such as those involved in the metabolism of galactose-tagatose, ribose and mannose, and the pentose phosphate pathway, were upregulated in DNS strain H-5 of DAP and VCM cross-resistance group (Table 16, Figure 15). In addition, DNS strain H-5 showed an increased expression of uracil phosphoribosyltransferase (UPRT). Both F-6P and UPRT play a role in bacterial CW biosynthesis. Fructose-6-phosphate is a substrate for the synthesis of CW precursor via the uracil diphosphate-N-acetyl-glucosamine (UDP-GlcNAc) pathway. The expression of this pathway was shown to be increased in DAP and VCM cross-resistant DNS and VISA strains in previous studies [59, 224]. On the other hand, the function of UPRT is to generate uracil monophosphate, which binds to the lipid carrier, undecaprenyl pyrophosphate, to facilitate the production of UDP-GlcNAc [225]. Our results also revealed upregulated expression of a few genes involved in glycerolipid production. The activated glycerophospholipid metabolism will probably increase the production of 1,2-diacyl-sn-glycerol, a lipoteichoic acid (CW component) precursor [226], and ultimately enhance the biosynthesis of CW. According to our RNA-Seq differential expression analysis, DAP and VCM cross-resistance seems to be associated with CW metabolism, although most DNS strains did not show significant differences in CW sizes compared with their parental strains. This contrasting phenomenon

might be due in part to the small range of VCM MIC changes observed between DS and DNS strains. DAP/VCM cross-resistance has been reported in both laboratory-derived and clinical isolates with no phenotypic characteristic of CW thickening [27]. It is therefore indicated that DAP/VCM cross-resistance is not the result of only one contributing factor; while increased CW thickness is associated with DAP and VCM cross-resistant VISA strains, alteration in membrane surface changes is more likely the causative factor of DAP and VCM cross-resistance in DNS strains. This hypothesis can be supported by several previous studies that reported that not only CW alteration but also changes in CM properties could be a substantial factor leading to DAP/VCM cross-resistance [11, 12, 178, 227, 228].

Daptomycin is a lipopeptide antibiotic acting on bacterial CM [10, 11]. Membrane depolarization and ion leakage can be observed when the positively charged Ca²⁺-DAP complex binds to the negatively charged hydrophilic head group of PG in CM [11, 12]. Therefore, phenotypic alteration of membrane surface charges via mprF mutation is a commonly reported bacterial evolution to resist positively charged drugs, such as CAMPs and DAP [12, 178, 227, 228]. Interestingly, VCM molecules contain an ionizable amine and carboxylic group, which also display positive charge when administered [229, 230]. Moreover, disruption of negatively charged wall teichoic acids by deletion of the *dltABCD* operon involved in alanylation of teichoic acids was reported to increase the drug susceptibility of S. *aureus* Sa113 to both CAMPs, such as α -defensins or nisin, and glycopeptides, such as VCM or teicoplanin [196, 197]. Hence, we postulated that a change in net surface charge of CM as mediated by *mprF* mutation seems to be able to confer reduced DAP and VCM susceptibility in bacterial strains. However, Shrenik et al. have suggested otherwise. They claimed that the mechanism of DAP-nonsusceptibility in clinical isolates is not associated with alteration of membrane surface charge since no significant difference in cationic cytochrome c binding (referring to membrane charge) was observed between DS and DNS strains [198]. Thus, the association between alteration of membrane charge and DAP-nonsusceptibility remains controversial.

Herein, every DNS isolate in the DAP/VCM cross-resistance group carrying mprF mutations in different positions, as well as DS strain H-3 transformed with mprF mutation, exhibited significant alteration of membrane surface charge as implicated by reduction of cytochrome *c* binding in these strains compared with the DS strains (Figure 13A and 13C). These observations attributed DAP/VCM cross-resistance to reduction of negative surface charges in the CM. According to our results, this mechanism seems to be regulated by mprF, although *rpoB* mutations have also been reported to alter membrane surface charges [162].

The alteration of bacterial membrane surface charges results from the modification of anionic PG to cationic L-PG by the lysinylation domain of MprF [231]. DNS isolates were indeed consistently reported to have increased L-PG production due to *mprF* mutations [178, 218, 232]. The *mprF* mutations identified in our studied strains were found to be located on four of the six *trans*membrane segments and C-terminal domain of MprF, which are responsible for lysinylation. Moreover, our results showed that L-PG production in DNS isolates of the DAP/VCM cross-resistance group increased in a mutation site-dependent pattern. Although different locations of *mprF* mutations have been proposed to affect L-PG production and consequently DAP susceptibility [218, 233], Mishra *et al.* have shown that the levels of L-PG production varied even when host cells do not carry *mprF* mutations or carry the same *mprF* mutation site, hence suggesting that there are other genes causing increased L-PG production [179]. The cause-effect relationship between increased L-PG production and *mprF* in the DS strain (Figure 14A and 14C).

Furthermore, RNA-Seq analysis showed changes in gene expression that enhance fatty acid biosynthesis in DNS strain H-5. Among these gene expression changes, genes encoding

enzymes involved in F-6P production were upregulated. F-6P is the key substrate for pyruvate biosynthesis, a crucial metabolite of the citric acid cycle required for energy metabolism, other than CW biosynthesis. The upregulation of this process inevitably increases the intracellular pool of acetyl-CoA [234-236], which serves as a precursor for fatty acid biosynthesis catalyzed by acetyl-CoA carboxylase and many acyl-carrier protein [237]. DNS strain H-5 also had downregulated expression of serine dehydrogenase and upregulation of genes responsible for glycerolipid metabolism and fatty acid metabolism (Table 16, Figure 15), all of which ultimately increase generation of pyruvate and acetyl-CoA. We postulated that these differential gene expressions will favor alteration of membrane surface charge, since enhanced fatty acid synthesis will facilitate CM biosynthesis and subsequently increase the supply of building block for L-PG production. In support of our hypothesis, mutation in acetyl-CoA synthetase in combination with other mutations were reported to contribute to DAP-nonsusceptibility [17]. In short, our study suggested that changes in membrane surface charge via enhanced levels of L-PG production and alteration of CW metabolism, presumably regulated by *mprF*, can contribute to DAP and VCM cross-resistance.

Apart from the proposed DAP and VCM cross-resistance mechanism, the current study deduced another possible pathway conferring DAP-nonsusceptibility in single-drug-resistant strain, which is not related to *mprF*. Single-drug-resistant DNS strain K-2 carrying only a *lacF* mutation showed an increased binding of cytochrome *c* compared to DS strain, which was contradictory to DNS strains of DAP/VCM cross-resistance group (Figure 13B). This suggested a lack of a strong correlation between membrane surface charge and *lacF* mutation-associated DAP-nonsusceptibility, consistent with previous studies that reported that not all DNS isolates showed altered membrane surface charges [189, 194].

Mutations in *lacF*, the lactose phosphotransferase system (PTS), found in a DNS strain K-2 can cause only DAP-nonsusceptibility (Table 11). The association between mutations

affecting carbohydrate transportation and resistance to cationic peptide (including DAP) has been demonstrated in *S. aureus*, *E. faecalis*, and *Listeria monocytogenes* [238 - 240].

Listeria monocytogenes carrying mutation in the mannose PTS system showed resistance to bacteriocins, one of the cationic peptides capable of making pore-like structures in the membrane just as DAP, due to lower glucose consumption rate [240]. A previous study also reported that the bactericidal effect of DAP is enhanced by increased glucose concentration that eventually induces lysis protein activity [241]. Thus, reduced DAP susceptibility in the K-2 strain carrying a *lacF* mutation seems to be a result of decreased cell lysis caused by lowered glucose consumption. In addition, DNS strain K-2 demonstrated increased expression of genes involved in cysteine and methionine metabolism, which generates GSH (Table 17, Figure 16). This compound is a commonly known antioxidant protecting prokaryotic and eukaryotic cells from oxidative stresses [242]. However, the exact regulatory pathway(s) of GSH in conferring DAP-nonsusceptibility is not experimentally proven, although mutation in GSH has been reported to cause DAP-nonsusceptibility in *E. faecalis* [243]. Our results indicated that increased GSH metabolism coupled with reduced cell lysis are the cellular adaptations protecting bacterial isolates with *lacF* mutations from DAP toxicity.

CHAPTER VII

CONCLUSION

This study suggested that DAP/VCM cross-resistance in MRSA is associated with *mprF* mutations. The reduction of DAP and VCM susceptibility is mainly mediated by alteration of CM surface charge through increased L-PG production, while increased CW thickness is marginally involved. We also revealed a novel pathway leading to DAP-nonsusceptibility that is not related to the common genetic determinant *mprF*. In our study, single DAP-nonsusceptibility is believed to be caused by alterations in cellular metabolisms ensued from *lacF* mutations, but the exact mechanisms remain to be elucidated.

REFERENCES

- 1. Pantosti A, Sanchini A, Monaco M: Mechanisms of antibiotic resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Future Microbiol*, **2**(3):323-334. 2007.
- 2. Hope R, Livermore DM, Brick G, Lillie M, Reynolds R, Surveillance BWPoR: Nonsusceptibility trends among staphylococci from bacteraemias in the UK and Ireland, 2001-06. *J Antimicrob Chemother*, 62 Suppl 2:ii65-74. 2008.
- 3. Hiramatsu K: The emergence of *Staphylococcus aureus* with reduced susceptibility to vancomycin in Japan. *Am J Med*, **104**(5A):7S-10S. 1998.
- 4. Chesneau O, Morvan A, Solh NE: Retrospective screening for heterogeneous vancomycin resistance in diverse *Staphylococcus aureus* clones disseminated in French hospitals. *J Antimicrob Chemother*, **45**(6):887-890. 2000.
- 5. Watanakunakorn C: Mode of action and *in-vitro* activity of vancomycin. J Antimicrob Chemother, 14 Suppl D:7-18. 1984.
- 6. Ferraz V, Dusé AG, Kassel M, Black AD, Ito T, Hiramatsu K: Vancomycin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* occurs in South Africa. *S Afr Med J*, 90(11):1113. 2000.
- 7. Cui L, Ma X, Sato K, Okuma K, Tenover FC, Mamizuka EM, Gemmell CG, Kim MN, Ploy MC, El-Solh N: Cell wall thickening is a common feature of vancomycin resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Clin Microbiol*, **41**(1):5-14. 2003.
- 8. Cui L, Iwamoto A, Lian JQ, Neoh HM, Maruyama T, Horikawa Y, Hiramatsu K: Novel mechanism of antibiotic resistance originating in vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **50**(2):428-438. 2006.
- 9. Stryjewski ME, Corey GR: New treatments for methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Curr Opin Crit Care*, **15**(5):403-412. 2009.
- 10. Muraih JK, Pearson A, Silverman J, Palmer M: Oligomerization of daptomycin on membranes. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **1808**(4):1154-1160. 2011.
- 11. Jung D, Rozek A, Okon M, Hancock RE: Structural transitions as determinants of the action of the calcium-dependent antibiotic daptomycin. *Chem Biol*, **11**(7):949-957. 2004.
- 12. Schriever CA, Fernández C, Rodvold KA, Danziger LH: **Daptomycin: a novel cyclic lipopeptide antimicrobial**. *Am J Health Syst Pharm*, **62**(11):1145-1158. 2005.
- 13. Ernst CM, Staubitz P, Mishra NN, Yang SJ, Hornig G, Kalbacher H, Bayer AS, Kraus D, Peschel A: The bacterial defensin resistance protein MprF consists of separable

domains for lipid lysinylation and antimicrobial peptide repulsion. *PLoS Pathog*, **5**(11):e1000660. 2009.

- 14. Cui L, Tominaga E, Neoh HM, Hiramatsu K: Correlation between reduced daptomycin susceptibility and vancomycin resistance in vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **50**(3):1079-1082. 2006.
- 15. Sakoulas G, Alder J, Thauvin-Eliopoulos C, Moellering RC, Eliopoulos GM: Induction of daptomycin heterogeneous susceptibility in *Staphylococcus aureus* by exposure to vancomycin. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **50**(4):1581-1585. 2006.
- 16. Nishi H, Komatsuzawa H, Fujiwara T, McCallum N, Sugai M: Reduced content of lysyl-phosphatidylglycerol in the cytoplasmic membrane affects susceptibility to moenomycin, as well as vancomycin, gentamicin, and antimicrobial peptides, in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **48**(12):4800-4807. 2004.
- 17. Friedman L, Alder JD, Silverman JA: Genetic changes that correlate with reduced susceptibility to daptomycin in *Staphylococcus aureus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother, **50**(6):2137-2145. 2006.
- Yang SJ, Xiong YQ, Dunman PM, Schrenzel J, François P, Peschel A, Bayer AS: Regulation of *mprF* in daptomycin-nonsusceptible *Staphylococcus aureus* strains. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, 53(6):2636-2637. 2009.
- 19. Slavetinsky CJ, Peschel A, Ernst CM. Alanyl-phosphatidylglycerol and lysylphosphatidylglycerol are translocated by the same MprF flippases and have similar capacities to protect against the antibiotic daptomycin in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 56(7):3492-7. 2012.
- 20. Bayer AS, Mishra NN, Cheung AL, Rubio A, Yang SJ: Dysregulation of *mprF* and *dltABCD* expression among daptomycin-non-susceptible MRSA clinical isolates. J Antimicrob Chemother, 71(8):2100-2104. 2016.
- Ernst CM, Kuhn S, Slavetinsky CJ, Krismer B, Heilbronner S, Gekeler C, Kraus D, Wagner S, Peschel A: The lipid-modifying multiple peptide resistance factor is an oligomer consisting of distinct interacting synthase and flippase subunits. *MBio*, 6(1). 2015.
- 22. Bertsche U, Yang SJ, Kuehner D, Wanner S, Mishra NN, Roth T, Nega M, Schneider A, Mayer C, Grau T: Increased cell wall teichoic acid production and D-alanylation are common phenotypes among daptomycin-resistant methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* (MRSA) clinical isolates. *PLoS One*, **8**(6):e67398. 2013.
- 23. Utaida S, Dunman PM, Macapagal D, Murphy E, Projan SJ, Singh VK, Jayaswal RK, Wilkinson BJ: Genome-wide transcriptional profiling of the response of *Staphylococcus aureus* to cell-wall-active antibiotics reveals a cell-wall-stress stimulon. *Microbiology*, 149(Pt 10):2719-2732. 2003.
- 24. Kuroda M, Kuroda H, Oshima T, Takeuchi F, Mori H, Hiramatsu K: **Two-component** system VraSR positively modulates the regulation of cell-wall biosynthesis pathway in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Mol Microbiol*, **49**(3):807-821. 2003.

- 25. Taglialegna A, Varela MC, Rosato RR, Rosato AE: VraSR and virulence trait modulation during daptomycin resistance in methicillin-resistant. *mSphere*, **4**(1). 2019.
- 26. Shoji M, Cui L, Iizuka R, Komoto A, Neoh HM, Watanabe Y, Hishinuma T, Hiramatsu K: *walK* and *clpP* mutations confer reduced vancomycin susceptibility in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **55**(8):3870-3881. 2011.
- 27. Yang SJ, Nast CC, Mishra NN, Yeaman MR, Fey PD, Bayer AS: Cell wall thickening is not a universal accompaniment of the daptomycin nonsusceptibility phenotype in *Staphylococcus aureus*: evidence for multiple resistance mechanisms. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **54**(8):3079-3085. 2010.
- 28. Kluytmans J, van Belkum A, Verbrugh H: Nasal carriage of *Staphylococcus aureus*: epidemiology, underlying mechanisms, and associated risks. *Clin Microbiol Rev*, 10(3):505-520. 1997.
- 29. Loeb L: The influence of certain bacteria on the coagulation of the blood. *J Med Res*, **10**(3):407-419. 1903.
- 30. Lowy FD: *Staphylococcus aureus* infections. *N Engl J Med*, **339**(8):520-532. 1998
- 31. Kuraitis D, Williams L: Decolonization of *Staphylococcus aureus* in healthcare: a dermatology perspective. *J Healthc Eng.*, 2018.
- 32. Naimi TS, LeDell KH, Como-Sabetti K, Borchardt SM, Boxrud DJ, Etienne J: Comparison of community- and health care-associated methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* infection. *JAMA*, **290**(22):2976-84. 2003.
- Humphreys H, Grundmann H, Skov R, Lucet JC, Cauda R: Prevention and control of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Clin Microbiol Infect.*, 15(2):120-4. 2009.
- 34. Murat D, Byrne M, Komeili A: Cell biology of prokaryotic organelles. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol.*, **2**(10):a000422. 2010.
- 35. Ghuysen JM: The bacterial cell wall and penicillin resistance: facts, questions and hopes. *Bull Mem Acad R Med Belg.*, **153**(4):235-41. 1998.
- 36. Coico R: Gram staining. *Curr Protoc Microbiol.*, Appendix 3C. 2005.
- 37. Boneca IG, Huang ZH, Gage DA, Tomasz A: Characterization of *Staphylococcus aureus* cell wall glycan strands, evidence for a new β-N-acetylglucosaminidase activity. *J Biol Chem.*, 275(14):9910-8. 2000.
- Navarre WW, Schneewind O: Surface proteins of gram-positive bacteria and mechanisms of their targeting to the cell wall envelope. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev.*, 63(1):174-229. 1999.
- Komatsuzawa H, Fujiwara T, Nishi H, Yamada S, Ohara M, McCallum N: The gate controlling cell wall synthesis in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Mol Microbiol.*, 53(4):1221-31. 2004.

- 40. Wickus GG, Rubenstein PA, Warth AD, Strominger JL: Partial purification and some properties of the uridine diphospho-*N*-acetylglucosamine-enolpyruvate reductase from *Staphylococcus epidermidis*. *J Bacteriol.*, **113**(1):291-4. 1973.
- 41. Berger-Bächi B, Tschierske M: Role of Fem factors in methicillin resistance. Drug Resist Update., 1(5):325-35. 1998
- 42. Münch D, Roemer T, Lee SH, Engeser M, Sahl HG, Schneider T: Identification and *in vitro* analysis of the GatD/MurT enzyme-complex catalyzing lipid II amidation in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *PLoS Pathog.*, **8**(1):e1002509. 2012.
- 43. Scheffers DJ, Pinho MG: Bacterial cell wall synthesis: new insights from localization studies. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev.* **69**(4):585-607. 2005
- 44. Ishino F, Matsuhashi M: Peptidoglycan synthetic enzyme activities of highly purified penicillin-binding protein 3 in *Escherichia coli*: a septum-forming reaction sequence. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.* 101(3):905-11. 1981
- 45. Ishino F, Park W, Tomioka S, Tamaki S, Takase I, Kunugita K: **Peptidoglycan** synthetic activities in membranes of *Escherichia coli* caused by overproduction of penicillin-binding protein 2 and RodA protein. *J Biol Chem.*, **261**(15):7024-31. 1986.
- 46. Gally D, Archibald AR: Cell wall assembly in *Staphylococcus aureus*: proposed absence of secondary crosslinking reactions. *J Gen Microbiol.*, **139**(8):1907-13. 1993
- 47. Jarick M, Bertsche U, Stahl M, Schultz D, Methling K, Lalk M: The serine/threonine kinase Stk and the phosphatase Stp regulate cell wall synthesis in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Sci Rep.*, **8**(1):13693. 2018
- 48. Ward JB: Teichoic and teichuronic acids: biosynthesis, assembly, and location. *Microbiol Rev.*, **45**(2):211-43. 1981.
- 49. Swoboda JG, Campbell J, Meredith TC, Walker S: Wall teichoic acid function, biosynthesis, and inhibition. *Chembiochem.*, **11**(1):35-45. 2010
- 50. Neuhaus FC, Baddiley J: A continuum of anionic charge: structures and functions of D-alanyl-teichoic acids in gram-positive bacteria. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev.*, 67(4):686-723. 2003.
- 51. Kojima N, Araki Y, Ito E: Structure of the linkage units between ribitol teichoic acids and peptidoglycan. *J Bacteriol.*, **161**(1):299-306. 1985.
- 52. Kojima N, Araki Y, Ito E: Structure of linkage region between ribitol teichoic acid and peptidoglycan in cell walls of *Staphylococcus aureus* H. *J Biol Chem.*, 258(15):9043-5. 1983.
- 53. Meredith TC, Swoboda JG, Walker S: Late-stage polyribitol phosphate wall teichoic acid biosynthesis in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Bacteriol*. **190**(8):3046-56. 2008
- 54. Brown S, Santa Maria JP, Walker S: **Wall teichoic acids of gram-positive bacteria**. *Annu Rev Microbiol.*, **67**:313-36. 2013

- 55. Schirner K, Marles-Wright J, Lewis RJ, Errington J: Distinct and essential morphogenic functions for wall- and lipo-teichoic acids in *Bacillus subtilis*. *EMBO* J., 28(7):830-42. 2009
- 56. Baptista C, Santos MA, São-José C: Phage SPP1 reversible adsorption to *Bacillus* subtilis cell wall teichoic acids accelerates virus recognition of membrane receptor YueB. J Bacteriol., 190(14):4989-96. 2008.
- 57. Xia G, Corrigan RM, Winstel V, Goerke C, Gründling A, Peschel A: Wall teichoic Acid-dependent adsorption of staphylococcal siphovirus and myovirus. J Bacteriol., 193(15):4006-9. 2011.
- 58. Yang SJ, Kreiswirth BN, Sakoulas G, Yeaman MR, Xiong YQ, Sawa A: Enhanced expression of *dltABCD* is associated with the development of daptomycin nonsusceptibility in a clinical endocarditis isolate of *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Infect Dis.*, **200**(12):1916-20. 2009.
- 59. Bertsche U, Weidenmaier C, Kuehner D, Yang SJ, Baur S, Wanner S: Correlation of daptomycin resistance in a clinical *Staphylococcus aureus* strain with increased cell wall teichoic acid production and D-alanylation. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 55(8):3922-8. 2011.
- 60. Fischer A, Yang SJ, Bayer AS, Vaezzadeh AR, Herzig S, Stenz L: Daptomycin resistance mechanisms in clinically derived *Staphylococcus aureus* strains assessed by a combined transcriptomics and proteomics approach. *J Antimicrob Chemother.*, 66(8):1696-711. 2011.
- 61. Mishra NN, Bayer AS, Weidenmaier C, Grau T, Wanner S, Stefani S: Phenotypic and genotypic characterization of daptomycin-resistant methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* strains: relative roles of *mprF* and *dlt* operons. *PLoS One.*, 9(9):e107426. 2014.
- 62. Marquis RE, Mayzel K, Carstensen EL: Cation exchange in cell walls of grampositive bacteria. *Can J Microbiol.*, **22**(7):975-82. 1976.
- 63. Heptinstall S, Archibald AR, Baddiley J: **Teichoic acids and membrane function in bacteria**. *Nature.*, **225**(5232):519-21. 1970.
- 64. Ellwood DC: The wall content and composition of *Bacillus substilis* var. niger grown in a chemostat. *Biochem J.*, **118**(3):367-73. 1970.
- 65. Morath S, von Aulock S, Hartung T: **Structure/function relationships of lipoteichoic acids**. *J Endotoxin Res.*, **11**(6):348-56. 2005.
- 66. Kiriukhin MY, Debabov DV, Shinabarger DL, Neuhaus FC: **Biosynthesis of the** glycolipid anchor in lipoteichoic acid of *Staphylococcus aureus* RN4220: role of YpfP, the diglucosyldiacylglycerol synthase. *J Bacteriol.*, 183(11):3506-14. 2001.
- 67. Gründling A, Schneewind O: Genes required for glycolipid synthesis and lipoteichoic acid anchoring in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Bacteriol.*, 189(6):2521-30. 2007.

- 68. Karatsa-Dodgson M, Wörmann ME, Gründling A: *In vitro* analysis of the *Staphylococcus aureus* lipoteichoic acid synthase enzyme using fluorescently labeled lipids. *J Bacteriol.*, **192**(20):5341-9. 2010.
- 69. Weart RB, Lee AH, Chien AC, Haeusser DP, Hill NS, Levin PA: A metabolic sensor governing cell size in bacteria. *Cell.*, **130**(2):335-47. 2007.
- 70. Salzberg LI, Helmann JD: Phenotypic and transcriptomic characterization of *Bacillus subtilis* mutants with grossly altered membrane composition. *J Bacteriol*. **190**(23):7797-807. 2008.
- 71. Sheen TR, Ebrahimi CM, Hiemstra IH, Barlow SB, Peschel A, Doran KS: **Penetration** of the blood-brain barrier by *Staphylococcus aureus*: contribution of membraneanchored lipoteichoic acid. *J Mol Med (Berl).*, **88**(6):633-9. 2010.
- 72. Barák I, Muchová K: The role of lipid domains in bacterial cell processes. *Int J Mol Sci.*, **14**(2):4050-65. 2013.
- 73. Kraus D, Peschel A: *Staphylococcus aureus* evasion of innate antimicrobial defense. *Future Microbiol.*, **3**(4):437-51. 2008.
- 74. Ratledge C: Microbial Lipids. Academic Press, London. 1988.
- 75. Parsons JB, Rock CO: Bacterial lipids: metabolism and membrane homeostasis. *Prog Lipid Res.*, **52**(3):249-76. 2013.
- 76. Parsons JB, Broussard TC, Bose JL, Rosch JW, Jackson P, Subramanian C: Identification of a two-component fatty acid kinase responsible for host fatty acid incorporation by *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*. **111**(29):10532-7. 2014.
- 77. Chaudhuri RR, Allen AG, Owen PJ, Shalom G, Stone K, Harrison M, Burgis TA, Lockyer M, Garcia-Lara J, Foster SJ: Comprehensive identification of essential *Staphylococcus aureus* genes using Transposon-Mediated Differential Hybridisation (TMDH). *BMC Genomics*, 10:291. 2009.
- Lu YJ, Zhang YM, Grimes KD, Qi J, Lee RE, Rock CO: Acyl-phosphates initiate membrane phospholipid synthesis in Gram-positive pathogens. *Mol Cell*, 23(5):765-772. 2006.
- 79. Rock CO, Jackowski S: Forty years of bacterial fatty acid synthesis. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun.*, **292**(5):1155-66. 2002.
- 80. Martin PK, Li T, Sun D, Biek DP, Schmid MB: Role in cell permeability of an essential two-component system in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol, 181(12):3666-3673. 1999.
- 81. Kanemasa Y, Yoshioka T, Hayashi H: Alteration of the phospholipid composition of *Staphylococcus aureus* cultured in medium containing NaCl. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **280**(3):444-450. 1972.
- 82. Peschel A, Jack RW, Otto M, Collins LV, Staubitz P, Nicholson G, Kalbacher H, Nieuwenhuizen WF, Jung G, Tarkowski A: *Staphylococcus aureus* resistance to human defensins and evasion of neutrophil killing via the novel virulence factor MprF is based on modification of membrane lipids with L-lysine. *J Exp Med*, 193(9):1067-1076. 2001.
- 83. Koprivnjak T, Zhang D, Ernst CM, Peschel A, Nauseef WM, Weiss JP: Characterization of *Staphylococcus aureus* cardiolipin synthases 1 and 2 and their contribution to accumulation of cardiolipin in stationary phase and within phagocytes. *J Bacteriol*, **193**(16):4134-4142. 2011.
- 84. Miller DJ, Jerga A, Rock CO, White SW: Analysis of the *Staphylococcus aureus* DgkB structure reveals a common catalytic mechanism for the soluble diacylglycerol kinases. *Structure*, **16**(7):1036-1046. 2008.
- 85. Frolov VA, Shnyrova AV, Zimmerberg J: Lipid polymorphisms and membrane shape. *Cold Spring Harb Perspect Biol*, **3**(11):a004747. 2011.
- 86. Vanounou S, Pines D, Pines E, Parola AH, Fishov I: Coexistence of domains with distinct order and polarity in fluid bacterial membranes. *Photochem Photobiol*, **76**(1):1-11. 2002.
- 87. Quinn PJ: Lipid-lipid interactions in bilayer membranes: married couples and casual liaisons. *Prog Lipid Res*, **51**(3):179-198. 2012.
- 88. Subczynski WK, Markowska E, Gruszecki WI, Sielewiesiuk J: Effects of polar carotenoids on dimyristoylphosphatidylcholine membranes: a spin-label study. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1105(1):97-108. 1992.
- 89. Strzałka K, Gruszecki WI: Effect of β-carotene on structural and dynamic properties of model phosphatidylcholine membranes. I. An EPR spin label study. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1194(1):138-142. 1994.
- 90. Singer SJ, Nicolson GL: **The fluid mosaic model of the structure of cell membranes**. *Science*, **175**(4023):720-731. 1972.
- 91. Spratt BG: Penicillin-binding proteins and the future of β-lactam antibiotics. The Seventh Fleming Lecture. *J Gen Microbiol*, **129**(5):1247-1260. 1983.
- 92. Antignac A, Boneca IG, Rousselle JC, Namane A, Carlier JP, Vázquez JA, Fox A, Alonso JM, Taha MK: Correlation between alterations of the penicillin-binding protein 2 and modifications of the peptidoglycan structure in Neisseria meningitidis with reduced susceptibility to penicillin G. J Biol Chem, 278(34):31529-31535. 2003.
- 93. Novak R, Charpentier E, Braun JS, Tuomanen E: Signal transduction by a death signal peptide: uncovering the mechanism of bacterial killing by penicillin. *Mol Cell*, 5(1):49-57. 2000.
- 94. Georgopapadakou N, Hammarström S, Strominger JL: Isolation of the penicillinbinding peptide from D-alanine carboxypeptidase of *Bacillus subtilis*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA, 74(3):1009-1012. 1977.

- 95. Giesbrecht P, Kersten T, Maidhof H, Wecke J: **Staphylococcal cell wall:** morphogenesis and fatal variations in the presence of penicillin. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev*, **62**(4):1371-1414. 1998.
- 96. Goffin C, Ghuysen JM: Multimodular penicillin-binding proteins: an enigmatic family of orthologs and paralogs. *Microbiol Mol Biol Rev*, **62**(4):1079-1093. 1998.
- 97. Stapleton PD, Taylor PW: Methicillin resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*: mechanisms and modulation. *Sci Prog*, **85**(Pt 1):57-72. 2002.
- 98. McDougal LK, Thornsberry C: The role of beta-lactamase in staphylococcal resistance to penicillinase-resistant penicillins and cephalosporins. J Clin Microbiol, 23(5):832-839. 1986.
- 99. MP J: "Celbemom"-resistant staphylococci. Br Med J, 1(5219):113-114. 1961.
- 100. Ayliffe GA: The progressive intercontinental spread of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Clin Infect Dis*, **24 Suppl 1**:S74-79. 1997.
- 101. Rodvold KA, McConeghy KW: Methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* therapy: past, present, and future. *Clin Infect Dis*, **58** Suppl 1:S20-27. 2014.
- 102. Hartman BJ, Tomasz A: Low-affinity penicillin-binding protein associated with βlactam resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Bacteriol*, **158**(2):513-516. 1984.
- 103. Otero LH, Rojas-Altuve A, Llarrull LI, Carrasco-López C, Kumarasiri M, Lastochkin E, Fishovitz J, Dawley M, Hesek D, Lee M: How allosteric control of *Staphylococcus aureus* penicillin binding protein 2a enables methicillin resistance and physiological function. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 110(42):16808-16813. 2013.
- 104. Sjöström JE, Löfdahl S, Philipson L: Transformation reveals a chromosomal locus of the gene(s) for methicillin resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol, 123(3):905-915. 1975.
- 105. Ubukata K, Nonoguchi R, Matsuhashi M, Konno M: Expression and inducibility in *Staphylococcus aureus* of the *mecA* gene, which encodes a methicillin-resistant *S. aureus*-specific penicillin-binding protein. *J Bacteriol*, **171**(5):2882-2885. 1989.
- 106. McKinney TK, Sharma VK, Craig WA, Archer GL: Transcription of the gene mediating methicillin resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus (mecA)* is corepressed but not coinduced by cognate mecA and β-lactamase regulators. J Bacteriol, 183(23):6862-6868. 2001.
- 107. Katayama Y, Ito T, Hiramatsu K: A new class of genetic element, *staphylococcus* cassette chromosome *mec*, encodes methicillin resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **44**(6):1549-1555. 2000.
- 108. International Working Group on the Classification of Staphylococcal Cassette Chromosome Elements (IWG-SCC). Classification of staphylococcal cassette chromosome *mec* (SCC*mec*): guidelines for reporting novel SCC*mec* elements. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*. 53(12):4961-7. 2009.

- 109. Pfeiffer RR: Structural features of vancomycin. *Rev Infect Dis*, 3 suppl:S205-209. 1981.
- 110. Bryskier A: Anti-MRSA agents: under investigation, in the exploratory phase and clinically available. *Expert Rev Anti Infect Ther*, **3**(4):505-553. 2005.
- 111. Vedel G, Leruez M, Lémann F, Hraoui E, Ratovohery D: Prevalence of *Staphylococcus aureus* and coagulase-negative staphylococci with decreased sensitivity to glycopeptides as assessed by determination of MICs. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis*, 9(11):820-822. 1990.
- 112. Binda E, Marinelli F, Marcone GL: Old and new glycopeptide antibiotics: action and resistance. *Antibiotics (Basel)*, **3**(4):572-594. 2014.
- 113. Van Bambeke F, Van Laethem Y, Courvalin P, Tulkens PM: **Glycopeptide antibiotics: from conventional molecules to new derivatives**. *Drugs*, **64**(9):913-936. 2004.
- 114. Cooper MA, Williams DH: Binding of glycopeptide antibiotics to a model of a vancomycin-resistant bacterium. *Chem Biol*, 6(12):891-899. 1999.
- 115. Kahne D, Leimkuhler C, Lu W, Walsh C: Glycopeptide and lipoglycopeptide antibiotics. *Chem Rev*, 105(2):425-448. 2005.
- 116. Jordan DC, Inniss WE: Selective inhibition of ribonucleic acid synthesis in *Staphylococcus aureus* by vancomycin. *Nature*, **184(Suppl 24)**:1894-1895. 1959.
- 117. Hamley IW: Lipopeptides: from self-assembly to bioactivity. Chem Commun (Camb), 51(41):8574-8583. 2015.
- Steenbergen JN, Alder J, Thorne GM, Tally FP: Daptomycin: a lipopeptide antibiotic for the treatment of serious Gram-positive infections. J Antimicrob Chemother, 55(3):283-288. 2005.
- 119. Carpenter CF., Chambers HF: Daptomycin: another novel agent for treating infections due to drug-resistant gram-positive pathogens. *Clin Infect Dis.*, **38**: 994-1000. 2004.
- 120. Straus SK, Hancock RE: Mode of action of the new antibiotic for Gram-positive pathogens daptomycin: comparison with cationic antimicrobial peptides and lipopeptides. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, **1758**(9):1215-1223. 2006.
- 121. Tran TT, Munita JM, Arias CA: Mechanisms of drug resistance: daptomycin resistance. Ann N Y Acad Sci, 1354:32-53. 2015.
- 122. Muraih JK, Harris J, Taylor SD, Palmer M: Characterization of daptomycin oligomerization with perylene excimer fluorescence: stoichiometric binding of phosphatidylglycerol triggers oligomer formation. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1818(3):673-678. 2012.

- 123. Zhang T, Muraih JK, MacCormick B, Silverman J, Palmer M: Daptomycin forms cation- and size-selective pores in model membranes. *Biochim Biophys Acta*, 1838(10):2425-2430. 2014.
- 124. Zhang T, Muraih JK, Tishbi N, Herskowitz J, Victor RL, Silverman J, Uwumarenogie S, Taylor SD, Palmer M, Mintzer E: Cardiolipin prevents membrane translocation and permeabilization by daptomycin. *J Biol Chem*, **289**(17):11584-11591. 2014.
- 125. Chen YF, Sun TL, Sun Y, Huang HW: Interaction of daptomycin with lipid bilayers: a lipid extracting effect. *Biochemistry*, **53**(33):5384-5392. 2014.
- 126. Silverman JA, Perlmutter NG, Shapiro HM: Correlation of daptomycin bactericidal activity and membrane depolarization in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, 47(8):2538-2544. 2003.
- 127. Institute. CaLS: Development of *in vitro* susceptibility testing criteria and quality control parameters, 5th ed CLSI document M23Ed5E . In. Clinical and Laboratory Standards Institute, Wayne, PA.; 2018.
- 128. Levine DP: Vancomycin: a history. Clin Infect Dis, 42 Suppl 1:S5-12. 2006.
- 129. (CDC) CfDCaP: *Staphylococcus aureus* resistant to vancomycin--United States, 2002. *MMWR Morb Mortal Wkly Rep*, 51(26):565-567. 2002.
- 130. Bugg TD, Wright GD, Dutka-Malen S, Arthur M, Courvalin P, Walsh CT: Molecular basis for vancomycin resistance in *Enterococcus faecium* BM4147: biosynthesis of a depsipeptide peptidoglycan precursor by vancomycin resistance proteins VanH and VanA. *Biochemistry*, **30**(43):10408-10415. 1991.
- 131. Hong HJ, Hutchings MI, Buttner MJ, Biotechnology and Biological Sciences Research Council UK: Vancomycin resistance VanS/VanR two-component systems. *Adv Exp Med Biol*, **631**:200-213. 2008.
- Gutmann L, Billot-Klein D, al-Obeid S, Klare I, Francoual S, Collatz E, van Heijenoort J: Inducible carboxypeptidase activity in vancomycin-resistant enterococci. Antimicrob Agents Chemother, 36(1):77-80. 1992.
- 133. Hiramatsu K, Hanaki H, Ino T, Yabuta K, Oguri T, Tenover FC: Methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clinical strain with reduced vancomycin susceptibility. J Antimicrob Chemother, 40(1):135-136. 1997.
- 134. Sieradzki K, Roberts RB, Haber SW, Tomasz A: **The development of vancomycin** resistance in a patient with methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* infection. *N Engl J Med*, **340**(7):517-523. 1999.
- 135. Kim MN, Pai CH, Woo JH, Ryu JS, Hiramatsu K: Vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus* in Korea. *J Clin Microbiol*, **38**(10):3879-3881. 2000.
- 136. Courvalin P: Vancomycin resistance in gram-positive cocci. *Clin Infect Dis*, **42** Suppl 1:S25-34. 2006.

- 137. Boyle-Vavra S, Carey RB, Daum RS: Development of vancomycin and lysostaphin resistance in a methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolate. *J Antimicrob Chemother*, **48**(5):617-625. 2001.
- 138. Hanaki H, Kuwahara-Arai K, Boyle-Vavra S, Daum RS, Labischinski H, Hiramatsu K: Activated cell-wall synthesis is associated with vancomycin resistance in methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clinical strains Mu3 and Mu50. J Antimicrob Chemother, 42(2):199-209. 1998.
- 139. Mwangi MM, Wu SW, Zhou Y, Sieradzki K, de Lencastre H, Richardson P, Bruce D, Rubin E, Myers E, Siggia ED: Tracking the *in vivo* evolution of multidrug resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus* by whole-genome sequencing. *Proc Natl Acad Sci U S A*, 104(22):9451-9456. 2007.
- 140. Meehl M, Herbert S, Götz F, Cheung A: Interaction of the GraRS two-component system with the VraFG ABC transporter to support vancomycin-intermediate resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **51**(8):2679-2689. 2007.
- 141. McEvoy CR, Tsuji B, Gao W, Seemann T, Porter JL, Doig K, Ngo D, Howden BP, Stinear TP: Decreased vancomycin susceptibility in *Staphylococcus aureus* caused by IS256 tempering of WalKR expression. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, 57(7):3240-3249. 2013.
- 142. Kuroda M, Kuwahara-Arai K, Hiramatsu K: Identification of the up- and downregulated genes in vancomycin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* strains Mu3 and Mu50 by cDNA differential hybridization method. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*, 269(2):485-490. 2000.
- 143. Mascher T: Intramembrane-sensing histidine kinases: a new family of cell envelope stress sensors in Firmicutes bacteria. *FEMS Microbiol Lett*, **264**(2):133-144. 2006.
- 144. McAleese F, Wu SW, Sieradzki K, Dunman P, Murphy E, Projan S, Tomasz A: Overexpression of genes of the cell wall stimulon in clinical isolates of *Staphylococcus aureus* exhibiting vancomycin-intermediate- *S. aureus*-type resistance to vancomycin. *J Bacteriol*, 188(3):1120-1133. 2006.
- 145. Herbert S, Bera A, Nerz C, Kraus D, Peschel A, Goerke C, Meehl M, Cheung A, Götz F: Molecular basis of resistance to muramidase and cationic antimicrobial peptide activity of lysozyme in staphylococci. *PLoS Pathog*, **3**(7):e102. 2007.
- 146. Falord M, Karimova G, Hiron A, Msadek T: GraXSR proteins interact with the VraFG ABC transporter to form a five-component system required for cationic antimicrobial peptide sensing and resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **56**(2):1047-1058. 2012.
- 147. Cui L, Lian JQ, Neoh HM, Reyes E, Hiramatsu K: **DNA microarray-based** identification of genes associated with glycopeptide resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother*, **49**(8):3404-3413. 2005.

- 148. Cui L, Neoh HM, Shoji M, Hiramatsu K: Contribution of *vraSR* and *graSR* point mutations to vancomycin resistance in vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **53**(3):1231-4. 2009.
- 149. Fabret C, Hoch JA: A two-component signal transduction system essential for growth of *Bacillus subtilis*: implications for anti-infective therapy. J Bacteriol., 180(23):6375-83. 1998.
- 150. Delaune A, Poupel O, Mallet A, Coic YM, Msadek T, Dubrac S: Peptidoglycan crosslinking relaxation plays an important role in *Staphylococcus aureus* WalKR-dependent cell viability. *PLoS One.*, 6(2):e17054; 2011.
- 151. Dubrac S, Boneca IG, Poupel O, Msadek T: New insights into the WalK/WalR (YycG/YycF) essential signal transduction pathway reveal a major role in controlling cell wall metabolism and biofilm formation in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Bacteriol.* 189(22):8257-69. 2007.
- 152. Howden BP, McEvoy CR, Allen DL, Chua K, Gao W, Harrison PF. Evolution of multidrug resistance during *Staphylococcus aureus* infection involves mutation of the essential two component regulator WalKR. *PLoS Pathog.* 7(11):e1002359. 2011.
- 153. Delauné A, Dubrac S, Blanchet C, Poupel O, Mäder U, Hiron A: **The WalKR system** controls major staphylococcal virulence genes and is involved in triggering the host inflammatory response. *Infect Immun.* **80**(10):3438-53. 2012.
- 154. Neoh HM, Cui L, Yuzawa H, Takeuchi F, Matsuo M, Hiramatsu K: **Mutated response** regulator *graR* is responsible for phenotypic conversion of *Staphylococcus aureus* from heterogeneous vancomycin-intermediate resistance to vancomycinintermediate resistance. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **52**(1):45-53. 2008.
- 155. Howden BP, Stinear TP, Allen DL, Johnson PD, Ward PB, Davies JK: Genomic analysis reveals a point mutation in the two-component sensor gene graS that leads to intermediate vancomycin resistance in clinical Staphylococcus aureus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., 52(10):3755-62. 2008.
- 156. Ohta T, Hirakawa H, Morikawa K, Maruyama A, Inose Y, Yamashita A: Nucleotide substitutions in *Staphylococcus aureus* strains, Mu50, Mu3, and N315. *DNA Res.*, 11(1):51-6. 2004.
- 157. Jansen A, Türck M, Szekat C, Nagel M, Clever I, Bierbaum G: Role of insertion elements and *yycFG* in the development of decreased susceptibility to vancomycin in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Int J Med Microbiol.*, **297**(4):205-15. 2007.
- 158. Hafer C, Lin Y, Kornblum J, Lowy FD, Uhlemann AC: Contribution of selected gene mutations to resistance in clinical isolates of vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **56**(11). 2012.
- 159. Matsuo M, Cui L, Kim J, Hiramatsu K: Comprehensive identification of mutations responsible for heterogeneous vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus* (hVISA)-to-VISA conversion in laboratory-generated VISA strains derived from hVISA clinical strain Mu3. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 57(12):5843-53. 2013.

- 160. Finan JE, Archer GL, Pucci MJ, Climo MW: Role of penicillin-binding protein 4 in expression of vancomycin resistance among clinical isolates of oxacillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **45**(11):3070-5. 2001.
- 161. Sakoulas G, Eliopoulos GM, Fowler VG, Moellering RC, Novick RP, Lucindo N: Reduced susceptibility of *Staphylococcus aureus* to vancomycin and platelet microbicidal protein correlates with defective autolysis and loss of accessory gene regulator (*agr*) function. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 49(7):2687-92. 2005.
- 162. Cui L, Isii T, Fukuda M, Ochiai T, Neoh HM, Camargo IL: An RpoB mutation confers dual heteroresistance to daptomycin and vancomycin in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **54**(12):5222-33. 2010.
- 163. Matsuo M, Hishinuma T, Katayama Y, Cui L, Kapi M, Hiramatsu K: Mutation of RNA polymerase beta subunit (*rpoB*) promotes hVISA-to-VISA phenotypic conversion of strain Mu3. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **55**(9):4188-4195. 2011.
- 164. Trotonda MP, Xiong YQ, Memmi G, Bayer AS, Cheung AL: Role of *mgrA* and *sarA* in methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* autolysis and resistance to cell wall-active antibiotics. *J Infect Dis.*, **199**(2):209-218. 2009.
- 165. Renzoni A, Andrey DO, Jousselin A, Barras C, Monod A, Vaudaux P: Whole genome sequencing and complete genetic analysis reveals novel pathways to glycopeptide resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus.*, *PLoS One.* 6(6):e21577. 2011.
- 166. Bischoff M, Berger-Bächi B: Teicoplanin stress-selected mutations increasing sigma(B) activity in Staphylococcus aureus. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., 45(6):1714-20. 2001.
- 167. Schulthess B, Meier S, Homerova D, Goerke C, Wolz C, Kormanec J, Berger-Bächi B, Bischoff M: Functional characterization of the sigmaB-dependent *yabJ-spoVG* operon in *Staphylococcus aureus*: role in methicillin and glycopeptide resistance. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 53(5):1832-1839. 2009.
- 168. Renzoni A, Kelley WL, Barras C, Monod A, Huggler E, François P, Schrenzel J, Studer R, Vaudaux P, Lew DP: Identification by genomic and genetic analysis of two new genes playing a key role in intermediate glycopeptide resistance in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 53(3):903-911. 2009.
- 169. Arbeit RD DM: Daptomycin (DAP), a novel lipopeptide antibiotic, in the treatment of complicated skin and soft tissue infections (cSST): combined results of two phase III studies (99-01 and 98-01). In: 41st Intersci Conf Antimicrob Agents Chemother., Chicago, IL. 2001.
- 170. Hayden MK, Rezai K, Hayes RA, Lolans K, Quinn JP, Weinstein RA: Development of daptomycin resistance *in vivo* in methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Clin Microbiol., 43(10):5285-5287. 2005.
- 171. Skiest DJ: **Treatment failure resulting from resistance of** *Staphylococcus aureus* **to daptomycin**. *J Clin Microbiol.*, **44**(2):655-656. 2006.

- 172. Sharma M, Riederer K, Chase P, Khatib R: **High rate of decreasing daptomycin** susceptibility during the treatment of persistent *Staphylococcus aureus* bacteremia. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.*, **27**(6):433-437. 2008.
- 173. Mariani PG, Sader HS, Jones RN: Development of decreased susceptibility to daptomycin and vancomycin in a *Staphylococcus aureus* strain during prolonged therapy. *J Antimicrob Chemother.*, **58**(2):481-483. 2006.
- 174. Peleg AY, Miyakis S, Ward DV, Earl AM, Rubio A, Cameron DR, Pillai S, Moellering RC, Eliopoulos GM: Whole genome characterization of the mechanisms of daptomycin resistance in clinical and laboratory derived isolates of *Staphylococcus aureus*. *PLoS One*, 7(1):e28316. 2012.
- 175. Ernst CM, Peschel A: Broad-spectrum antimicrobial peptide resistance by MprFmediated aminoacylation and flipping of phospholipids. *Mol Microbiol.*, **80**(2):290-299. 2011.
- 176. Falord M, Mäder U, Hiron A, Débarbouillé M, Msadek T: Investigation of the *Staphylococcus aureus* GraSR regulon reveals novel links to virulence, stress response and cell wall signal transduction pathways. *PLoS One*, 6(7):e21323. 2011.
- 177. Mehta S, Cuirolo AX, Plata KB, Riosa S, Silverman JA, Rubio A, Rosato RR, Rosato AE: VraSR two-component regulatory system contributes to *mprF*-mediated decreased susceptibility to daptomycin in *in vivo*-selected clinical strains of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., 56(1):92-102. 2012.
- 178. Jones T, Yeaman MR, Sakoulas G, Yang SJ, Proctor RA, Sahl HG, Schrenzel J, Xiong YQ, Bayer AS: Failures in clinical treatment of *Staphylococcus aureus* infection with daptomycin are associated with alterations in surface charge, membrane phospholipid asymmetry, and drug binding. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 52(1):269-278. 2008.
- 179. Mishra NN, Bayer AS: Correlation of cell membrane lipid profiles with daptomycin resistance in methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., **57**(2):1082-1085. 2013.
- 180. Patel D, Husain M, Vidaillac C, Steed ME, Rybak MJ, Seo SM, Kaatz GW: Mechanisms of *in-vitro-selected daptomycin-non-susceptibility in Staphylococcus aureus*. Int J Antimicrob Agents, 38(5):442-446. 2011.
- 181. Hachmann AB, Sevim E, Gaballa A, Popham DL, Antelmann H, Helmann JD: Reduction in membrane phosphatidylglycerol content leads to daptomycin resistance in *Bacillus subtilis*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **55**(9):4326-4337. 2011.
- 182. Mishra NN, Bayer AS, Tran TT, Shamoo Y, Mileykovskaya E, Dowhan W, Guan Z, Arias CA: Daptomycin resistance in enterococci is associated with distinct alterations of cell membrane phospholipid content. *PLoS One*, **7**(8):e43958. 2012.
- 183. Short SA, White DC: Biosynthesis of cardiolipin from phosphatidylglycerol in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *J Bacteriol.*, **109**(2):820-826. 1972.

- 184. Arnarez C, Marrink SJ, Periole X: Identification of cardiolipin binding sites on cytochrome *c* oxidase at the entrance of proton channels. *Sci Rep.*, **3**:1263. 2013.
- 185. Lin TY, Weibel DB: Organization and function of anionic phospholipids in bacteria. *Appl Microbiol Biotechnol.*, **100**(10):4255-4267. 2016.
- 186. Horsefield R, Yankovskaya V, Sexton G, Whittingham W, Shiomi K, Omura S, Byrne B, Cecchini G, Iwata S: Structural and computational analysis of the quinone-binding site of complex II (succinate-ubiquinone oxidoreductase): a mechanism of electron transfer and proton conduction during ubiquinone reduction. J Biol Chem., 281(11):7309-7316. 2006.
- 187. Tsai M, Ohniwa RL, Kato Y, Takeshita SL, Ohta T, Saito S, Hayashi H, Morikawa K: *Staphylococcus aureus* requires cardiolipin for survival under conditions of high salinity. *BMC Microbiol.*, **11**:13. 2011.
- 188. Lande MB, Donovan JM, Zeidel ML: The relationship between membrane fluidity and permeabilities to water, solutes, ammonia, and protons. J Gen Physiol., 106(1):67-84. 1995.
- 189. Mishra NN, Rubio A, Nast CC, Bayer AS: Differential adaptations of methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* to serial *in vitro* passage in daptomycin: evolution of daptomycin resistance and role of membrane carotenoid content and fluidity. *Int J Microbiol.*, 2012:683450. 2012.
- 190. Mansilla MC, Cybulski LE, Albanesi D, de Mendoza D: **Control of membrane lipid fluidity by molecular thermosensors**. *J Bacteriol.*, **186**(20):6681-6688. 2004.
- 191. Camargo IL, Neoh HM, Cui L, Hiramatsu K: Serial daptomycin selection generates daptomycin-nonsusceptible *Staphylococcus aureus* strains with a heterogeneous vancomycin-intermediate phenotype. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **52**(12):4289-99. 2008.
- 192. Mishra NN. YS, Sawa A., Rubio A., Nast CC., Yeaman MR., Bayer AS: Analysis of cell membrane characteristics of *in vitro*-selected daptomycin-resistant strains of methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus*. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., 53(6): 2312-2318. 2009.
- 193. Muthaiyan A, Silverman JA, Jayaswal RK, Wilkinson BJ: Transcriptional profiling reveals that daptomycin induces the *Staphylococcus aureus* cell wall stress stimulon and genes responsive to membrane depolarization. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **52**(3):980-990. 2008.
- 194. Mishra NN, McKinnell J, Yeaman MR, Rubio A, Nast CC, Chen L: *In vitro* crossresistance to daptomycin and host defense cationic antimicrobial peptides in clinical methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 55(9):4012-8. 2011.
- 195. Türck M, Bierbaum G: Purification and activity testing of the full-length YycFGHI proteins of *Staphylococcus aureus*. *PLoS One*, **7**(1):e30403. 2012.

- 196. Peschel A, Otto M, Jack RW, Kalbacher H, Jung G, Götz F: Inactivation of the *dlt* operon in *Staphylococcus aureus* confers sensitivity to defensins, protegrins, and other antimicrobial peptides. *J Biol Chem.*, **274**(13):8405-10. 1999.
- 197. Peschel A, Vuong C, Otto M, Götz F: The D-alanine residues of *Staphylococcus aureus* teichoic acids alter the susceptibility to vancomycin and the activity of autolytic enzymes. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **44**(10):2845-7. 2000.
- 198. Samant S, Hsu FF, Neyfakh AA, Lee H: The *Bacillus anthracis* protein MprF is required for synthesis of lysylphosphatidylglycerols and for resistance to cationic antimicrobial peptides. *J Bacteriol.*, **191**(4):1311-9. 2009.
- 199. Kanesaka I, Fujisaki S, Aiba Y, Watanabe S, Mikawa T, Katsuse AK, Takahashi H, Cui L, Kobayashi I: Characterization of compensatory mutations associated with restoration of daptomycin-susceptibility in daptomycin non-susceptible methicillin-resistant *Staphylococcus aureus* and the role *mprF* mutations. *J Infect Chemother.*, **25**(1):1-5. 2019.
- 200. Watanabe Y, Cui L, Katayama Y, Kozue K, Hiramatsu K: Impact of *rpoB* mutations on reduced vancomycin susceptibility in *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Clin Microbiol., 49(7):2680-4. 2011.
- 201. Bae T, Schneewind O: Allelic replacement in *Staphylococcus aureus* with inducible counter-selection. Plasmid., **55**(1):58-63. 2006.
- 202. Prescott L, Harley J, and Klein D: Microbial growth. Microbiology. 110-114. 1990.
- 203. Satola SW, Farley MM, Anderson KF, Patel JB: Comparison of detection methods for heteroresistant vancomycin-intermediate *Staphylococcus aureus*, with the population analysis profile method as the reference method. *J Clin Microbiol.*, 49(1):177-83. 2011.
- 204. Sato'o Y, Aiba Y, Kiga K, Watanabe S, Sasahara T, Hayakawa Y, Cui L: **Optimized** universal protocol for electroporation of both coagulase-positive and -negative Staphylococci. *J Microbiol Methods*, **146**:25-32. 2018.
- 205. Cui L, Murakami H, Kuwahara-Arai K, Hanaki H, Hiramatsu K: Contribution of a thickened cell wall and its glutamine nonamidated component to the vancomycin resistance expressed by *Staphylococcus aureus* Mu50. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 44(9):2276-2285. 2000
- 206. Bligh EG, Dyer WJ: A rapid method of total lipid extraction and purification. *Can J Biochem Physiol.*, **37**(8):911-7. 1959.
- 207. Yarmus M, Mett A, Shapira R: Cloning and expression of the genes involved in the production of and immunity against the bacteriocin lacticin RM. *Biochim Biophys Acta.*, **1490**(3):279-90. 2000.
- 208. Sieradzki K, Leski T, Dick J, Borio L, Tomasz A: Evolution of a vancomycinintermediate *Staphylococcus aureus* strain *in vivo*: multiple changes in the antibiotic resistance phenotypes of a single lineage of methicillin-resistant S.

aureus under the impact of antibiotics administered for chemotherapy. J Clin Microbiol., **41**(4):1687-93. 2003.

- 209. Kilelee E, Pokorny A, Yeaman MR, Bayer AS: Lysyl-phosphatidylglycerol attenuates membrane perturbation rather than surface association of the cationic antimicrobial peptide 6W-RP-1 in a model membrane system: implications for daptomycin resistance. Antimicrob Agents Chemother., 54(10):4476-9. 2010.
- 210. Balibar CJ, Shen X, Tao J: The mevalonate pathway of *Staphylococcus aureus*. J Bacteriol., **191**(3):851-61. 2009.
- 211. Feng X, Hu Y, Zheng Y, Zhu W, Li K, Huang CH: Structural and functional analysis of *Bacillus subtilis* YisP reveals a role of its product in biofilm production. *Chem Biol.*, **21**(11):1557-63. 2014.
- López D, Kolter R: Functional microdomains in bacterial membranes. *Genes Dev.*, 24(17):1893-902. 2010.
- 213. Kinkel TL, Ramos-Montañez S, Pando JM, Tadeo DV, Strom EN, Libby SJ: An essential role for bacterial nitric oxide synthase in *Staphylococcus aureus* electron transfer and colonization. *Nat Microbiol.*, **2**:16224. 2016.
- 214. Richardson AR, Dunman PM, Fang FC: The nitrosative stress response of *Staphylococcus aureus* is required for resistance to innate immunity. *Mol Microbiol.*, **61**(4):927-39. 2006.
- 215. Haag AF, Bagnoli F: The role of two-component signal transduction systems in *Staphylococcus aureus* virulence regulation. *Curr Top Microbiol Immunol.*, **409**:145-98. 2017.
- 216. Libby EA, Reuveni S, Dworkin J: Multisite phosphorylation drives phenotypic variation in (p)ppGpp synthetase-dependent antibiotic tolerance. *Nat Commun.*, 10(1):5133. 2019.
- 217. Ruzin A, Severin A, Moghazeh SL, Etienne J, Bradford PA, Projan SJ: **Inactivation of** *mprF* affects vancomycin susceptibility in *Staphylococcus aureus*. *Biochim Biophys Acta.*, **1621**(2):117-21. 2003.
- 218. Bayer AS, Mishra NN, Chen L, Kreiswirth BN, Rubio A, Yang SJ: Frequency and distribution of single-nucleotide polymorphisms within *mprF* in methicillinresistant *Staphylococcus aureus* clinical isolates and their Role in cross-resistance to daptomycin and host defense antimicrobial peptides. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **59**(8):4930-7. 2015.
- 219. Chen FJ, Lauderdale TL, Lee CH, Hsu YC, Huang IW, Hsu PC: Effect of a point mutation in *mprF* on susceptibility to daptomycin, vancomycin, and oxacillin in an MRSA clinical strain. *Front Microbiol.*, **9**:1086. 2018.
- 220. Bæk KT, Thøgersen L, Mogenssen RG, Mellergaard M, Thomsen LE, Petersen A: Stepwise decrease in daptomycin susceptibility in clinical *Staphylococcus aureus* isolates associated with an initial mutation in *rpoB* and a compensatory inactivation of the *clpX* gene. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **59**(11):6983-91. 2015.

- 221. Roch M, Gagetti P, Davis J, Ceriana P, Errecalde L, Corso A: Daptomycin resistance in clinical MRSA strains is associated with a high biological fitness cost. Front Microbiol., 8:2303. 2017.
- 222. Tran TT, Panesso D, Mishra NN, Mileykovskaya E, Guan Z, Munita JM: **Daptomycin**resistant *Enterococcus faecalis* diverts the antibiotic molecule from the division septum and remodels cell membrane phospholipids. *MBio.*, **4**(4). 2013.
- 223. Hall Snyder AD, Werth BJ, Nonejuie P, McRoberts JP, Pogliano J, Sakoulas G: Fosfomycin enhances the activity of daptomycin against vancomycin-resistant enterococci in an *in vitro* pharmacokinetic-pharmacodynamic model. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 60(10):5716-23. 2016.
- 224. Gaupp R, Lei S, Reed JM, Peisker H, Boyle-Vavra S, Bayer AS: *Staphylococcus aureus* metabolic adaptations during the transition from a daptomycin susceptibility phenotype to a daptomycin nonsusceptibility phenotype. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **59**(7):4226-38. 2015.
- 225. Reynolds PE: Structure, biochemistry and mechanism of action of glycopeptide antibiotics. *Eur J Clin Microbiol Infect Dis.*, 8(11):943-50. 1989.
- 226. Fischer W, Landgraf HR: Glycerophosphoryl phosphatidyl kojibiosyl diacylglycerol, a novel phosphoglucolipid from *Streptococcus faecalis*. Biochim Biophys Acta., **380**(2):227-44. 1975.
- 227. Tally FP, Zeckel M, Wasilewski MM, Carini C, Berman CL, Drusano GL: **Daptomycin: a novel agent for Gram-positive infections**. *Expert Opin Investig Drugs.*, **8**(8):1223-38. 1999.
- 228. Rybak MJ, Hershberger E, Moldovan T, Grucz RG: *In vitro* activities of daptomycin, vancomycin, linezolid, and quinupristin-dalfopristin against Staphylococci and Enterococci, including vancomycin- intermediate and -resistant strains. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **44**(4):1062-6. 2000.
- 229. Johnson JL, Yalkowsky SH: Reformulation of a new vancomycin analog: an example of the importance of buffer species and strength. *AAPS PharmSciTech.*, 7(1):E5. 2006.
- 230. Gustafson CT, Boakye-Agyeman F, Brinkman CL, Reid JM, Patel R, Bajzer Z: Controlled delivery of vancomycin via charged hydrogels. *PLoS One*, 11(1):e0146401. 2016.
- 231. Staubitz P, Neumann H, Schneider T, Wiedemann I, Peschel A: MprF-mediated biosynthesis of lysylphosphatidylglycerol, an important determinant in staphylococcal defensin resistance. *FEMS Microbiol Lett.*, **231**(1):67-71. 2004.
- 232. Kang KM, Mishra NN, Park KT, Lee GY, Park YH, Bayer AS: Phenotypic and genotypic correlates of daptomycin-resistant methicillin-susceptible *Staphylococcus aureus* clinical isolates. *J Microbiol.*, **55**(2):153-9. 2017.

- 233. Ernst CM, Slavetinsky CJ, Kuhn S, Hauser JN, Nega M, Mishra NN: Gain-of-function mutations in the phospholipid flippase MprF confer specific daptomycin resistance. *MBio.*, **9**(6). 2018.
- 234. Everts B, Amiel E, van der Windt GJ, Freitas TC, Chott R, Yarasheski KE: Commitment to glycolysis sustains survival of NO-producing inflammatory dendritic cells. *Blood.*, **120**(7):1422-31. 2012.
- 235. Harper L, Balasubramanian D, Ohneck EA, Sause WE, Chapman J, Mejia-Sosa B: Responds to the central metabolite pyruvate to regulate virulence. *MBio.*, **9**(1); 2018.
- 236. Akram M: Citric acid cycle and role of its intermediates in metabolism. Cell Biochem Biophys., 68(3):475-8. 2014.
- 237. Payne DJ, Warren PV, Holmes DJ, Ji Y, Lonsdale JT: Bacterial fatty-acid biosynthesis: a genomics-driven target for antibacterial drug discovery. *Drug Discov Today.*, 6(10):537-44. 2001
- 238. Tran TT, Panesso D, Gao H, Roh JH, Munita JM, Reyes J: Whole-genome analysis of a daptomycin-susceptible enterococcus faecium strain and its daptomycinresistant variant arising during therapy. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **57**(1):261-8. 2013.
- 239. Humphries RM, Kelesidis T, Tewhey R, Rose WE, Schork N, Nizet V: Genotypic and phenotypic evaluation of the evolution of high-level daptomycin nonsusceptibility in vancomycin-resistant *Enterococcus faecium*. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, 56(11):6051-3. 2012.
- Vadyvaloo V, Snoep JL, Hastings JW, Rautenbach M: Physiological implications of class IIa bacteriocin resistance in *Listeria monocytogenes* strains. *Microbiology.*, 150(Pt 2):335-40. 2004.
- 241. Prax M, Mechler L, Weidenmaier C, Bertram R: Glucose augments killing efficiency of daptomycin challenged *Staphylococcus aureus* persisters. *PLoS One.*, 11(3):e0150907. 2016.
- 242. Cameron JC, Pakrasi HB: Glutathione facilitates antibiotic resistance and photosystem I stability during exposure to gentamicin in cyanobacteria. Appl Environ Microbiol., 77(10):3547-50. 2011.
- 243. Miller C, Kong J, Tran TT, Arias CA, Saxer G, Shamoo Y: Adaptation of *Enterococcus faecalis* to daptomycin reveals an ordered progression to resistance. *Antimicrob Agents Chemother.*, **57**(11):5373-83. 2013.